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CAARS 

VANCOUVER, B.C. 

August 24th, 2016 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 9:00 A.M.) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  Thank you. 

 BC HYDRO PANEL 3 - TERMS 7 CONDITIONS PANEL:   

GORDON DOYLE, Resumed: 

DAREN SANDERS, Resumed: 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Before we begin, I know that we had -- 

I just want to say, I know we have two more days, 

potential days blocked off for the hearing and I know 

that you all would love to come back for another two 

days.  But I just wanted to say that I’m hopeful that 

we can wrap up today.  Based on the estimates that I 

have at this point it certainly looks like it’s 

possible.  We in the Panel here, we have some 

constraints, so we won’t be able to go much beyond 

4:30.  However, we could look at shortening lunch if 

it looks like that would be helpful.  So I just wanted 

to say that, and we’ll try to organize things so that 

we can, but of course it depends on how the 

questioning goes. 

  Please go ahead. 

MS. FERGUSON:   I’m happy to hear those opening remarks 

and we’ll do our best to facilitate that how we can. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 
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MS. FERGUSON:   So this morning, or yesterday, BC Hydro 

received three undertaking requests.  I have one here 

to hand out which would be BC Hydro Undertaking No. 

27, which I believe is Exhibit B-54. 

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked Exhibit B-54. 

 (BC HYDRO UNDERTAKING NO. 27, TRANSCRIPT VOLUME 6, 

PAGE 1080, LINES 4 TO 6 MARKED EXHIBIT B-54) 

MS. FERGUSON:   And I understand responses to the other 

two undertakings should be ready by the end of the day 

today.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you very much.   

MS. FERGUSON:   We also have three clarifications or 

corrections that we would like to make, one by Mr. 

Doyle and two by Mr. Sanders.   

MS. FERGUSON:   So Mr. Doyle, I think I will start with 

you.  If you could turn to Volume 4 of the transcript, 

page 664, and we’re looking at lines 18 to 21, which 

was in response to questions from Mr. Miller.  Mr. 

Doyle confirmed that energy consumption for the non-

firm ratepayers is not included in the annual load 

forecast, and he would like an opportunity to clarify 

that. 

  Mr. Doyle, if you would like to speak to 

that. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Right, thank you.  Yes, so it's come to 

my attention that we do include some interruptible 
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rate energy in our energy forecasts.  However, demand 

is not included in our capacity forecasts.  I think 

the important part is that we do not include it in the 

capacity forecast, as that drives the infrastructure 

we would need to build.  So, I just wanted to make 

that correction. 

Proceeding Time 9:02 a.m. T02 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MS. FERGUSON:   Mr. Sanders, turning to you.  Yesterday, 

Mr. Andrews asked you some questions about legacy 

meters, and specifically now we're turning to 

transcript volume 6, on page 1138.  And this would be 

lines 13 to 17, and he asked whether legacy meters 

were only in place within the residential class at 

present.  And again, you'd like to clarify that 

response?   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   Yes, just to clarify.  There are in 

fact non-smart meters in place for general service 

customers as well.  I think that was discussed 

elsewhere.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you, Mr. Sanders.   

MS. FERGUSON:   Thank you.  And just one more, sorry.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  

MS. FERGUSON:   Again, yesterday, Mr. Sanders, Ms. Dong 

asked you about district offices that BC Hydro has 

opened.  This again is at Volume 6, page 1169.  At the 
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bottom of 1169, over to 1170.  And again, I understand 

that you have a clarification that you'd like to make 

to that response.   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   Yes.  Yesterday, when we responded 

that we were exploring providing customer services in-

person elsewhere, and I said we hadn't made any 

commitments to do so in other areas yet.  In fact we 

have very recently made someone available to respond 

to in-person questions in our Vernon office.  But just 

to clarify, it's not with the same level of building 

infrastructure or signage at this stage that's in 

place at Edmonds or Dunsmuir.   

  We also have plans to provide some degree 

of in-person account-related services in Prince 

George, and we're working to determine how we're going 

to do that.  Probably towards the end of this calendar 

year.  Beyond that, we haven't got any commitments for 

further in-person customer service.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Sanders.   

MS. FERGUSON:   Thank you, panel.  That's all.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Please go ahead, thank you.   

MS. KHAN:   Thank you.  Good morning again.  I've -- I had 

informed the Commission and also BC Hydro that I would 

be asking some questions on behalf of Dennis and 

Sharon Noble and their group.  And so I'm doing that 

in a pro bono capacity.  And I'm doing it because they 
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were not able to be here today.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Ms. Khan.  You said for 

their group.  For the record, would you like to tell 

us who the group is?   

MS. KHAN:   Oh, sorry.  I mean Dennis and Sharon Noble, 

but there are a number of people who had supported 

there -- Dennis and Sharon Noble's intervention, so --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.  But it's not a named group.   

MS. KHAN:   That's correct.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. KHAN (For D. & S. Noble): 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Panel, I'm going to be referring at a few 

stages to -- a few times to your responses to the 

Nobles' Information Requests.  And those can be found 

at Exhibit B-23.   

  So, first of all, as you know from Ms. 

Noble's IR 2.4.1, Ms. Noble believes that the 

definitions of "radio off meter" and "smart meter" 

should be consistent.  And in particular she believes 

that the word "transmit" that is currently used in the 

definitions of "smart meter" and "radio off meter" 

simply means "to send data" rather than to receive 

data. 

Proceeding Time 9:06 a.m. T03 

  Would BC Hydro be willing to amend the 

definition of "radio off meter" to include a sentence 
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that says it is a smart meter adjusted so that the 

meter's components that transmit and receive data by 

radio are deactivated.  And if not, why not?   

  So in other words, to include the word -- 

not only the words "transmit" but also "receive data".   

MS. FERGUSON:   Mr. Chair, I am rising just because I 

think that request appears to be related to an 

amendment that they would like us to make to our 

application.  So that's something that we would be 

happy to address in argument, but I don't think is 

appropriately put to this panel.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Khan? 

MS. KHAN:   So, I assume the answer to the next question 

will be similar.  I'll just ask it in any event. 

 Q:   So would BC Hydro be willing to amend the 

definition of smart meter to include the following 

phrase: "has components that transmit and receive data 

by radio and those components are activated." 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sorry, can I --  

MS. FERGUSON:   And yes, that would be -- I would have the 

same comments, that again that is getting at an 

amendment to our application.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Khan, is that -- okay.  Thank you.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Does the amended electric tariff that BC 

Hydro is proposing state clearly anywhere that BC 

Hydro must operate within the terms of the electric 
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tariff?  And you can take that as, you know, as an 

undertaking if you'd prefer, rather than having to 

read through the whole tariff.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I can undertake it.  The one thing I'd 

say is, BC Hydro does operate -- we do need to operate 

in a non-discriminatory manner, and we do so.  With 

respect to the legislation of that tariff, I'm not 

sure exactly where we would find that.   

Information Request  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Thank you.  BC Hydro states in response 

to Noble IR 2.5.1 that the electric tariff is not 

technically in the nature of a contract between BC 

Hydro and its customers, but BC Hydro holds customers 

to the terms and conditions of service contained in 

the electric tariff as if the tariff is a contract.  

Ms. Noble also understands that in addition to the 

term "service agreement" the electric tariff also uses 

the term "contract" to describe BC Hydro's 

relationship with its customers.  How does the service 

agreement differ from the contract between BC Hydro 

and its customers?   

MS. FERGUSON:   All right, Panel, I'm hopeful I won't have 

to do this too many more times, but I think again this 

is getting into legal argument and legal 

interpretation, which the panel is not here to speak 

to, and that's something that we can address in legal 
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argument.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Khan, is that satisfactory?   

MS. KHAN:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   The next questions relate to Noble IR 

2.6.1, and in this response BC Hydro -- or you can see 

in the reference section that BC Hydro's terms and 

conditions state that BC Hydro may, without liability 

of any kind, refuse to provide service to any person 

or may discontinue service without notice and may 

terminate service to any customer whether by 

disconnection or otherwise, who otherwise fails to 

comply with the service agreement, or fails to provide 

access as required by Section 9.3, "Access to 

premises". 

  BC Hydro stated in response to Noble IR 

2.6.1 that BC Hydro is not proposing any material 

change to these provisions, which are currently found 

in Section 2.3.  However, BC Hydro noted that it will 

endeavour to provide notice of termination where 

possible in accordance with its current business 

practices.   

  BC Hydro reserves the right to discontinue 

service more promptly in the event of a safety issue.  

Refer, for example, to Section 9.5 and Appendix G-1A 

of Appendix B-1-1, which states that BC Hydro may also 
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temporarily disconnect a premises to make repairs or 

to make improvements in its electrical system or in 

the event of a fire, flood, or other sudden emergency. 

Proceeding Time 9:11 a.m. T4 

  BC Hydro will, whenever practicable, give 

notice of such disconnection to the customer and will 

restore service as soon as reasonably possible.  How 

can discontinue -- and here’s the question.  How can 

discontinuation of service without notice be justified 

when BC Hydro has the ability to notify customers in 

many ways?  For example by mail, telephone or email.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So I think in general practice we make 

our best efforts to provide notice.  That being said, 

there’s clearly circumstances, in particular safety 

type circumstances, where we would need to disconnect 

the service even if we were unable to provide notice 

to the customers.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   How would BC Hydro rationalize it if 

power were discontinued -- or justified, I guess.  If 

power were discontinued without notice to a home where 

one of the occupants was using a lifesaving medical 

device and therefore had their health and safety 

potentially jeopardized?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So I think, you know, to reiterate what 

my previous comment, I think in a general 

circumstances that, you know, largely we do do our 
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best efforts to provide notice to the customer of 

discontinuation.  Obviously we’ve talked about some 

medical moratoria for disconnection that we’re 

undertaking.  So there are situations where we 

acknowledge that.  However, again, if there was a 

safety issue broader than that, we would -- you know, 

there are situations where we may need to disconnect 

because of safety either to the homeowner or to the 

system as a whole.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Since the last major rewrite of the 

electric tariff, disconnection can now be done 

remotely via a flip of the switch with smart meters 

and by having no interaction with the customer.  

Already we have seen a dramatic increase in the number 

of disconnections, which has resulted in BC Hydro 

collecting millions of dollars more in reconnection 

fees than it previously collected.  According to 

statistics publicly available, many disconnections 

were done when a payment was only late by a short 

period of time, unlike, according to Ms. Noble, BC 

Hydro’s historical practice.   

  Why did BC Hydro continue to impose the 

$125 reconnection fee against customers once the 

utility had the ability to remotely disconnect and 

reconnect customers? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   One moment.  I can’t find the reference 
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I was looking for.  So I think with the question with 

respect to why did we continue to charge the $125 once 

we received the -- or once we had the ability to 

remotely disconnect, I believe we touched on that 

earlier in -- it was probably Ms. Khan’s cross-

examination.  And as I indicated, when we were looking 

at how we should adjust the reconnection fee, there 

were a number of models we could look at with respect 

to cost allocation.  So obviously with the 

reconnection now being done remotely, there’s a number 

of IT infrastructure investments that were made that 

enable that.  So it’s looking at -- what we looked at 

and engaged on was whether those fixed costs should be 

included in the charge itself, should be allocated to 

the charge, or whether they should be allocated to the 

ratepayers as a whole because everyone receives the 

benefit of sort of disconnections and the ability of 

BC Hydro protecting its credit exposure that way. 

  Ultimately, through the engagement and 

review, we determined that the fixed costs would be 

allocated to ratepayers as a whole, and that is what 

led to the significant reduction to the reconnection 

charge.  I believe there was various models through 

our engagement that we looked at that were more in 

that 125 or in some -- and sometimes if all of the 

fixed costs were assigned would be greater.  
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  So, I think again it wasn't that we one day 

had the ability, it was still determining and engaging 

on how do we allocate those costs to come to that $30 

fee.   

Proceeding Time 9:16 a.m. T05 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Before smart meters were installed, 

disconnection required someone from BC Hydro to visit 

the customer's home, giving the customer an 

opportunity to be informed and to take action prior to 

disconnection, according to Ms. Noble.  Will BC Hydro 

commit to advising the customer in advance of 

disconnection, unless the disconnection is required 

for safety reasons?   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   As we discussed yesterday, our 

notification procedures and our steps around our 

collection practice are noted in the dunning 

procedures, and so customers who have had a good 

payment history will have, by the point of 

disconnection, already received at a minimum three 

notices of progressing reminders of late payment 

through to the final notice and disconnection, as well 

as one final phone call or auto-dialer call reminding 

customers that they need to pay to avoid 

disconnection.   

  So I think through that course of 

communications, we have already committed and our 
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practice is already to provide ample notification in 

situations of non-payment.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Are those standing notice procedures set 

out in the electric tariff?   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   No, they're business practices, as 

we've discussed over the last few days.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And would BC Hydro agree to amend the 

tariff to include the dunning notification procedures?   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   I think also as we've discussed about 

business practices, there is a trade-off between what 

we put in the tariff and the flexibility that that 

provides.  So what we have committed to already, I 

believe, was to put our -- in layman's terms, the 

business practices that we would have on the website.  

I don't believe it would be appropriate to embed the 

detail within those dunning processes within the 

tariff.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   What are the reasons why a customer would 

have to pay $700 versus $30 to have service 

reconnected?  In other words, what additional work 

does BC Hydro need to do in order to reconnect service 

when it charges the $700 reconnection fee?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So again, I believe we discussed this 

yesterday, in either Ms. Khan's or Ms. Pritchard's 

cross-examination.  The $700 charge is only applied 

after BC Hydro's made repeated attempts to disconnect 



BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 24th, 2016 - Volume 7                            Page:  1200 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

the customer's service at their meter, and has been 

refused access to the property, whether it's 

barricading the meter or not providing access onto the 

property, or otherwise.  So repeated attempts.  And 

what that triggers is, rather than BC Hydro 

disconnecting at the meter, it requires us 

disconnecting at the point of interconnection, which 

would be either be at the pole or at the underground 

connection, which we would require sending out a power 

line technician.   

COMMISSIONER COTE:   Can I ask for a clarification?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, for sure.   

COMMISSIONER COTE:   Yesterday I almost asked it.  Is 

there a difference in the cost of doing it at the pole 

as opposed to under the ground?   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   I believe there's a slight increase of 

doing it underground.   

COMMISSIONER COTE:   Yes, but it's fairly close?   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   It's fairly close.   

COMMISSIONER COTE:   Okay.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   So you do take those steps.  Would -- are 

those steps contained anywhere in the electric tariff, 

or are they also business practices?   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   These are business practices which I  

-- you know, this is a new tariff proposal.  We've 

made several commitments throughout the evidence in 
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this file with respect to the number of notifications 

that we provide, and making sure that we give ample, 

ample notice.  And as we are working towards 

implementing this, we're trying to find the right 

touch points in which we can notify the customers of 

the potential $700 charge should access not be 

granted.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Sorry, and Mr. Sanders said it was a new 

charge.  And that is correct.  However, BC Hydro under 

the tariff prior to, did have the ability to charge a 

higher amount if we incurred a greater cost to 

disconnect.  So what we've done is tried to make that, 

I guess, more clear of what those costs would be.   

    Proceeding Time 9:20 p.m. T06 

 MS. KHAN:   Q:   Would BC Hydro consider amending the 

electric tariff to stipulate that it will make 

attempts to contact the customer via letters, phone 

calls, emails and text messages, prior to applying the 

$700 reconnection fee? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Again, I think that's probably best 

dealt with through a business practice rather than the 

tariff.  So I don't think that those changes would be 

-- that we would support those changes. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   The last questions from Ms. Nobel relate 

to BC Hydro's exemption from liability.  In Ms. 

Nobel's view, the exemption of liability acts to 
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protect BC Hydro at the potential expense of the 

customer.  Ms. Nobel believes that the exemption 

disincentivizes BC Hydro and its employees and agents 

from acting in a safe, reliable and responsible 

manner, as is required by the tariff and encourages 

irresponsible, unsafe conduct on the part of BC 

Hydro's employees and agents as there is an exemption 

from liability.    

  So to clarify, does the exemption from 

liability extend to wilful misconduct of BC Hydro 

employees and agents? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Ferguson? 

MS. FERGUSON:    So again, I think that question was 

littered with legal terms and again I'm going to have 

to object that these witnesses are here to speak to 

business practice interpretation of the terms and 

conditions of the electric tariff and not lawful 

obligations or the interpretation of legal terms. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Khan, can you reword your question 

to avoid legal terms? 

MS. KHAN:   I don't think so. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   Can we move on then, please? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   If BC Hydro's employees are not subject 

to penalties or liability for negligence, how can 

customers be assured that BC Hydro will not cause harm 

to customers and the public while providing 
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electricity service? 

MS. FERGUSON:    I'm wondering if perhaps -- I think Ms. 

Khan suggested that her line of questioning was -- 

this next line was all going to be about limitation of 

liability and -- 

MS. KHAN:    There are only two more questions after this 

and then I'm done.  

MS. FERGUSON:    And I'm just wondering if they -- maybe 

if they have to do with legal interpretation, I'm 

likely going to stand up and object to each one, so 

maybe we could review the questions and -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, we have two more questions, why 

don't we -- 

MS. KHAN:   Yeah, I think it's fine. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   If you want to object, then that's 

fine. 

MS. FERGUSON:    Okay.  Okay, thank you.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   So one of the justifications posed by BC 

Hydro for the exemption from liability is that the 

exemption has been in place since 1980.  And I believe 

this is contained in one of the IR responses.  How 

does length of time in the tariff make the exemption 

right or fair? 

MS. FERGUSON:    So again, I'm going to object.  I think 

this is getting to legal interpretation in terms of 

what is right or fair, and we're happy to answer these 
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questions in legal argument. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Khan, is that satisfactory? 

MS. KHAN:   That's satisfactory. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And you have one more question? 

MS. KHAN:   One more question, and this might elicit the 

same response. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Is BC Hydro responsible for damage 

sustained by customers that result from power surges 

caused by BC Hydro? 

MS. FERGUSON:    I think again that we're getting into 

legal argument in terms of responsibilities to 

damages. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We can address that in argument. 

MS. FERGUSON:    We can address that in argument.  We're 

happy to address all of these issues in argument. 

MS. KHAN:   Thank you very much.  Those are the questions 

we have. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Ms. Khan.  Mr. Miller, do 

you have some questions from the Commission? 

MR. MILLER:   Thank you, Mr. Chair.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. MILLER: 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    Good morning, panel.  If I can get you 

to turn to Mr. Colton's testimony, Exhibit C2-12, I 

want to ask you a couple of questions about his 

statements.   

  And once you have C2-12, it's page 66.   Do 
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you have that, gentlemen? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    We do. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    The question asked at line 5 was: 

"Do you conclude that the dollars saved 

through implementation of your recommended 

low income terms and conditions will exceed 

the dollars expended?"   

Proceeding Time 9:25 a.m. T07 

 And the response at line 8 is: 

"No, that analysis is a cost/benefit 

analysis, an analysis that is inappropriate 

to an evaluation of the terms and conditions 

discussed below."   

 My first question is, do you agree with the second 

sentence in his answer, that it is an -- a 

cost/benefit analysis is inappropriate?  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   We do not.  We do not agree with that.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   And why is that?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So we believe that a cost/benefit 

analysis is the appropriate analysis in looking at -- 

when we're looking at these sort of changes.  So, as 

Mr. Colton says, the dollars saved for the 

implementations of Mr. Colton's proposed 

recommendations will not offset those costs.  As such, 

other ratepayers would be picking up those additional 

-- would be responsible for those costs that would not 
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be collected.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay.  At line 12, on the indented part 

of the response, he says, in the first part of the 

indent, he says: 

"First, the cost/benefit analysis does not 

specify the public policy decision that has 

been made that the utility service should be 

preserved where feasible." 

 My first question is, are you aware of any public 

policy decisions that fit the description provided by 

Mr. Colton?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   When you say "public policy" are we 

confining it to British Columbia?  Beyond, I'm --  

MR. MILLER:   Q:   British Columbia.  And I realize that 

"where feasible" is open to interpretation.  But do 

you have any response in general to that comment?  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I'm not aware of a public policy 

decision that would relate to that.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Okay.  I want to talk now briefly about 

your winter moratorium program, the one you have the 

pilot program.  Now, there are going to be some costs 

associated with the implementation of this program.  

Is that right?  There may well be upfront IT 

investment costs?   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   For the purpose of this pilot, we do 

not intend to do any IT investment.  When our credit 
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agents are reviewing files through the normal 

processes, we will just exclude the billing areas 

which are in those areas that we identify as being 

cold-weather those days, for instance.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   The reason I ask that is, on your 

business case, which was filed as attachment number 1 

to BCOAPO IR 1.192.1 -- I think we referred there 

quite a bit yesterday.  So there was a reference there 

that the program would require upfront IT investment.  

So there's been a change?   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   For the purpose of the pilot, we 

aren't intending to do any IT investment.  If this 

were to become a permanent program then, yes, we would 

most likely automate certain functions so that it 

wouldn't have to be done manually by the credit agents 

when we're reviewing files and determining whether or 

not temperatures in those areas were below zero.   

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Thank you.  Page 84 of Mr. Colton's 

testimony.  On line 5, on page 84, he makes the 

comment that schedule RDC-3, page 1 of 7 -- and I just 

note for the record that was updated, I believe, in 

the last couple of days -- demonstrates that the 

company's increased collection efforts have resulted 

neither in generating immediate payments nor in 

generating agreements to make deferred payments over 

an extended period of time. Do you agree with Mr. 
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Colton’s conclusion? 

  Proceeding Time 9:29 a.m. T8 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   No, I do not. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Why?   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   With respect to the performance we 

have seen in our bad debt and arrears, and if I could 

draw you to Table 1 of our Response to BCOAPO 1.2.1, 

which is on page 22 of 65 -- sorry, Figure 1.  Exhibit 

B-26, Figure 1 on page 22.  As well as Figure 2 on the 

following page, page 23.  What we have indicated in 

these two figures I believe shows that our collection 

practices over the period of time that we have been 

transforming our operations has in fact resulted in a 

bad debt which is at .17 percent of revenue for 

general service and residential customers, and arrears 

that are extremely low.  And we are aware for instance 

that this compares to Ontario where their bad debt, I 

understand, with the write-offs for residential 

accounts is more like 1.8 percent or a whole order of 

magnitude different. 

  I believe over time, this is showing that 

our collection practices are in fact reducing our bad 

debt expense, that they’re improving our collection of 

revenue, which reduces the borrowings we have on those 

delayed revenues.  And so in that fact I believe it’s 

been very effective. 



BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 24th, 2016 - Volume 7                            Page:  1209 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Can I get you to turn now to page 101 

of Mr. Colton’s testimony?  At line 18 he makes the 

statement, he says: 

“When BC Hydro imposes a miscellaneous 

service charge such as the account charge or 

reconnection charge, rather than collecting 

funds from a cost causer, as is the 

justification for most charges, the utility 

simply makes it less likely that it’ll 

receive payment of either the extra charge 

or the bill for current service associated 

with the charge.” 

 And he makes the last statement on the last sentence 

of the page: 

“The low income household ends up without 

service while the utility ends up without 

revenue.” 

  The question is the same as the last 

couple.  Do you agree with that analysis and if so, 

why?  If not, why not? 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   I do not agree with that assertion.  

Our costs are cost based in the instances of the 

reconnection charge, the account charge as we’ve 

talked about elsewhere in these proceedings.  They’re 

all standard costs based on our -- or standard charges 

based on our actual costs.  What we do find, for 
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instance, on the reconnection charge is that we don’t 

assess that charge until after a customer has been 

reconnected, not until the subsequent bill, if you 

will. 

  So at the time that a customer is 

disconnected, that charge itself cannot be a barrier.  

We do know that most of our customers are able to make 

a payment and get themselves re-established for 

service, get reconnected.  And so without us charging 

that at that time, clearly that cost has nothing to do 

with their ability to get reconnected.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   If I could add, where we demonstrate the 

cost basis for both the minimum reconnection charges 

as well as the account charge would be in Appendix G1-

B, page 7 and 8 of 10.  We outline the cost there. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Just to clarify, Mr. Sanders, you’re 

saying that if I don’t pay my bill and get 

disconnected, I don’t have to pay the reconnection 

charge to become reconnected.  I simply have to clear 

my arrears and then I become reconnected, and then I 

get billed for the reconnection charge at a later 

date?   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   That is correct.  Or, if you’re unable 

to pay your arrears in full and enter into an 

instalment plan for reasonable -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yeah, okay. 
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MR. SANDERS:   A:   Yes, my response was not very clear, 

sorry. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

    Proceeding Time 9:34 a.m. T09 

MR. MILLER:   Q:   Now just a few questions on security 

deposits.  Can you turn to page 109 of Mr. Colton's 

testimony.  At line 19 Mr. Colton makes the statement: 

"However, even if 100 percent of those 

75,238 accounts resulted in final bills 

yielding uncollectable accounts, that number 

would represent only 4.7 of its total 

customer base (given that the company has 

nearly 1.6 million residential accounts)…" 

 and then there's a mathematical analysis there.  Then 

he goes onto the next sentence and says: 

"A result generating that small of a problem 

hardly supports imposing deposits on all 

1,323,788 new customers." 

 And then he gives the reference from the BCOAPO 

information request response.  

  Now, if we go over the page to 110, at line 

4 he says: 

"While I do not disparage the company's 

efforts to control uncollectable accounts, 

the tool that the company proposes here, 

i.e. to impose deposits on all new 
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residential customers, has not reasonably 

been related to accomplishing the end the 

company purports to seek." 

  My first question is with respect to page 

109.  Do you agree with the mathematical analysis set 

forward by Mr. Colton on page 109? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    So maybe before we get too far into 

this, I will note that his C2-41 that Ms. Khan put 

forward, Mr. Colton revised his evidence, and in 

particular on page 109 and page 110.  So the entire 

piece on 110 referred to was struck from his evidence. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    Okay.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:    And the -- at least the final sentence: 

"As a result generating a small problem 

hardly supports imposing security on all 1.3 

million new accounts…" 

 has been struck. 

MR. MILLER:   Q:    Okay.   Thank you, those are my 

questions, Panel. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Miller.   

  So Ms. Ferguson, do you have any re-

examination questions? 

MS. FERGUSON:    We do not have any. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, on that note, thank you very much 

to the panel and you're excuse.   

  Oh, sorry, do you have a question? 
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COMMISSIONER KEILTY:   I do have a question.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sorry.  

COMMISSIONER KEILTY:     I do have a question for this 

panel.  With respect to the information presented on 

aged accounts receivable, service charges, payment 

plans, bad debts, is it appropriate to consider the 

customers generating these balances as low income? 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   I don't think we can make that 

conclusion.  We do not have any information with 

respect to the income of our customers.  And so it 

would be a very generalization to suggest that we can 

attribute any of that to low income. 

COMMISSIONER KEILTY:   And there are other customers who 

sometimes pay their bills late? 

MR. SANDERS:   A:     Most definitely, yes. 

COMMISSIONER KEILTY:     Thank you. 

MR. SANDERS:   A:     And in fact there was -- one of the 

items referred to in our IRs and perhaps I can find a 

reference in a moment, but there was a study of the 

creditworthiness.  We've talked about the 

creditworthiness points, and that indicated that there 

really isn't any difference between the 

creditworthiness points of low income customers that 

we were aware of in that study as compared to the 

customers more broadly.  That I believe is referenced 

in the IR 192.1 as well.  
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COMMISSIONER KEILTY:     Okay, thank you.  

COMMISSIONER COTE:   Yeah, Mr. Anderson, in his opening 

statement, talked about the establishment of a low 

income advisory group, and throughout the hearing 

there's been a lot of questions.  You've referred to 

certain things that would be more appropriately 

handled by this group,  

Proceeding Time 9:39 a.m. T10 

  I just wonder if you could provide the 

Panel with a little more in-depth description of what 

you envision this advisory group to look like, and how 

it's going to operate, and things like, you know, how 

many members, who will be there, how often will they 

meet, any costs associated with it, their mandate, 

those types of things.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So, again, I'll start and if Mr. Sanders 

has more to add, I'm sure he will.   

  So we're clearly on the early stages of 

that.  That's been something that has come about 

through our discussions with B.C. Old Age Pensioners' 

Association and others.  As a starting point, we would 

probably will be sitting down with BCOAPO to talk 

about, you know, what kind of representation there may 

be.  I know there's been some discussion from Zone IB 

and Zone II of representation, so we'll also engage 

with them.   
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  As far as their mandate, I believe once we 

sort of determine the -- you know, the composition of 

that, the group will work together to provide a 

mandate.  But at a high level, I see that group 

advising on areas such as where can BC Hydro -- what 

can we do to make it more clear on our practices for 

low income customers and, you know, hopefully all 

customers, because if we put things on the internet 

that provide clarity, obviously that will be available 

to all customers.   

  Likely, you know, how we could better -- I 

guess not market, but make people informed of the 

various programs that we have in place, whether it be 

terms and conditions, payment plans, demand-side 

management programs, so what can we do to reach out to 

those communities. 

  And I think also more generally just get a 

sense of bringing in some feedback of what are some of 

the challenges that a group -- that that group is 

having, as low income customers are having in working 

with BC Hydro, and what could we -- what changes could 

be make to better that.  So I think it would be a real 

good information-sharing forum.   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   I'd only add at this point we haven't 

done a formal costing of it.  I'd suggest that it 

would be primarily just the labour of the people 
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involved, just as a redistribution of, you know, 

functions that are on my team to be involved in this 

type of activity.   

  We had some earlier discussions with Ms. 

Khan, and we had agreed that it would be best to deal 

with all of that after the hearing.  So we really 

haven't thought through the details beyond that. 

  And the only thing else I would add is that 

I've had a preliminary conversation with MSGSI and 

they indicated interest in being part of that as well, 

which I think is pretty important because of the role 

that they play in social assistance and our processes 

with them.   

COMMISSIONER COTE:   Okay.  Thank you.  And another area, 

this guarantor program.  I've been quite intrigued 

with it, and have mused over it over the last few 

days.  And I guess the one thing that struck me is 

that in a lot of cases you may find individuals who 

don't know anybody they could use as a guarantor.  

Depending upon where you live in the province, and 

what their background, and who've they've come across.  

And I'm wondering, how do you envision this program 

working?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, that's a good point.  And one of 

the things we did talk about, and I believe Ms. Khan 

asked, is whether we envisioned associations could 
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potentially act as guarantors, or as well.  And we 

indicated that, yes, if they had a BC Hydro account.  

So I think, you know, one of the things maybe that 

could be that the low income advisory group does is 

identify agencies that would be willing to, in 

circumstances, you know, provide that guarantee.  It 

may be church groups or other type organizations that 

may be willing to do that.   

COMMISSIONER COTE:   Could you see any role that residents 

-- I guess what I -- I guess the thing that struck me, 

is that, well, you know, I might be willing to -- it's 

not a huge amount that you're on risk for, and I might 

be willing to take that on.  And it's a good cause.  

And the broader public may be involved.  Have you 

considered gardening it in a way where you get -- you 

know, the public could be involved in some way through 

a central organization, not on an individual basis.  

That would make no sense.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yeah, funnily enough, I was thinking 

sort of something similar this morning as I was 

getting ready.  But I haven't thought it through of 

how that would work.  But I sort of had the same 

thought, as, would there be a way?  So I think that's 

something we could investigate.  Probably a little bit 

more challenging, and maybe would be something that 

would come at a further date, and might be easier to 
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get it set up on the more one-to-one basis first.   But 

that is a good suggestion, thank you.   

COMMISSIONER COTE:   Thanks, then.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, sorry.  And sorry for 

getting ahead of myself there.  I will ask again, 

then.  Do you have any re-examination questions?  No.   

MS. FERGUSON:   We do not.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you.  So, again, thank you 

to the panel, and we'll excuse you now, thank you.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Thank you.  

(WITNESS PANEL ASIDE) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And, Ms. Khan, is your witness ready?  

MS. KHAN:   Yes, Mr. Colton is ready to testify.  So we 

just need a few minutes to get set up.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sure.  So we'll come back at five to, 

then, and start the testimony.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 9:45 A.M.) 

  (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 9:56 A.M.)   T11/12 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  Thank you. 

  Ms. Khan, please go ahead. 

MS. KHAN:   I'd like to introduce Roger Colton, our second 

and final witness in this proceeding, and I'll ask 

that the hearing officer swear in Mr. Colton. 

BCOAPO PANEL 1:   

ROGER COLTON, Affirmed:  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  
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EXAMINATION IN CHIEF BY MS. KHAN: 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Mr. Colton, are you the principal in the 

firm Fisher, Sheehan & Colton, public finance and 

general economics? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I am. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And how long have you held this position? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Fisher, Sheehan & Colton was organized 

in the mid 1980s, the early 1980s perhaps. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And you describe your work with Fisher, 

Sheehan & Colton? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   My work with Fisher, Sheehan & Colton 

involves work throughout the United States and Canada, 

primarily on low income utility issues.  However, I 

work with low income issues, customer service issues, 

rate issues.  I work for non-profit organizations, 

such as PIAC.  I work with the utility industry 

itself, both individual utilities and the utility 

industry associations such as EEI, the Edison Electric 

Institute and the American Gas Association, the AWWA, 

the American Water Works Association.  I work for 

local, state and federal governments. 

  So I do both regulatory work in the 

capacity that I'm appearing here today as a witness, 

and I do research and evaluation work for those 

various stakeholders. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Could you describe your educational 
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background for us?  

MR. COLTON:   A:   I received my Bachelor's degree more 

years ago than I care to admit, in 1975.  I had a 

degree in Journalism, Political Science and Speech.  

From there I received a law degree from the University 

of Florida and I received a Masters Degree in 

Economics from the McGregor School, which is at 

Antioch University in Silver Spring, Ohio.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Mr. Colton, can you describe some of your 

books and publications on public utility regulatory 

issues? 

Proceeding Time 9:59 a.m. T13 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, I've written three books and I’ve 

written probably 80 to 100 articles that have appeared 

in academic journals and in industry journals.  The 

three books all involve utility regulation.   

  The first book and the primary book is a 

book called Access to Utility Service, which is a 

legal treatise on the various issues involving 

residential customers gaining access to public utility 

service, whether it’s water, gas, telecommunications 

or electricity.   

  The second book was a book entitled The 

Regulation of Rural Electric Cooperatives.  I thought 

that there was a lack of legal research on how 

utilities that tend not to be regulated by state 
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commissions are in fact regulated in other ways 

through both legislation and through the common law.  

The second book was on the regulation of RECs, and the 

third book was specifically on the tenant access to 

utility service.  So it looked at tenant/landlord 

issues relating to utilities.   

  The articles are across the board, 

involving customer service issues, involving peer 

reviewed articles on low income consumption, low 

income payment patterns.  But all the articles and all 

three books involve residential utility issues.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Have you ever testified before utilities 

regulation tribunals, including the B.C. Utilities 

Commission or other Canadian public utility tribunals?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, clearly I have never testified 

before the B.C. Utility Commission before.  This is my 

first time and thank you for having me.  I have 

testified in probably close to 250 utility regulatory 

or federal and state judicial proceedings.  I tend to 

work, when I do testimony, for what are called NASUCA 

offices.  NASUCA is the National Association of State 

Utility Consumer Advocates, which is the national 

association of state attorney general offices, in 

essence, and I have appeared before commissions in 35 

states, in again about 250 proceedings. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Could you also highlight the work that 
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you’ve done in public utility proceedings in Canada? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I have appeared in a variety of 

proceedings in Canada.  I have appeared in a couple of 

proceedings in Nova Scotia. 

Proceeding Time 10:02 a.m. T14 

  In each of these proceedings, I testified 

on some aspect of low income utility issues.  There 

are times that I testified on low income rates, there 

are times that I testified on customer service issues.  

And there are times that I testified on low income 

energy efficiency or demand-side management program.  

But I've testified in Nova Scotia.  I have testified 

and have a regular client in Ontario.  I have 

testified in Manitoba and now I'm here in British 

Columbia.  I have -- well, let me stop there.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And can you take a look at the -- at your 

direct testimony, which has been filed as Exhibit C2-

12 in this proceeding.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes, I have it.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And did you prepare that direct 

testimony?  

MR. COLTON:   A:   I did.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And you also prepared -- did you also 

prepare a summary of recommendations to your testimony 

which has been filed as Exhibit C2-38 in this 

proceeding?   
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MR. COLTON:   A:   I did prepare a summary of 

recommendations, although I could not have told you 

that that was the exhibit number.   

COMMISSIONER COTE:   Are you sure about that?   

MS. KHAN:   I believe it is.   

COMMISSIONER COTE:   Mine kind of end at 2-29.   

MS. KHAN:   Yes, C2-38.  That was the exhibit which 

contained Mr. Colton's opening statement, and at the 

end there's a summary of his recommendations.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I don't think we need to turn to it, do 

we?  Okay.  Go ahead, please.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Now, we have also filed some errata to 

that testimony on your behalf, which can be found at 

Exhibit C2-39 to C2-41.  Did you prepare those 

corrections, and can you also explain why you prepared 

them?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  I did prepare three sets of 

corrections to my direct testimony.  Exhibit C2-39 

involves some corrections to my testimony regarding 

late payment charges.  In my original analysis, I 

began imposing late payment charges on the day after 

the due date of a residential utility bill.  And the 

company informed me that they don't impose late 

payment charges on the day after the due date, they 

begin their late payment charges on day 30.  And so I 

made that correction, and that's this exhibit.   
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  In Exhibit C2-40, there really are two 

sources of corrections in this exhibit.  Number one, 

as was talked about just a few minutes ago, I deleted 

some of my direct testimony, because my direct 

testimony included a reference to a utility decision  

-- a BC Hydro decision to impose deposits on all new 

residential customers.  And there are parts of my 

direct testimony where I didn't say that, but there 

are parts where I did say that that was the utility 

decision.  And clearly that isn't the company's 

proposal.  The company is not proposing to impose 

deposits on all new residential customers, and I took 

those references out.   

  The second part of the changes made in 

Exhibit C2-40 is that the company has updated some of 

its responses to Information Requests.  So our IR set 

1 was responded to, and then in May the company 

provided some corrections to its IR responses.  And in 

July, the company provided another set of corrections.  

And so I've carried forward the corrections, because I 

used the data from our original IR responses in my 

direct testimony.  So when they updated their IR 

responses I had to update my testimony to reflect 

those changes. 

    Proceeding Time 10:07 a.m. T15 

  And then Exhibit C2-41 is the same thing.  
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The company updated some of the data it originally 

presented in its IR responses, and so when they 

changed their data, the data which I had used in my 

direct testimony, I had to go back and update some of 

my graphs to make sure that my graphs reflected the 

most recent data that had been provided. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Do you have any other corrections that 

you would like to make to your filed direct testimony? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I do not, with one proviso.  The -- as 

I just said, the company provided some updated and 

corrected responses to information requests after I 

filed my direct testimony and I had referenced those 

IR responses and used the IR responses in my direct 

testimony.  The aspects of those IR revisions that the 

company submitted, they didn't change the parts of the 

IR responses that I used.   

  So there were four of them:  2-319 -- these 

are all BCOAPO IR response.  2-319, 2-320, 2-321 and 

2-323, which were, by the company, revised on May 6th 

and on July 13th and I'm not changing my testimony and 

I'm not missing that.  It's just the revisions they 

made didn't apply to the parts of the IR responses 

that I used in my testimony.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Is the remainder of your direct testimony 

accurate and true to the best of your knowledge and 

belief? 
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MR. COLTON:   A:   It is. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And do you adopt your direct testimony? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I do. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And can you confirm that you authored, 

co-authored and/or reviewed all of the information 

request responses that were put to BCOAPO?  Sorry, all 

of the information requests that were put to BCOAPO 

and that you were involved in authoring, co-authoring 

or reviewing all of the information responses? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  All of the IRs that were 

submitted to BCOAPO, yes, definitely. 

MS. KHAN:   Thank you.  And on behalf of BCOAPO we will be 

asking that Mr. Colton be qualified as an expert in 

this proceeding in low income utility rate and 

customer service issues, including low income usage, 

payment patterns, affordability programs, and low 

income DSM.   

  Now, I'd just like to turn and see if 

anyone has any objections to the qualifications I've 

just set out.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Does anyone have a submission on Ms. 

Khan's -- 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   I don't have an objection, but I just 

want to confirm, the words "low income" modify a 

number of different elements of the qualification that 

Ms. Khan seeks in respect of Mr. Colton and I just 
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want to confirm for the record my understanding at 

least, especially if BC Hydro is not going to object.  

That "low-income" is a modifier for each of the 

elements of the qualification she seeks. 

MS. KHAN:   That's correct. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Thank you.  Then we have no objection. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Does anyone else have any 

objection or even comment on Ms. Khan's request? 

  Okay, then Mr. Colton is qualified as an 

expert witness subject to the description you've given 

and clarified. 

MS. KHAN:   Thank you.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Now, I'll just ask, Mr. Colton, if you 

could please read through your opening statement. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes, thank you.  

  My name is Roger Colton and my business 

address is 34 Warwick Road in Belmont, Massachusetts, 

so I'm a Red Socks fan. 

  In the first -- I'm going to skip the 

qualifications that I've included in my summary.  My 

testimony was presented in several parts. 

  Proceeding Time 10:12 a.m. T16 

 In the first section of my testimony I examine the 

need for and the operation of pricing an initial block 

of essential services within BC Hydro’s inclining 

block rate structure.  I conclude that such an initial 
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block is required to serve an affordability need, that 

it can be justified on traditional regulatory 

principles, and that it’s operationally feasible to 

implement. 

  My testimony regarding the essential 

services usage block is based first on the fact that 

low use customers, which are disproportionately low 

income, are overcharged under BC Hydro’s existing 

inclining block rate structure.  There is no dispute 

in this proceeding that income and usage are directly 

related.  The data shows that usage for low income 

customers is substantially lower.  At each decile of 

consumption, low income customers have lower 

consumption than residential customers overall.  No 

one in this proceeding disputes the relation between 

low income and low income consumption.   

  This relationship between income and 

consumption is significant because low use customers 

impose a proportionately lower cost on the company 

than do higher use customers.  The company’s own data 

shows, for example, that low use customers make a 

lower contribution to the company’s peak demand.  The 

company’s data shows further that higher use 

residential customers tend to have lower load factors, 

and conversely that lower use customers have higher 

load factors.  This relationship between low use and 
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higher load factors has cost implications.  As the 

company itself states, quote, Low load factors are 

indicative of customers that are relatively more 

costly to serve, and load factor is therefore a 

consideration when evaluating rate class segmentation.  

Given that low load factor customers are more costly 

to serve, high load factors are less costly to serve.  

Despite these relatively lower costs that low income 

customers impose on the system as low use customers, 

low use customers do not have the reduced costs 

reflected in their rates.  Instead, quite to the 

contrary, low income low use rates are increased while 

denying those low income, low use customers the 

ability to avoid the rate increase through mechanisms 

commonly available to residential customers as a 

whole. 

  Affordability is certainly an underlying 

issue with the provision of an essential services 

usage block.  The proposal for an essential service 

usage block, however, is not based exclusively on 

affordability concerns.  It is a mechanism through 

which BC Hydro can simultaneously address 

affordability concerns, improve cost reflectivity and 

rates, and improve the efficiency of its operations 

and reduce overall operating costs.   

  I propose that a limited low use essential 
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services block of electricity be available to income 

qualified customers.  The essential services usage 

block should be available to customers confirmed as 

having incomes at or below 100 percent of the pre-tax 

LICO.  I recommend that BC Hydro not engage in its own 

income qualifications.  Instead, BC Hydro should 

accept the income qualifications of designated federal 

and provincial social assistance programs. 

  BC Hydro need not know the precise income 

of the customer.  Instead, income qualification is a 

yes/no toggle.  The relevant third party, such as 

MSDSI, need only confirm that a customer is or is not 

low income under the LICO pre-tax decision rule.  They 

don’t need to know the exact income, they just need to 

know yes or no. 

  After considering multiple options, I 

recommend an essential services usage block rate 

discount of 4 cents per kWh for the first 400 kWh of 

consumption.  The 400 kWh usage is based in part on BC 

Hydro’s own findings of what constitutes low usage, 

and partly on an analysis of the relative consumption 

of low income customers, and residential customers as 

a whole, to keep the focus to the maximum extent 

practicable on low income, low use customers.   

Proceeding Time 10:15 a.m. T17 

  In recommending the essential service usage 
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block, I considered the operation and structure of the 

proposal in light of the Bonbright principles for rate 

design.  Providing a discount on the essential 

services usage block improves rather than impedes cost 

reflectivity.  In this sense, the essential service 

usage block is consistent with the Bonbright criterion 

of fair apportionment of costs amongst customers. 

  In addition, Section 60 of the Utilities 

Commission Act, subsection 60(1)(b), provides that the 

Commission must have due regard in the setting of a 

rate to encourage public utilities to increase 

efficiency, decrease costs, and enhance performance.   

  Increasing the efficiency of operations and 

enhancing performance extends to all elements of the 

company's provision of service, not simply to the 

power production function.  One aspect of the 

company's operation is the collection of the revenue 

which it bills.  I cited more than 60 third-party 

program evaluations that provide empirical support for 

the proposition that adopting a low income discount, 

such as the essential service usage block, will help 

BC Hydro to increase efficiency, decrease costs, and 

enhance performance, as required by the UCA, by 

improving bill collection and reducing the cost of low 

income non-payment.  

  I considered three alternative ways through 
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which to recover the costs of providing the essential 

service usage block discount.  I recommend spreading 

the costs over all consumption by residential  

customers.  The cost per kWh, if spread over the 

entire residential consumption base, is 1.54 mills per 

kWh.  At median consumption, the bill impact is less 

than $1 per month.   

  This program cost analysis too assumes a 

100 percent take-up rate.  However, it would be 

unreasonable to expect a 100 percent take-up rate.  

The actual take-up rate would be less than 100 

percent.  When fully ramped up, I would expect a 

participation rate of the total income-eligible 

population of around 50 percent.  So the cost per 

customer, and the cost per kWh, would be 

proportionately less.  That's the ESUB, the Essential 

Service Usage Block.   

  Second, in the second section of my 

testimony, I explain why BC Hydro should adopt a small 

rate rider to fund a residential crisis intervention 

program.  A crisis intervention program would involve 

providing funds when a low income customer faces a 

situation that threatens the continuing ability of 

that customer to take utility -- electric service.  

Such a crisis situation may, but need not necessarily, 

involve providing a grant to prevent the disconnection 
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of service for non-payment.  In the alternative, a 

crisis intervention grant might respond to a level of 

arrears that the program administrator deems is of 

sufficient size that the customer will simply never be 

able to retire that arrears.  Moreover, a crisis 

situation might involve circumstances where a customer 

is currently off-system and lacks sufficient funds to 

make an arrearage payment along with paying the other 

fees, such as the cash security deposit.  And that 

would prevent that customer from coming back.   

  A crisis intervention fund responds to the 

fragility of income.  We hear about the level of 

income.  A crisis intervention program responds to the 

fragility of income of many customers.  Income for the 

working poor in particular can be erratic and 

unpredictable.  Working poor families, for example, 

tend to find themselves in lower-quality hourly wage 

jobs.  In addition, working poor customers lack paid 

leave time.  So the combination -- there's a 

combination of hourly wages with the absence of paid 

vacation or paid sick leave can directly affect the 

ability of the working poor customer to maintain his 

or her utility service.  A sick kid, or a personal 

illness, can result in three days of lost wages, and 

three days of permanently lost income.  It's inherent 

in the nature of the incomes of working poor 
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customers.   

    Proceeding Time 10:21 a.m. T18 

  A crisis intervention program benefits, not 

only the customers receiving such grants, but benefits 

the utility as well. 

  In research I did for the United States 

Department of Health and Human Services, the federal 

LIHEAP office, which is our federal fuel assistance 

program, on measuring the outcomes of federal fuel 

assistance, I found that the range of negative options 

available to a consumer facing an unaffordable home 

energy bill far outstrips the available positive 

options that are available to the low-income 

customers.   

  Most of those negative options are actually 

counterproductive to utility bill payment.  Not only 

do they not solve the consumer's long-term inability 

to pay a problem, they affirmatively contribute or 

exacerbate that inability to pay problem.  

  My research on responses to bill payment 

found that there are indeed constructive responses to 

bill unaffordability pursing usage reduction 

strategies, budget billing, and taking household 

actions to reduce their household expenses and 

increase their income are all constructive responses 

to bill non-payment.   
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  All too frequently, however, the customer 

is faced with an immediate need, which is bill payment 

by a date certain, that with the available 

constructive responses, unable to deliver assistance 

in either the timing or the amount that -- or in the 

form that would be responsive to that need, to pay the 

bill immediately by a date certain.  

  And given the immediate consequences of 

failing to address that short-term non-payment crises, 

the customer is pushed into the negative actions that 

I talk about:  borrowing money or not paying their 

rent in order to pay their electric bill.  All of 

those exacerbate the long-term problem.  Those bills 

will come due.  And it may serve the short-term 

problem, but in the long-term they are 

counterproductive. 

  One purpose of the crisis intervention fund 

is to address the immediate need to prevent the 

consumer from pursuing one of the negative options 

that will be ineffective or even counter-productive to 

having the customer maintain a long-term paid-up 

relationship with BC Hydro.  The purpose of the crisis 

intervention process, in other words, is to short 

circuit the need for the customer to pursue the 

negative options that would cost not only that 

customer but cost all ratepayers money in the long-
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term. 

  In the third section of my testimony I 

review the commitment of BC Hydro to low income usage 

reduction programs in light of current and expected 

bill increases to low income customers.  The purpose 

of my testimony in this section is to document that 

low-income customers without external assistance are 

not capable of relying on energy efficiency 

investments to reduce or to respond to higher bills, 

to describe how and why and to what extent low income 

energy efficiency measures can help respond to 

inability to pay, to explain how and when the 

company's low income DSM programs as they are 

currently designed and funded are inadequate, and to 

make recommendations on available remedies to the 

shortcomings I identified.  

  My discussion is designed to help the 

Commission to respond to the letter to the Commission 

from the Honourable Minister of Energy and Mines, Bill 

Bennett, the July 6th, 2015 letter, in which letter the 

Minister specifically requested that the Commission 

provide information on several issues including 

"within the current regulatory environment, what 

options are there for additional demand-side 

management programs including low income programs".  

That was a question posed for this proceeding. 
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  As I explained, energy efficiency is not 

generally available to low income customers.  I 

discussed and documented substantial market barriers 

that prevent low income customers from investing in 

low income efficiency, and I noted that the company 

agrees with that analysis.  The company stated that BC 

Hydro offers low income DC offerings which provide 

most of the savings opportunities in BC Hydro's 

residential DSM programs in a way that addresses the 

barriers specific to low income customers in general  

-- this is BC Hydro's language -- it is not effective 

or efficient to target low income customers outside of 

the low-income program offerings. 

Proceeding Time 10:26 a.m. T19 

  So in responding to the Minister's letter, 

I asked you to take that into account.   

  BC Hydro significantly under serves its low 

income population through its ECAP low income program.  

And rather than seeking to expand outreach, which BC 

Hydro's own consultant found was required to expand 

the ECAP participation, the company has chosen to 

reduce the number of housing units that it seeks to 

serve with usage reductions on an annual basis.  This 

reduction in the number of low-income households 

targeted to be served occurs in an environment where 

the company itself notes that the low-income customer 
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segment is the fastest growing customer segment on the 

BC Hydro system.   

  Despite the fact that the low-income sub-

population is the company's fastest-growing sub-

population, and despite the fact that the July, 2014 

modifications to the definition of low-income will 

more than double the number of low-income customers on 

the company's system, BC Hydro proposes to 

significantly decrease rather than to increase or to 

even maintain its low income program expenditures over 

time.   

  It should be further remembered that 

neither ECAP nor the ESK programs should be confused 

with comprehensive energy efficiency programs offered 

to low-income households.  When asked, the company 

confirmed that neither ECAP nor the ESK program is 

designed to identify and install all cost-effective 

measures.  Rather, relying exclusively on ESK and ECAP 

will thus leave cost-effective energy efficiency 

undone, and on the table.   

  And moreover, once a home is treated 

through either ESK or ECAP, BC Hydro will not later go 

back to that home to install the cost-effective 

measures that were not installed on the first visit.   

  In sum, I concluded in my direct testimony 

that in responding to the Minister's letter, the 
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Commission should find that offering reasonable 

utility-funded usage reduction is one way for BC Hydro 

to help low-income customers respond to the increased 

rates that are being imposed upon those customers.  

And I recommended that the Commission find it 

reasonable for BC Hydro to make certain minimum DSM 

service level guarantees for low-income customers.   

  In the next section of my testimony, I 

addressed low-income terms and conditions, some of but 

not all of which are directed toward low-income 

customers.  In supporting these terms and conditions, 

I used a cost-effectiveness analysis.  There are two 

sides to a cost-effectiveness analysis.   

  On the one hand, cost-effectiveness is used 

to identify the alternative that for a given output 

level minimizes the cost of achieving that output.  On 

the other hand, cost-effectiveness is used to identify 

the alternative that, for a given cost, maximizes the 

level of output.  So we either do more with less or we 

do the same and spend less in reaching the same 

output.   

  And both components of those analyses 

relate to utility regulation.  I've done utility 

regulation for 30 or 40 years now.  One objective of 

utility regulation is to provide least-cost service, 

which is the precise objective which cost-
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effectiveness is designed to measure.  One objective 

of utility regulation is to achieve the efficient 

delivery of utility service, which is the precise 

objective which cost-effectiveness is designed to 

measure. 

  One objective of utility regulation is to 

operate in the most cost-efficient manner to 

accomplish the desired objectives, which is the 

precise objective that cost-effectiveness analysis is 

designed to measure. 

    Proceeding Time 10:31 a.m. T20 

   The objectives that we seek to serve 

through a cost effectiveness analysis involve four 

metrics.  We talk about the collection of utility 

bills, involve four metrics:  the complete payment of 

utility bill; the regular payment of utility bills; 

the timely payment of utility bills; and the 

unsolicited payment of utility bills.   

  And when I say "unsolicited" I mean a 

utility bills the customer and then doesn't have to 

chase that customer with reminder notices and shut-off 

notices.   

  So complete, regular, timely, unsolicited, 

those are the four objectives that our terms and 

conditions will improve the cost effectiveness of.  

And we don't have to find that the utility is doing a 
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bad job now in order to find, as I point out in my 

testimony, that the utility can do a better job and 

improve the complete, regular, timely and unsolicited 

payment of bills from low-income customers through the 

adoption of our terms and conditions. 

  The terms and conditions I recommended 

include the following:  That BC Hydro adopt 

restrictions on the disconnection of service for non-

payment during the cold weather period stretching from 

November 1 through April 1.   

  That BC Hydro adopt shut-off protections 

for the very young, for seniors and for households 

facing medical emergencies that mirror the protections 

that are included in the model regulation that I 

authored for utility commissioners in the United 

States. 

  That BC Hydro make prescribed modifications 

in its instalment payment plans offered to customers 

with income less than 100 percent of LICO, and when I 

say "LICO" it's LICO PT, LICO pre-tax. 

  That BC Hydro be allowed to impose an 

annual late-payment charge equal to its weighted 

average cost of debt rounded to the nearest one-half 

percent.  Although I further recommended that low 

income customers be exempt from late payment charges.  

  That BC Hydro waive both the account charge 
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and the minimum reconnection charge for low-income 

customers.  

  And that BC Hydro adopt several 

modifications to its cash security deposits.    

  In the final section of my testimony I 

recommended a set of practices and procedures that 

would improve both the service provided to needy 

customers in the collections outcomes experienced by 

the utility.  The collection outcomes being again, the 

complete, timely, regular, unsolicited payment of 

utility bills.  Each of the practices and procedures 

that I recommended in my direct testimony would help 

inform the design and implementation of the measures 

that I just described, including the essential 

services usage block, the low-income DSM and the 

various responses to non-payment. 

  Each of these practices has been found to 

be important and beneficial in helping utilities to 

define cost effective responses to residential payment 

problems including low-income payment troubles.  It 

allows stakeholders, including the BCUC, consumer 

groups, and the company itself to more accurately 

assess what practices are effective and what practices 

are not effective in improving the complete, timely, 

regular, unsolicited payment of the utility bills. 

  Because I've gone longer than I wanted to, 
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let me just note one of those practices.  And I don't 

want to exclude the others because they're not 

important, I just want to shorten this a little bit. 

  One critical element of reasonable and 

prudent utility management in any aspect of utility 

management, but with billing and collection in 

particular, is to establish and exercise a feedback 

loop by which to evaluate program activities.  

Creating a feedback loop involves articulating 

performance criteria, identifying metrics that will 

measure performance, monitoring the performance using 

those metrics, assessing the actual performance 

relative to the articulated performance criteria in 

determining the changes, if any, that need to be made 

to conform the actual performance with the desired 

performance.    

Proceeding Time 10:35 a.m. T21 

  After reviewing BC Hydro’s planning 

processes regarding its responses to inability to pay 

in its data collection, or its lack of data 

collection, I concluded that the company does not 

routinely engage in the fundamental data collection 

and reporting that would underlie reasonable and 

prudent utility management of the inability to pay 

customers.  Without information, BC Hydro can have no 

metrics, and without metrics it can have no feedback 
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loop upon which to base fundamental planning. 

  So in short, while BC Hydro has been able 

to produce, albeit sometimes with some delay, 

information on non-payment and credit and collection 

activities as requested by the low income stakeholders 

in this proceeding, the company does not routinely 

collect and make available such information either 

internally or to external stakeholders.  Therefore I 

recommend that the company be required to begin no 

later than six months after a final decision in this 

proceeding, reporting basic consumer credit and 

collection activities and outcomes.  And the model 

that I included was the list of data elements included 

in a resolution of the National Association of State 

Utility Consumer Advocates, the state attorney general 

offices in the United States.  And I attached a copy 

of that list of data elements that NASUCA has 

recommended that utilities report as an exhibit to my 

direct testimony.   

  That completes the summary of my testimony.  

Thank you. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Colton. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Thank you.  So Mr. Colton is now 

available for cross-examination.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Ms. Khan.  

  Mr. Weafer.  Good morning. 
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MR. WEAFER:   Good morning, Mr. Chairman.  Good morning, 

Panel. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. WEAFER. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Good morning, Mr. Colton.  Mr. Colton, 

my name is Chris Weafer and I’m counsel for the 

Commercial Energy Consumers Association of British 

Columbia, which generally represents commercial 

customers and general service rate classes of BC 

Hydro.  And welcome to British Columbia. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Good morning.  Thank you.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   If I could just turn you to the BC 

Hydro application which is Exhibit B-1, Chapter 3, 

page 336.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I have been given a lesson on these.  

Bear with me for a minute. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And it's Table 3-6 in the application, 

which sets out the revenue-to-cost ratios of the 

various customer classes of BC Hydro.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Sorry, what page was that? 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Sorry, page 336 at Table 3-6.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I’m there.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Thank you.  Now, our purpose in this 

cross-examination is the clarification and 

understanding of your evidence for the most part, and 

one of the things I understand from your ESUB proposal 

is the concept that the changes proposed are cost 
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based.  And we’ll get into the details of that, but 

fundamentally that’s an objective of the change.  That 

you believe there’s a cost base for the proposed ESUB 

rate.  Is that correct? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   That is one of three justifications for 

the ESUB, yes. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Right.  So if I turn you to the table, 

you’re familiar with the fact that the residential 

class in British Columbia pays 93.9 percent of its 

costs under the RDA filed in the cost of service study 

filed in this RDA, is that correct? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, I see that in this table, yes. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay, and you’re not a cost of service 

study expert.  You haven’t done an independent cost of 

service study in preparation for this hearing, and 

that’s not something you do, correct? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes on both counts.  Yes, I do not do 

that and yes, I have not done that for this 

proceeding. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  And so you’d agree with me that 

BC Hydro cost of service study is best evidence we’ve 

had, and you don’t dispute these revenue-to-cost 

ratios as tabled in the proceeding? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I do not, I would not agree with that 

simply because I’m not in a position to agree or 

disagree whether the company’s cost of service study 
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is the best evidence. 

Proceeding Time 10:40 a.m. T22 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   But it's what you -- it's what we have 

in this proceeding.  We don't have --  

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  I accept that.  But I don't want 

to get into the middle of a discussion about whether 

this is better evidence than some other evidence.  I 

don't know.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Fair enough, sir, fair enough.  And I'm 

not trying to position you that way.  Are you aware, 

sir, that the -- that in this rate design proceeding, 

the Commission is precluded from looking at rate 

rebalancing?  That the legislature of British Columbia 

said rate rebalancing is off the table, 

notwithstanding the residential customers are paying 

less than their cost of service.  That's not on the 

table in this process.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I wasn't aware of that, no.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  Are you aware that the last 

decision of this Commission in 2007, with a very able 

Chair, I might add, directed that the cost of service 

for classes of customers should move towards unity, 

not simply a band between 95 and 105 percent, but the 

target should be unity.  Are you aware of that 

decision?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I was not aware of that, no.   
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MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And are you --  

MR. COLTON:   A:   I accept that that occurred.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  And are you aware that the 

government essentially overrode that decision and 

implemented the Direction that there not be rate 

rebalancing, except within a small percentage of 

essentially 2 percent a year.  Are you aware of that?  

MR. COLTON:   A:   I was not aware of that, but I accept 

that.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  Would you agree with me that 

that direction from the government -- and this present 

situation with revenue-to-cost ratios, does give a 

preferential position to residential customers over 

other classes of customers?  And let's take MGS, for 

example, at 117 percent.  Would you agree with me that 

that's a fairly preferential position for residential 

customers vis-à-vis other customer classes as it 

relates to cost of service under the BC Hydro cost of 

service study?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I would agree that the revenue-to-cost 

ratio of residential customers is clearly lower.  As 

the table indicates, whether it's preferential -- my 

lawyerly mind used that as a word that might have 

legal implications, and I wouldn't have an opinion on 

that.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   No, it's not intended to be legal, sir.  
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It's basically if the cost of service says somebody's 

paying 94 cents on the dollar, and somebody else is 

paying 117 cents for the dollar, there is a preference 

to the person who is paying less than their costs.  Is 

that fair?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I wouldn't go there.  I would say that 

clearly 94 -- the class that's paying 94 percent is in 

better shape than the class that's paying 117 percent, 

yes.  As a factual matter.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   That's -- that's --  

MR. COLTON:   A:   Setting aside the -- I would agree with 

that, yes.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  And did that -- so turning 

specifically to the residential cost of service, did 

that in any way -- I take it you knew it was 93.9 

percent when you prepared your evidence.  Did you --  

MR. COLTON:   A:   I knew it was lower.  I couldn't have 

told you that it was 93.9. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Did that influence your evidence that 

the recovery of the ESUB rate, to the extent the low-

income customers have rates reduced, that the fact 

that the residential class is less than its cost of 

service justified, ensuring that any adjustments 

should be captured within the residential class?  Was 

that a factor in your decision?  

MR. COLTON:   A:   No.   
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MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   No.  The justification for spreading 

costs over residential customers was that it was an 

adjustment to a sub-population of the residential 

rate, and there was no reason to move that cost 

distribution or that revenue distribution to a 

separate class.  But that would have been the case 

irrespective of what the RC ratios would be.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Thank you.  With respect to the crisis 

services rate, and I may have misnamed that, but you 

know what I'm talking about?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   

    Proceeding Time 10:45 a.m. T23 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Now, there you've proposed the cost be 

applied across all rate classes as opposed to within 

the residential rate class.  When you look at the 

revenue-to-cost ratio for the residential rate class, 

would you see a justification for capturing the amount 

required within that class, as opposed to allocating 

it across other classes that may be paying in excess 

of their cost of service? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Why not? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   The crisis intervention fund, it 

benefits more than the residential class.  There is 

significant research that indicates that helping 
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people who are in crisis situations benefits not only 

the residential customers, but benefits the community 

as a whole.   

  There is a study, for example, by the U.S. 

Chamber of Commerce and the American Manufacturer's 

Association which stated that the number one problem 

of employees involved financial crisis at home.  And 

that problem was the chief contributor to the lack of 

employee productivity.  And so in addressing the 

underlying crisis of the customer, not only is the 

customer benefitted, but the customer's employer is 

benefitted as well.   

  And given the fact that the proposal was 

made to make it 25 cents, we thought that it was -- 

given the benefits that extended to all customer 

classes, that was not an unreasonable decision to 

extend the cost responsibility to all customer 

classes.  If all customer classes were going to 

receive benefits, then all customer classes should 

make some minimal payment as well. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Sorry, I think in the beginning of that 

answer you spoke about a benefit of the community as a 

whole.  So it's akin to a social program, akin to an 

investment to benefit the community as a whole as 

opposed to -- 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No. 
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MR. WEAFER:   Q:   -- as I understood the description of 

your answer, benefitting employees and the community 

as a whole. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Is that what you said, the community as 

a whole? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I said the community as a whole meaning 

that it wasn't -- the benefits extend not to only 

residential or households, but the benefits extend to 

each aspect of the community including commercial and 

large commercial and large general service, however 

you wish to define those additional aspects of the 

community.  That clearly the crisis intervention 

program that was presented in my testimony was 

presented as a way to respond more effectively and 

more efficiently by the utility to non-payment, and to 

improve the complete timely, regular, unsolicited 

payment of bills.  It was not a social program.  It is 

a program to help the utility improve its own 

efficiency of operations.  And it will do so.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   The program is akin to other social 

programs that are to assist low-income families in 

time of crisis.  Would you agree with that?  Typically 

it's not just the electric bill that may be defaulted 

on.  Other bills may be defaulted on at the point in 

time, and in British Columbia -- and I recognize 
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you're not an expert on British Columbia social 

policy, Mr. Klein spoke to that.  But generally when 

the crisis occurs, the electric bill isn't to be paid, 

there may be other issues as well in play.  

MR. COLTON:   A:   There were a couple of questions there, 

and I agree with your -- the last statement where you 

ended up, that oftentimes when an electric bill is not 

paid, there are other issues going on in the 

household.   

  I would disagree with your characterization 

of the crises intervention program that has been 

proposed is akin to other social service programs. 

  Social Service programs, as a general rule, 

do not care do not care whether -- and I don't say 

this pejoratively, this is just an observation.   

Social service programs don't care whether they 

improve the efficiency of the utility operation.  

Their job is to get money out to the household. 

Proceeding Time 10:50 a.m. T24 

  What we’re trying to do is to focus and 

what we’re proposing to do is to focus the 

distribution of crisis assistance and the distribution 

of the improved cost reflectivity so as to improve the 

utilities’ efficiency of operation, so that they will 

collect more money more quickly, in a more timely way, 

and devote less effort in doing that.  That’s simply 
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beyond the purview of a government program.  They 

don’t care about that.  And that’s not a bad thing, 

it’s just that’s beyond their -- it’s beyond their 

purview.  Our program is designed to take that utility 

operating impact into account. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   I understand, and an ancillary benefit 

of that is it also is a benefit to the family or a low 

income customer in terms of their ability to continue 

to meet other obligations and meet other financial 

commitments, as another social program would enable, 

correct? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I’m sorry, can you repeat that again? 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   That the program has ancillary benefits 

in terms of the ability of the low income customer to 

be able to meet the Hydro obligation and/or any other 

obligations because there’s been an underlying 

contribution.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes, clearly.  I agree with that.  With 

the operative word there being auxiliary or ancillary 

benefits. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Are you aware, in terms of BC Hydro as 

a Crown corporation, what its contribution to the 

government is on an annual basis?  Is that something 

you looked at in terms of what ratepayers pay into BC 

Hydro that in turn is passed on to the government for 

the government’s programs? 
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MR. COLTON:   A:   I am only aware of it -- I am only 

aware of it because counsel provided an exhibit to 

counsel for BCOAPO maybe two days ago. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Yes. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   So to the extent that I looked at that 

exhibit that you had the graciousness to provide ahead 

of time, I read that and I know what that exhibit 

says. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  Well, let’s go over that 

exhibit.  You’ve seen it, that arrived to your counsel 

on Monday. 

  And Mr. Chairman, this is a document BC 

Hydro filed last week as part of the 2017-2019 Revenue 

Requirement Application, the evidentiary updates.  

I’ve handed that to the Hearing Officer.  Perhaps he 

could circulate that to the room. 

  I believe this will be Exhibit C1-19. 

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked Exhibit C1-19. 

 (LETTER DATED AUGUST 17,2016 FROM BC HYDRO TO BCUC 

WITH ATTACHMENTS MARKED EXHIBIT C1-19) 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Do you have that, sir? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I have it, yes. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And this is a document that, as you’ve 

indicated, you’ve seen.  And here we have the Order in 

Councils and I’m particularly interested in Attachment 

2 to the document, Order in Council 590, July 28, 
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2016.  And here this Commission is directed to ensure 

that the utility for 2017, it would be necessary to 

yield a distributable surplus of $684 million; for 

fiscal 2018 it’s necessary to yield a distributable 

surplus of $698 million; and for 2019 it would be 

necessary to yield a distributable surplus of $712 

million.   

Proceeding Time 10:55 a.m. T25 

  Sir, would you understand that that would 

be revenue BC Hydro would collect from all classes of 

customers, residential, low income residential, to be 

available to the provincial government for use in 

social programs.  Or whatever is determined to be its 

priorities.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I can place this in the context of my 

own experience, but I really have no information about 

this process, or about this Order, or about this 

letter.  So if, on -- with that disclaimer, you want 

me to continue, I will.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   The so-called question is, would you -- 

you're not able to answer whether this, these funds 

collected as directed by the government from this 

utility are therefore available to the government for 

programs that it prioritizes.  That's something you 

can't answer.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   No.  I would agree that this appears to 
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provide that BC Hydro will make a -- not a 

contribution, but a payment to the provincial 

government that is an unrestricted payment.  That 

those dollars are available to the government without 

further restriction.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And that the legislature has both the 

jurisdiction and the ability to determine appropriate 

social welfare programs, or other programs to 

undertake with the revenues derived from BC Hydro's 

customers.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   That -- I don't -- I simply don't have 

that background.  

MS. KHAN:   Yes, and I think Mr. Colton has answered the 

question.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay, fair enough.  Fair enough.  Thank 

you, sir.  I think that we can put that away, and I'm 

going to move on to a sort of a more detailed 

discussion.  And I'm going to focus on your opening 

statements, as a road map to this discussion.  I'm 

going to have to ask for that exhibit number again, 

for his opening statement.   

MR. MILLER:   Perhaps we can wait until the Hearing 

Officers re-enters the room, and then I'll make sure 

that we mark that exhibit as the next one, which would 

be C1-19.  But until the Hearing Officer is here --  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And I'll proceed on that basis.   
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MR. MILLER:   C1 -- probably C1-20.  But we'll sort it 

out.   

MR. WEAFER:   Thank you. 

 Q:   In your opening statement today, at page 1, and 

I'm in around the third to fifth paragraph of the 

document, but I'm focusing on the comment that "low-

use customers impose a proportionately lower cost on 

the company than do higher-use customers."   

  Sir, can we agree that the residential 

rates incorporate payment for both the energy and the 

demand components of the cost of service?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  And we can agree that 

residential rates recover in 93.9 percent of the 

allocated cost of services as demonstrated by the 

company's cost of service study, which we looked at.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  That's what that table said.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  So let's firstly deal with the 

energy component.  Can we agree that the energy 

component of the cost of service is the embedded cost 

for BC Hydro to produce kilowatt hours of energy?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  As a general proposition, sure.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  And can we agree that the cost 

of the energy used, and not the demand component, is 

proportionate between high-use customers and low-use 

customers, based on use and that it does not depend on 
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the time of year, load factor, or anything other than 

the consumption.  Would you agree with that?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   As a general proposition.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  So, looking at the demand 

components, would you agree that the residential class 

has three demand components, generation, transmission, 

and distribution?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  I believe that the company even 

allocates some of its customer costs on a demand 

basis.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And can we agree that these are the 

fixed costs of the electric system that will deliver 

the power to the customers when they need it?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   That demand costs are fixed costs.  I 

would agree with that in general terms.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And with the generation and 

transmission demand components, are you proposing that 

lower usage of energy uses less of the generation and 

transmission demand costs than higher usage?  

    Proceeding Time 11:00 a.m. T26 

 MR. COLTON:   A:   I'm proposing that they are based on 

the company's cost allocators as presented in -- I 

believe it was 1.49, BCOAPO information request 1.49, 

the company presented its cost allocators and that low 

use customers would have had lesser allocations of 

cost, yes, to the residential class. 
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MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  Can we agree that the usage of 

the coincident peak is what causes the peak demand 

cost, and that this underlies the cost of service 

study results? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Why not? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, we would need to pull out that 

information request response, but the company 

allocates and I don't remember which is which right 

offhand.  But the company allocates part of its demand 

costs based on the 4CP.  Part of its demand costs on 

NCP and part of it's demand costs on what it -- well, 

and there was another allocator.  I believe it was 4CP 

minus primary.  But the company uses both the 4PC 

[sic] and the NCP.  So it doesn't use simply 

coincident demand.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   We'll leave that for argument.  Can you 

agree with me that low usage customers would cause 

lower costs if the lower usage had lower peak usage 

relative to overall usage, than the higher usage 

customers at peak usage relative to their overall 

usage? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I'm not sure I would agree with that.  

I would agree with that, but we would need to put some 

provisos on it.   

  I would agree that if low use customers had 
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a lower non-coincident peak than the residential class 

as a whole, they would have -- they would impose lower 

costs for those costs allocated based on non-

coincident peak.  I would agree that low use customers 

that have lower peaks at the time of the 4CP would 

impose lower costs amongst those costs allocated based 

on 4CP.  

  I would disagree that simply taking a 

single coincident peak and looking at the low use 

customers' peak at that time has any relevance, 

because the company doesn't use that as a cost 

allocator.  The company uses 4CP and NCP as its cost 

allocators for the residential class.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   So if they cause less of peak cost in 

terms relative to overall use, not absolute use, which 

I think you're referring to, then they would 

responsible for less of the demand cost per unit of 

usage, kilowatt hours, than someone causing a higher-

peak usage relative to overall use.  Is that 

essentially what you're saying? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I'm saying two things.  One is that low 

use customers, low use residential customers, when you 

look at the 4CP and NCP, have lower peaks than the 

residential class as a whole.  And that was clearly 

set forth in the company's information request 

responses to BCOAPO. 
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  In addition, what I've said is that in 

addition to imposing lower costs, because they have 

lower peaks, they also have higher load factor.    

Proceeding Time 11:04 a.m. T27 

  And so you take lesser cost and you spread 

it over more kWh and you get an even lower cost per 

kWh.  But either one of those unto itself would 

indicate that low use customers should have lower 

rates.  But the two put together, the lower cost 

spread over more kWh means that the cost per kWh would 

be even lower.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Mr. Colton, when we’re looking from a 

proportional basis, whether it’s a high use customer 

or a low use customer, and proportionally they’re 

similar peak, the comparative peaks, would you agree 

with me that there the company’s charges would level 

out between low income -- or low use and high use 

customers?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Say that again?   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   That from a proportional basis, if 

you’re looking at the low use customer and the higher 

use customers, if the peaks are proportional to their 

load, that the charges from the company would be fair 

because proportional use to peak is -- because they 

are proportional in their use of peak.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I’m not sure -- well, (a) I’m not sure 
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I agree that your question comports with -- is fact 

based.  I would question -- 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Make that assumption. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Setting that aside, I think that low 

use customers relative to high use customers -- no, I 

disagree.  So my answer to your question would be no.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Would you agree with me that the price 

for kilowatt hours is fixed for all residential 

customers based on usage, and there was no component 

reflecting the relative use of peak demand? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I agree with that. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  Moving on to the distribution 

component of the demand costs, are you proposing that 

lower usage customers cause less of a distribution 

demand costs than higher use customers? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Can you agree that the distribution 

demand costs include the distribution transformer 

costs and the primary feeder line costs?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I would agree with that. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay, can you agree that the 

distribution to system design and therefore costs 

provide a common level of system to distribution 

customers, regardless of their usage, because at the 

point of building the electrical distribution system 

BC Hydro will not know whether the customers at any 
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given residential connection will be higher usage 

customers or lower usage customers.  Do you agree with 

that? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I need you to -- 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Read that again? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   -- read that again. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Certainly, sir.  Sorry.  Can we agree 

that the distribution system design and therefore 

costs provide a common level of system to distribution 

customers, regardless of their usage, because at the 

point of building the electrical distribution system 

BC Hydro will not know whether the customers at any 

given residential connection will be higher usage 

customers or lower usage customers?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I’m not sure I agree with that, no.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Do you have any evidence that higher 

usage customers have distribution system design 

capacities greater than the lower usage customers? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, all we know is how the company 

allocates its distribution costs based on cost 

causation principles.  And the company allocates -- 

uses a demand allocator for its distribution system, 

based on cost causation principles. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   But at the distribution level, when the 

system is built, it’s not designed for higher or lower 

volume residential customers, correct?   



BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 24th, 2016 - Volume 7                            Page:  1265 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Parts of it would be based on the 

system and parts of it would be based on the class, 

yes.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Can we agree that if the design of the 

distribution system costs anticipated low usage 

customers and designs less distribution system 

capacity than for higher usage customers, that the 

lower usage per kilowatt hour will cause 

proportionately less of the distribution demand costs 

to be collected from the lower use customer?  

Proceeding Time 11:09 a.m. T28 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Again, you need to slow down, just a 

tiny bit.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Sorry.  No problem.  

MR. COLTON:   A:   And go through that again.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Can we agree that if the design of the 

distribution system costs anticipated low usage 

customers, and designs less distribution capacity than 

for higher usage customers, that the lower usage per 

kilowatt hour will cause proportionately less of the 

distribution demand costs to be collected from the 

lower usage customer.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I can't answer that question.  There 

are too many moving parts in that question.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   If the system was designed for lower 

usage customers, it would cause proportionately less 
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demand costs on the system.  Would you agree with 

that?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Sure.  I agree with that.  If the 

system were designed specifically and exclusively for 

lower use customers -- for low use customers, the 

system costs would be less.  I agree with that.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  And would you agree with me that 

higher use customers may cause higher costs if the 

electrical distribution system has to be upgraded from 

the standard to meet higher usage requirements?  

MR. COLTON:   A:   I agree with that.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  And can we agree that if they 

continue to have higher usage proportionate to the 

costs caused, through upgrades, they will pay for 

those costs in higher per kilowatt hour usage?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I disagree with that.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Why?  

MR. COLTON:   A:   Because the demand costs -- because the 

residential customers don't have demand components in 

their rates.  Demand costs are in equal part of each 

kWh charge.  So if a customer -- if low use customers 

consume quote/unquote 10 percent of the energy and 2 

percent of the peak, however you define peak, then 

they would be overpaying.  By arithmetic.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Because the demand cost -- because 

demand costs are captured in the kilowatt hour charge.  
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MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Yeah, okay.  If they -- and if they 

subsequently lowered their usage, they will not pay 

for the cost of the upgraded distribution system, 

correct?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   So, if a high use customer lowered his 

or her or its consumption and became a low use 

customer, then your question is, even though the 

system was designed based on the high use, they would 

no longer be paying for that system.  Am I following 

your question?   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Yes.  Yes.  Because the system is not 

designed for high use, it's designed for a residential 

customer, correct?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I think I agree with that, assuming a 

static system.  Assuming that the system has a 

designated number of customers and identified 

customers, and not some generic customers.  But with 

some constraints on my agreement, I would, I would 

agree.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Mr. Colton, do you have any evidence 

regarding the design of distribution system 

capacities, and therefore costs for customers of 

different usage levels and such that we could 

determine if the lower usage customers are causing 

proportionately less costs than they are paying for in 
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the distribution system?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   What I have is the company's 

explanation of how it allocates costs based on cost 

causation.  And it uses the NCP and 4CP as its cost 

allocators, which are to reflect cost causation.  So, 

given that, yes.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   So the company's evidence is what 

you're relying on.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  Well, the company's evidence, it 

was a response to an Information Request.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   As you're interpreting the company's 

evidence.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, as to that, BCOAPO asked the 

company on a -- to provide on a class-by-class basis 

for the generation, transmission, distribution and 

customer how they allocated the demand and costs, so 

it was -- there wasn't interpretation there.  We asked 

the question and they answered it. 

    Proceeding Time 11:15 a.m. T29 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Right.  By class.  They did it be 

residential class, correct? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   They provided that for each customer 

class. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Right.  They didn't break down to low 

income or low usage.  They gave you -- the response 

dealt with the residential class.  You've interpreted 
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it breaking down the residential class to subclasses.  

Is that correct? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I agree with that.  I agree with that, 

yes. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  I'd like to move on.  

In your opening statement you speak of load factor and 

I'm at page 1 -- bottom of page 1 and over to the 

first paragraph of page 2 and here you state: 

"The relationship between low use and higher 

load factors has cost implications." 

 And carry on with the discussion.   And so the 

question is to try to understand your position here.    

  Can we agree that load factor is the 

relative proportion of overall use to the peak demand 

caused by the load for the period? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   That is one type of load factor. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And can we agree that that's -- is that 

not the -- when you're referring to load factor, 

that's not a component of what you're referring to in 

your evidence? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   We are referring to the measurements of 

demand that the company used in allocating its demand 

costs, and one of those was 4CP and one of those was 

NCP. So it wasn't that -- it differs from the way that 

you stated your question. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay, fair enough.   Now, you've 
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reached the conclusion that the relatively lower cost 

that low-income customers impose on the system do not 

lead to lower costs reflected in the rates of low-

income customers, is that correct? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I did state that.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And you are equating low income 

customers with high load factors which you assert are 

less costly to serve.  Do you have evidence that load 

-- oh, sorry. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   That statement, you didn't pause and 

put a question mark at the end of that, but -- 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Apparently I did, so.  

MR. COLTON:   A:   I just want to point out that it is not 

my testimony and it is not BCO- -- strike that.  It's 

not my testimony that all low-income customers are 

low-use customers.  And in fact the data clearly 

indicates otherwise.   

  What my testimony is, is that low-income 

customers are disproportionately low-use customers and 

so I wasn't equating low income and low use.  My 

testimony is that low income are disproportionately 

low use.  And there's a not subtle distinction between 

those two statements. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   I understand.  And do you have 

evidence, and you're interpreting, I take it, from BC 

Hydro's IR responses that low income customers are 



BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 24th, 2016 - Volume 7                            Page:  1271 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

higher load factor customers relative to load factors 

of high use customers.  

MR. COLTON:   A:   My evidence is that low-income 

customers are disproportionately low-use customers and 

low-use customers are lower cost customers, than 

higher use customers.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   That was the question.  Do you have 

evidence that low income customers are higher load 

factor customers relative to load factors of high-use 

customers? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  So the answer is yes. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay, and what is that evidence? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   The evidence is that low income 

customers are disproportionately low income -- strike 

that.   

  The evidence is that low-income customers 

are disproportionately low-use customers, and 

disproportionate in a substantial way. 

  The second step is that low-use customers 

are clearly under the company's data, as presented by 

the company's data, lower peak customers and higher 

load factor customers when load factors are determined 

on both an NCP basis and a 4CP basis.  So you have to 

take those two steps.  

Proceeding Time 11:19 a.m. T30 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And, sir, what is your evidence that 
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low-use customers do not have reduced costs reflected 

in their rates?  Or more specifically, lower rates 

than high-use customers?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, we ran the numbers.  You can take 

the -- you can create a spreadsheet, and look at the 

cost per kWh when you apply the rates.  And the 

analysis we did went in 200 kWh increments.  The 

highest rate on a per-kWh basis was those -- involved 

those with 200 kWh.  The rates would go down, step by 

step.  So for each increment from 200 to 400, from 400 

to 600, the rates on a per kWh would go down, but 

nonetheless the lowest income customers were paying 

the highest per kWh on an average revenue basis.  And 

then around -- between six and 800, the curve changed.  

In general.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Sir, I provided your counsel two 

documents -- two other documents on Monday.  These are 

to be the last two documents --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Excuse me, Mr. Weafer?  I'm sorry. 

MR. WEAFER:   Oh, sorry.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Are you moving to a new line of 

questions here?   

MR. WEAFER:   No, I'm in this middle of this line.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. WEAFER:   Did you wish to take a break, though?   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I would like to take a break, but I 
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don't want to -- obviously I've already interrupted 

you, I'm sorry.   

MR. WEAFER:   I'm happy to break if that suits the Chair, 

and carry on after the break.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, thanks, yes.  So if we could take 

a break for ten minutes, and then what I'd like to do 

after that, go till about 12:15.  You know, however 

that works out, and we'll take an hour for lunch then.  

So we'll come back at 11:30 please.   

MR. WEAFER:   Thank you.  

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 11:21 A.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 11:32 A.M.)   T31/32 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated everyone.  Thank you.   

  Thank you, Mr. Weafer.  Sorry for the 

interruption but -- 

MR. WEAFER:    Not at all.  No problem. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   If you are prepared, thank you.  

MR. BUSSOLI:   I just wanted to address an addition to the 

order of cross-examination of this panel.  The NIARG 

has estimated ten minutes for their cross, which would 

go after the Zone II Ratepayers group. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   All right, thank you, Mr. Bussoli. 

MR. WEAFER:  Mr. Chairman, the pace of my cross-

examination is going to pick up a little bit.  I think 

I'll probably be about fifteen minutes.  I'm just a 

little off on my estimate, but we're making progress. 
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   No problem, thank you.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Mr. Colton, just before the break we 

were talking about rates for low use customers and 

there were two further exhibits that I gave to your 

counsel on Monday.  One was -- both of which were 

sourced from the BC Hydro website.  One was titled "BC 

Hydro's two-step rate design to drive conservation", a 

September 4th, 2008 news release.   And then a more 

current news release, residential rates, "Residential 

conservation rate".  Do you have both of those 

documents? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I do.   

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   I use these just to confirm the rates 

for the residential customers, and I have a couple of 

questions on them.   

  Mr. Chairman, I've provided copies to the 

Commission Officer.  And the first document from the 

BC Hydro website entitled "BC Hydro's two-step rate 

design to drive conservation" dated September 4th, 2008 

would be Exhibit C1-20. 

HEARING OFFICER:   C1-20. 

 (DOCUMENT TITLED "HYDRO'S TWO-STEP RATE DESIGN TO 

DRIVE CONSERVATION" DATED SEPTEMBER 4, 2008 MARKED 

EXHIBIT C1-20) 

MR. WEAFER:    And the second document, titled 

"Residential conservation rate", this was taken from 
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the BC Hydro website in the last week and we 

understand to reflect the current residential rates.  

And that would be C1-21. 

HEARING OFFICER:   C1-21.  

 (DOCUMENT TITLED "RESIDENTIAL CONSERVATION RATE" TAKEN 

FROM THE BC HYDRO WEBSITE MARKED EXHIBIT C2-12) 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Mr. Colton, from these documents and 

C1-21, can you confirm at that Step 1 rate for 

residential customers is 8.29 cents per kilowatt hour 

for usage below 1350 kilowatt hours for a two-month 

period? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And for the Step 2 rate it's 12.43 

cents per kilowatt hour per two-month period. Correct? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.    

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And so you would agree with me on 

simple math that high usage customers have rates that 

are 50 percent greater than the low usage customers 

for their higher use above 1350 kilowatt hour 

threshold? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   No.  Why not? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Because the revenue per kWh would need 

to take into account that .1835 per day as well.  And 

when you calculate the average revenue per kWh, you 

get the result that I indicated before.  The highest 
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rate on a per kWh basis is experienced by people 

starting at 200 and going up in 200 increments.  It 

begins at 200.  400 is a little bit lower and it 

decreases to 600 and then it starts going up.   But 

they really don't -- you don't get back to the level 

of the 200 kWh person until you reach 800 kWh.   

  You know, I don't dispute that Step 1 is 

lower than Step 2.  I mean that's clear on its face.  

But that is not the average revenue that -- or the 

bill that a customers pays.  The bill that a customer 

pays has to allocate that .1835 over their consumption 

as well, and when you do that, it's just not true, or 

it is not -- true isn't the right word.  It's just not 

accurate to say that the lowest use customers have 

their consumption or have lower rates.  It's not true.   

    Proceeding Time 11:37 a.m. T33 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Turning to the 2008 press release, and 

here is the implementation date of the Step 1 and Step 

2 rates, can you agree with me at that time, the Step 

1 rate was set at 5.98 cents per kilowatt hour and the 

Step 2 rate was set at 7.21 cents per kilowatt hour? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I have no personal knowledge.  I, I see 

where you are reading that in this document, and 

assuming this document is what it -- what you 

represent it to be and that assuming further that this 

document is accurate, I, I agree.   
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MR. WEAFER:   Q:   It's from the BC Hydro website, so we 

are only as good as BC Hydro on this document. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I can read the document.  The document 

says what it says, but can I confirm that?  No.  Based 

on personal knowledge, no. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Fair enough, sir.  You can do the math 

though that the Step 1 rate has increased by 38.6 

percent, while the Step 2 rate has increased by 72.4 

percent since 2008.  Can you agree with that math? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I would accept that subject to check, 

sure. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Thank you, sir.  Just a couple of 

questions, the discussion around energy deficiency and 

DSM programs for low-income customers, and this is, at 

your opening statement, page 2 of the first full 

paragraph, and just to confirm, are you aware that 

approximately 85,000 energy saving kits have been 

distributed to low income households? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And are you aware of any higher 

penetration of DSM programs for any other group of 

customer, or specific DSM measures for BC Hydro? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Read that again? 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Are you aware of any higher penetration 

of DSM programs for any group of customers, or 

specific DSM measures for BC Hydro? 
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MR. COLTON:   A:   No. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Would you agree with me that the 

savings for the DSM implementations on -- with these 

kits are not great, but are estimated about $30 a year 

for low income customers?  Is that your understanding? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   My understanding is that the net 

savings, looking at the company’s ESK evaluation, that 

the net savings per household was 241 kWh, the gross 

savings per household was 329 kWh.  So if you multiply 

250 times -- well, that's the kWh savings.  So, 250 

times 8 cents would be somewhat less than $20. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay, fair enough, thank you.  Moving 

to your opening statement, page 2, the fourth full 

paragraph, and here you’re talking about your 

essential services usage block rate again, and just 

want to understand the math.  Your proposal is 4 cents 

-- a discount of 4 cents per kilowatt hour for the 

first 400 kilowatt hours of consumption, is that 

correct? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And that would represent a reduction of 

approximately 51.7 percent from the current Step 1 

rate?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   It would represent how much? 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   51.7 percent reduction from the current 

Step 1 rate?  You could take that subject to check if 
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that is helpful? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No, I don’t think that can be right. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay. 

    Proceeding Time 11:42 a.m. T34 

 MR. COLTON:   A:   Because the Step 1 rate is 8.29 cents, 

and that a 4 cent discount therefore couldn't be a 

discount of more than 50 percent.  That's why I was 

hesitating.  So it can't be 51 because 4 is not half 

of 8.29.   So you arithmetic there is -- 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Needs checking.  Okay, thank you.  

Subject to check on the math, for the 4800 kilowatt 

hour, your customer -- would the savings be 

approximately $200 per year?  Does that sound about 

right? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I agree.  I think 190 and change.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  

MR. COLTON:   A:   196 I think maybe.  At a maximum. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Fair enough, within de minimus.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.  And have you calculated a 

summary total of the lower cost justification you 

propose and whether or not it provides support for 

this amount of savings, and if so, where on the record 

have you done that?  I've heard estimates of 

penetration, but is there a calculation on the record 

anywhere where you show the cost of implementation and 
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the expected take up such that the Commission has the 

estimated cost of the implementation? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Where -- sorry. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Schedule 2 of my direct testimony 

presented the cost of the discount assuming a 100 

percent penetration rate.  I indicated that it would 

be unreasonable to expect a 100 percent take-up rate, 

that it would be reasonable to expect a 50 percent 

take-up rate.   There was a party who asked an 

information request:  Can you just scale it down 

proportionately?  And I don't remember which party it 

was or which information request, and my response was 

yes.   

  So given the take-up rate that I believe is 

reasonably expected, it would be 50 percent of what I 

presented in Schedule RD2.  My testimony also 

indicated that a ten percent -- I would provide a ten 

percent administrative cost cap.   

  The company has stated that they believe 

that they could administer it for only $550,000, but  

-- so somewhere between $550,000 and ten percent of 

the discount is the administrative cost.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Thank you. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   All of that is on the record. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And I'm just trying to get to the 
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current and best evidence of what do you estimate the 

cost to be of implementation of the -- is there a 

particular point on the record that we can go to and  

-- having the completed the IR process, where do I 

find that on the record, sir? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   The current cost would be schedule 2 

times 50 percent plus ten percent. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Okay.   Thank you, sir.  Those are my 

questions.  Thank you for your time.   

  Thank you, Mr. Chairman, those are my 

questions.  

MR. COLTON:   A:   I don't know protocol, but I had given 

you a reference to an IR response earlier in your 

questioning that was wrong and so -- 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Absolutely, correct the record.  Thank 

you.  Maybe you can just -- 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I believe I'm -- 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Which question were you responding to, 

can you recall? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, I responded that the cost 

allocators were at Information Request 1.49 and in 

fact those cost allocators are at 1.27 and 1.29. 

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   And those are BCUC IRs or what -- 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Those are BCOAPO Information Requests, 

set one to BC Hydro.  

MR. WEAFER:   Q:   Thank you.  
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Colton.    

MR. WEAFER:   Thank you, sir.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Weafer.   

  And Ms. Worth, if you can let us know 

around quarter past twelve, if you're not finished by 

then, when a good time to take a break for lunch is. 

MS. WORTH:   Certainly, thank you.  

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. WORTH: 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Good morning, Mr. Colton.  My name is 

Leah Worth.  I'm here as counsel for MoveUp, also 

known as COPE 378.  We are the union that represents 

the majority of the utilities inside workers in this 

process.   

Proceeding Time 11:47 a.m. T35 

  So I'm just going to get to it and ask a 

question in regards to your response to MoveUP's IR 

2.1.  And that was found in Exhibit C2-21.  I don't 

want to ask you necessarily to turn to that, but in 

that IR we asked you whether you agreed that the use 

of LICO-PT was a sufficient measure of low income in 

Canada.  In your response, you indicated that LICO-PT 

was not a sufficient measure of low income in Canada, 

and that you would consider proposing LICO-PT plus 30 

percent as the government did in the demand-side 

measures regulation 141/2014.  But that you decided 

against it on the basis that it would impose an 
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unreasonable burden on non-participating customers.   

  Is that an accurate summary of your 

evidence in that IR response?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I don't remember the number, but I 

remember you asking that question and, yes, that was 

my response.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  I understand from BC Hydro's 

response to BCOAPO IR 1.114.1 in Exhibit B-5, that 

expanding the definition of low income in this manner, 

which was LICO-PT plus 30 percent, would more than 

double the proportion of BC Hydro's residential 

customers categorized as low income, from 10 to 24 

percent. 

  Now, was that the basis upon which you 

determined that expanding the scope of who would 

qualify for BCOAPO's proposed ESUB to LICO plus 30 

percent would impose an unreasonable burden on non-

participating customers?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   That's part of it.  Not specifically 

that citation you provided, but we know from the DSM 

that the change in DSM eligibility, that moving from 

LICO to LICO plus 30 doubles the number of low income 

customers.  So that's a given.   

  And I didn't want to move from having a 

program of 26 million and change -- not to be casual 

about the change, but 26 million and change to 52 
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million and change, I just thought that crossed the 

line of reasonableness, and so we decided that we 

needed to -- we didn't want to create a new 

eligibility that the company didn't already use for 

something, and so it was either going to be LICO or 

LICO plus 30.  And LICO plus 30 was too expensive, so 

we used the LICO.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay, now, just a point of 

clarification.  In your opening statement you said 

that you had done your calculations based on an 

anticipated uptake of about 50 percent of eligible 

ratepayers.  Now, was the $26 million figure and 

change you just provided taking that particular uptake 

into account?  Or was that assuming 100 percent 

participation by all eligible ratepayers?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   The 26 million -- let me look something 

up, if I may, please.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Sure.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Just so the record isn't replete with 

"26 million and change", the cost that I calculated 

was $26,912,049.  So that 26,912,049 assumed a 100 

percent take-up rate.  And my experience has been, and 

I think the reasonable expectation for people in B.C. 

would be to have a 50 percent take-up rate.  So the 

cost of the program would be 50 percent of the 

$26,912,049.  That would also mean that the cost of 
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the program would not be $1 per customer at median 

usage, but would be 50 cents per month at median 

usage.   

Proceeding Time 11:51 a.m. T36 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  Now, you're referred to your 

experience.  Are you referring to programs that you’ve 

been involved in helping to develop and then you’ve 

monitored them?  Is it your review of scholarly 

articles or filings by utilities who have actually 

implemented these type of programs?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   It is a combination of things.  First, 

this is what I do for a living and I’ve been doing it 

for 30-some years now and I’ve worked in 35 states to 

help design and implement and evaluate programs.  So 

it’s based on my personal experience.  First it’s 

based on my personal experience with the 

implementation of programs.  

  In addition, as an attachment to my direct 

testimony, I provided a list of third party 

evaluations where someone -- when a utility 

implemented a low income program, someone other than 

the utility evaluated that program on an after-the-

fact basis.  And I’ve both done those evaluations and 

have been consulted on evaluations done by others, and 

I’ve read every -- not merely read but studied every 

one of those evaluations.  So it’s based on all of 
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those.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  So this costing is based on the 

proposed format, which is like a Plus PT -- or LICO-

PT.  Did you do any costing of other alternative or 

alternate eligibility models other than the estimate 

that you just provided here, which would be there’s a 

100 percent uptake on the LICO-PT plus 30 percent?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   No.  No, we had decided up front, and I 

say "we" because clearly this wasn’t solely my 

decision.  This was my decision in consultation with 

my client, that given a doubling of the low income 

population by moving from 100 percent of LICO to 100 

percent plus 30, that that was just too much money to 

spend and we didn’t want to go there.  So we didn’t -- 

you can assume that the costs would have doubled, but 

I didn’t specifically model that.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Did you do any costing of any other 

eligibility models aside from that particular LICO-PT 

plus 30 percent? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   You mean such as using LEM or a self-

sustainability -- I’m just asking you to -- 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Any other, any other eligibility model 

other than the two we’ve just discussed. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No.  No, the decision was that we 

didn’t want to place BC Hydro in a position of using 

multiple types of income qualifiers.  And so it was 
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really a question of LICO or LICO plus 30.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  MoveUP had asked in IR 

2.3.3 and it was -- we asked you whether you thought 

it was reasonable that ratepayers with incomes just 

below LICO-PT received the full benefit of the 

proposed ESB rate, while those with incomes marginally 

above the LICO-PT received none.  And you answered 

this in the affirmative, is that correct? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I answered that it was reasonable for 

that to occur, yes.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   So for example, if we had a single 

parent living in Vancouver with one child who made 

30,286, which I understand is the low income cutoff 

figure, and another with one child who made $30,287, 

you had no concerns about providing ESUB to the first 

parent and not to the second. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No, that actually wasn’t -- 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Sorry, I’m not sure which podium I should 

speak from, but -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We can hear you. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Thank you.  I guess I have a bit of a 

concern with inviting Mr. Colton to comment on the 

particulars of low income issues in B.C. and poverty 

issues in B.C. as I think that question just did.  He 

wasn’t qualified to speak as an expert in that regard.  

That was, if we recall, Mr. Klein’s area of expertise 
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and I believe the question was specifically to a 

hypothetical example in B.C. and low income cutoff 

situation in B.C.   

MS. WORTH:   The question is actually a follow-up to the 

IR, which was that there’s going to be situations when 

you have an arbitrary cutoff where somebody who’s 

making a certain amount is going to qualify, and 

somebody who’s making even just a dollar or another 

marginal amount above that is going to not qualify. 

  So I’m just, you know, it’s not as though 

I’m asking Mr. Colton to speak to low income issues in 

British Columbia.  I’m asking in sold terms in actual 

dollars whether that answer holds true in looking at a 

situation we have, you know, let’s say for example a 

single person with a child.  It could be just as 

easily a single person or a single person with six 

children, or a family.  The point of this is, is to 

sort of, to highlight that there are going to be 

arbitrary results that happen, and I wanted to have 

Mr. Colton comment on that in more concrete terms than 

what we were able to -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And what is your specific question of 

Mr. Colton? 

MS. WORTH:   My specific question was that we have a 

situation where we have families that have a certain 

income that will fall within LICO, and then we’ll 
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have, for all and intents and purposes, family, an 

identical family that makes $5 more per year that will 

not qualify for the ESUB program that's proposed, and 

I'm asking if Mr. Colton feels again that that is 

reasonable.   

    Proceeding Time 11:58 a.m. T37 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please answer that, if you could, 

please? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  Someone asked that exact question 

in an information request and my response was what 

they taught in law school was wherever you draw a 

line, there will be somebody one dollar over the line.  

And it doesn't make any difference.  If the line is 

100 percent of LICO, there will be someone who is at 

100 percent of LICO plus one dollar who will not be 

eligible.   If the line is 110 percent of LICO there 

will be somebody at 110 percent plus one dollar.  Just 

like when we draw -- and it doesn't make any 

difference what you're drawing a line for.   

  When we draw the line between Step 1 and 

Step 2 rates, there will be someone at the Step 1 rate 

plus 1 kWh who is going to pay more money, and that is 

inherent in the nature of line drawing.  And one 

either accepts that as reasonable, or you do nothing.  

Because if you don't accept that as reasonable, you 

can't ever make a decision to draw a line. 
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Worth, is that answer satisfactory? 

MS. WORTH:    Yes, it does.  Thank you.  

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Now, in your work as an expert for 

BCOAPO in this particular process, did you consider 

measures for ESUB eligibility that were not based on a 

single hard and arbitrary threshold? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No.   A single hard income threshold? 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Yes. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Okay.   Have you, in your other work 

for other clients every considered measures for ESUB 

or similar programs not based on that single income 

threshold? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes, and indeed, in response to one of 

your requests or in response to an information request 

I propounded to BCOAPO, I provided the paper I wrote 

that talked about alternative mechanisms for 

determining energy need.    

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Did you consider making the ESUB 

reduction in rates of 4 cents per kilowatt hour for 

the first 400 -- or 4 cents per 400 kilowatt hours 

available to everyone? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I considered it and rejected that. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Why did you reject that? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I rejected it for a couple of reasons.  

Number one is that the ESUB, the essential services 
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usage block, the foundation for it – I'm going to mix 

my metaphors here – is a three-legged stool.  One is 

the cost reflectivity.  ESUB clearly increases cost 

reflectivity.  Number 2 -- and so that would apply 

whether you're low income or non-low income.   

  The second part of the stool is that the 

ESUB improves the efficiency of the company in being 

able to collect its bill revenue.  Those four metrics 

that I talk about.  The complete payment, timely 

payment, regular payment, unsolicited payment.  

  When you move away from low income, you 

lose that part of the foundation for the ESUB, and the 

third was simply a cost consideration that if we make 

ESUB available to everyone, we would not be talking 

about a 26.9 million dollar program decreased by 50 

percent.  But we would be talking about  much, much 

larger costs.   

Proceeding Time 12:02 p.m. T38 

  When we limit it to low income, low usage, 

we keep the various foundations, which aren't 

applicable to the total population, plus we keep the 

costs reasonable.  And all of those were objectives.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   You'll agree with me that your evidence 

thus far has been, though, that the low usage group in 

BC Hydro's ratepayers is not exclusively low income.  

Correct? 
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MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  The evidence is that low income 

customers are disproportionately low-use, and cost -- 

the three stools are cost reflectivity, the increased 

efficiency and affordability.  And if we only use the 

cost reflectivity aspect as a justification, then we 

could talk about extending ESUB to everyone.  But when 

you extend the justification also to increasing the 

efficiency of utility operations and improving 

affordability, you -- it doesn't -- it no longer works 

to extend ESUB to everyone.  You lose two-thirds of 

the justification for doing it in the first instance.  

So we didn't.  And in addition, it costs more to boot.  

So we didn't do that.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  Now, MoveUP asked in IR 3.2, in 

Exhibit C2-21 you responded, whether you agreed that 

eliminating the fixed basic charge had the last impact 

on incentives to, and benefits from, minimizing 

electricity consumption.  And your response was, not 

necessarily.  Do you recall that IR?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I do.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  And we asked you to explain your 

reasoning if you disagreed with this proposal.  And 

you cited a paper that you wrote titled "Home energy 

affordability in Manitoba:  A low-income affordability 

program for Manitoba Hydro", as well as two other 

papers that you authored on the subject of low-income 
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energy rates.   

  Now, is it fair to say that your response 

within those three papers is rooted in your rejection 

of the importance of price signals of recovering more 

of BC Hydro's revenue requirements through just the 

energy rates, without a base -- a fixed basic charge?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  Each of those three papers -- 

there was an article in the Journal of Economic 

Issues, and two other papers, which talked about how 

low income customers do not receive price signals 

through their utility bills.  And therefore the basis 

of your original question about the fixed customer 

charge was counter-factual.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  So is it also your evidence that 

the conservation advantage that is commonly accepted 

to be held in price signals such as prices just 

through energy would also not be carried through to 

low-income customers as well?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Repeat that question?   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Basically what I'm doing is I'm asking 

whether it's your evidence that the conservation 

advantage that's to be gained in having the energy 

prices reflect the true cost of providing service, 

without any basic charge, is lost when the target 

customer is low income as well.  

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes, I think that's generally accepted.  



BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 24th, 2016 - Volume 7                            Page:  1294 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

Not only do I accept that, but the company accepted 

that as well.  There has been a discussion that, in 

the application, the assumed price elasticity was .05 

for low income customers.  That price elasticity is 

even lower than .05.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  So --  

MR. COLTON:   A:   So that's a -- or, that is not 

speculation.  That result has been discussed in this 

proceeding, and has been accepted.   

Proceeding Time 12:07 p.m. T39 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  So we're going to leave, for a 

moment, the conservation incentive effect.  Wouldn't 

the elimination of a fixed basic charge with greater 

cost recovery through rates, tend to benefit the low-

income customers that you've said are 

disproportionately low usage customers, because of the 

correlation between income and energy use?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Your question is, wouldn't the 

elimination of the fixed customer charge tend to 

benefit low-income customers because of the 

correlation between income and energy use.  Yes.  

Yeah.  Yes, I think I would agree with that.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  So in the absence of an ESUB 

rate, wouldn't the reduction or elimination of a fixed 

basic charge for all customers be a step in the right 

direction for low income and low energy-using 
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customers?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, what do you mean, a step in the 

right direction?   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   It would be a benefit.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   If your only -- if your only point is 

to deliver dollars of bill reduction to low income 

customers, then eliminating the fixed basic customer 

charge would serve that objective.  If your point is 

not simply to deliver dollars of bill reduction to low 

income customers, but to deliver dollars of bill 

reduction in a way that you can justify on traditional 

regulatory grounds, such as improving cost 

reflectivity, then no, it's not a step in the right 

direction.  Because I can't think of a reason why low 

income customers would have a zero dollar basic 

monthly customer charge.   

  So you know, it really boils down again to, 

what are you trying to accomplish?  If all you're 

trying to do is to give low income customers a break, 

then you eliminate the fixed monthly customer charge.  

And yes, the bills will be lower.  But that's not what 

my proposal is.  My proposal is to serve -- to improve 

cost reflectivity, help improve the efficiency of bill 

collections, and to address affordability.  And you 

either believe that or you don't.  If you look at -- 

and say, "Yes, we want to do each of those three," 



BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 24th, 2016 - Volume 7                            Page:  1296 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

then you need to do it through a mechanism such as 

ESUB.  If all you want to do is to create a social 

service program, then eliminate the customer charge.  

That's not what we're doing.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  Moving on to another topic here, 

there has been quite a bit of discussion in the 

evidence about the difference between a cost/benefit 

analysis and a cost-effectiveness analysis.  Would you 

agree with me that a cost/benefit analysis has two 

purposes, to determine whether something is a sound 

decision option or investment and/or to facilitate 

comparisons of two or more separate projects or 

iterations of the same project?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   A cost/benefit analysis?   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Yes.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I would agree with those, on some level 

of generality, yes.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   And this is the means by which most 

regulated utilities evaluate their options and justify 

them to the regulators.  Is that right?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Oh, I disagree with that.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  In what instances can you think 

of where a utility would not justify their decisions 

on certain projects, or options, in that manner?   

    Proceeding Time 12:12 a.m. T40 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Worker safety is one example.  A 
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utility doesn't pursue worker safety because the 

reduced expenses would more than offset the increase 

in expenses.  The utility decides that worker safety 

is important and then seeks to figure out how to 

pursue worker safety in the most cost effective way.  

You want to get the most cost -- you want to get the 

most worker safety for the least expenditure of 

dollars.    

  And even collection devices, collection 

mechanisms, if collection mechanisms delivered more 

benefit, more reductions in expenses than they cost to 

implement, then a utility wouldn't have to seek cost 

recovery for any of their collections because they are 

gaining more than they are losing when they engage in 

those collection efforts.  

  So as soon as a utility seeks cost recovery 

for one of their collection mechanisms, whether it's 

the disconnection of service or offering payment 

plans, you know that they are not justifying that on a 

benefit/cost ratio because if the benefit/cost ratio 

was positive, then there wouldn't be any net costs to 

include in revenue requirement. 

  So the fact that we include a cost for ESUB 

is a recognition that there will be cost to the 

programs.  But what we're saying is that the 

collection of revenue debt, the complete, timely, 



BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 24th, 2016 - Volume 7                            Page:  1298 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

regular, unsolicited collection of money will be 

better under ESUB than it would be without ESUB, and 

that's the difference between benefit/costs and cost 

effectiveness. 

MS. WORTH:   I just have a few more questions on this 

particular line of questioning.  I'm at your disposal 

as to whether you'd like me to proceed with those few 

questions.  It would be probably another five minutes, 

or I can resume after the lunch.  It's up to you, 

panel. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Why don't we resume after lunch, 

please. 

MS. WORTH:   Okay. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So we'll come back at 1:15 then.  Thank 

you.  

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 12:14 P.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 1:17 P.M.)   T41/42 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  Thank you.   

  Ms. Ferguson?  

MS. FERGUSON:   Me again, briefly.  We have -- BC Hydro 

has one undertaking to hand out.  It's BC Hydro 

Undertaking No. 28, which I believe will be Exhibit B-

55.    

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   B-55.   

 (BC HYDRO UNDERTAKING NO. 28, TRANSCRIPT VOLUME 6, 
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PAGE 1081, LINES 18 TO 20 MARKED EXHIBIT B-555 

MS. FERGUSON:   And I think we still have one remaining, 

which we still hope to have complete by the end of the 

day.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you very much.  B-55. 

  And, Ms. Worth, please proceed when you're 

ready.   

MS. WORTH:   I just want to make sure I get that exhibit 

number correct before I proceed.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.  B-55, I think it was.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. WORTH (Continued): 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  So, Mr. Colton, I understand from 

your evidence, I think it was page 63 of 64, you think 

it's inappropriate to apply cost/benefit analysis to 

your proposed terms and conditions.  So putting aside 

for the moment whether you agree with this 

application, is it your evidence that BCOAPO's ESUB 

proposals, the rates and then the terms and 

conditions, would pass that traditional cost/benefit 

analysis?  

MR. COLTON:   A:   There was no effort to apply either 

cost/benefit analysis or a cost-effectiveness analysis 

to ESUB.  Only to the terms and conditions.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   But as I said before, as soon as there 

is a dollar cost to be recovered through rates, that 
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means that the cost reductions don't exceed the cost 

increase.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  And I understand that your 

evidence indicated that you believed cost-

effectiveness in testing the terms and conditions is 

more appropriate, because it was an alternate tool to 

evaluate options when a benefit isn't easily 

identifiable, monetizable, and quantifiable.  Is that 

correct?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  Is it possible to identify, 

monetize, and quantify the benefits of the various low 

income plans that you've been familiar with, or 

involved in?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   What do you mean by "low income plans"? 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Any terms and conditions that you could 

apply a cost-effectiveness test to, in the manner that 

you have in this particular process.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, a cost-effectiveness test doesn't 

necessarily seek to identify, dollarize, and quantify 

the benefits in the cost.  So I'm not sure how that 

fits in with your question. 

    Proceeding Time 3:42 a.m. T43 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Okay, it was my understanding that a 

cost effectiveness test was used in circumstances 

where the costs, of course, are always easily 
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identifiable and quantifiable.  But that it would be 

used instead of a cost/benefit analysis where the 

benefits weren't actually easily necessarily 

identifiable, monetizable or quantifiable. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Okay.  So my question was, in your 

other research or involvements in situations where 

you've had low income plans presented to regulators, 

was it possible in those instances to identify, 

monetize and quantify the benefits, or is the 

inability to do so particular to BC Hydro and British 

Columbia? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No, the inability to do so is not 

unique to BC Hydro.  So to give an example, with 

collections, one thing that we have not said -- one 

thing I have not said -- I won't say "we".  One thing 

I have not said is that the terms and conditions or 

the ESUB will reduce credit and collection costs, 

which may seem surprising to some folks.  But what 

experience shows is that the utilities that I work 

with spend a certain amount of money on credit and 

collection and if they do not seek to collect money 

from customers A, B and C, they won't reduce their 

credit and collection costs, they'll simply redirect 

or redeploy those expenditures to customers X, Y and 

Z.   And so the collections costs will -- the level of 
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collections costs won't go down, and the level of 

collection costs will remain the same.  

  What the experience shows with those 77 

evaluations that I attach to my testimony shows is 

that when you redeploy collections away from low 

income, unable to pay customers toward higher income, 

able to pay customers, you're going to have a greater 

impact.  You're going to collect more money, you're 

going to collect it more quickly, you're going to 

collect it more regularly.  So the costs won't go 

down, but the level of collections per dollar of 

expenditure is going to increase.  The cost 

effectiveness will increase because the efficiency of 

your collection processes will have improved. 

  And so that's an example where you don't 

dollarize.  It's difficult, if not impossible to 

dollarize the improved collections, but you can show 

that it's cost effective.  You're doing more with less 

-- you're accomplishing more with the same or lower 

expenditures.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  In this process BC Hydro has said 

its credit and collection costs won't go down enough 

to pay for BCOAPO's proposed low income terms and 

conditions.  Do you disagree with that? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No.  And that's just what I said.  That 

the credit and collection expenditures will likely -- 
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the level of expenditures will remain the same, it's 

just that they will be redeployed in a more effective 

and efficient fashion. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Okay, so the dollars spent will remain 

constant, but the benefit of the additional dollars is 

what you're saying is the actual difficult-to-quantify 

benefit to ratepayers and to the utility.  Is that 

right? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  You have four objectives.  You 

want complete payment, timely payment, regular payment 

and unsolicited payment, and you will generate greater 

outcomes on those four metrics given the terms and 

conditions that are recommended in my testimony, even 

if the total expenditures don't go down.  

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Okay, all right.  

MR. COLTON:   A:   So you accomplish more given a constant 

commitment of resources. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Okay.  All right, thank you.  That's 

actually very helpful. 

  I just want to talk to you for a few 

minutes about your essential services usage block for 

a minute.  Now, I'm not exactly sure how you came up 

with the 400 kilowatt-hour limit for ESUB.  

  You said in your testimony that low use had 

high load factors.  Is that right?   

Proceeding Time 1:25 p.m. T44 
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MR. COLTON:   A:   Low use has -- yes.  Low use has higher 

load factors.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  Did you provide any numbers in 

support of that assertion in the record?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yeah.  Well -- yes.  1.149 -- 1.49 is  

-- which is the company's response to BCOAPO 

Information Request 1.49.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Oh, so that's a BC Hydro response to a 

BCOAPO IR?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   To a BCOAPO Information Request.  And 

what that Information Request response shows is that 

the load factors -- and it looked at two different 

load factors that we ask about, a load factor based on 

4CP and a load factor based on NCP.  But the load 

factors were consistent until you got over to about 

6200, or 6,000, perhaps, kWh in a year.  And then 

starting at about 6,000 kWh a year, the load factor 

started going up.  So by the time you got down to 200 

and 400, the load factors were up in the 70, 80, 90 

percent range.   

  And at the same time, the load factors were 

at that higher range, the underlying peak was lower.  

So, the load factors moving from right to left came 

over and then increased in the peak and the low 

consumption was lower.  And then as consumption went 

up, the peak got higher.   
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  So you are -- so you would be spreading -- 

if you had based it on the low use contribution to 

peak, you would have spread fewer dollars over a 

greater kWh, which would have obviously meant a lower 

dollar per kWh.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  And I'm going to ask you a 

question.  I'm fairly sure that you've covered this 

already in your discussion with Mr. Weafer, but I just 

want to be sure.  I don't recall any discussion of a 

cost-effectiveness analysis in your evidence.  But I 

seem to -- I have got the impression that you may have 

actually applied a cost-effectiveness analysis to your 

crisis intervention program from your discussion with 

Mr. Weafer.  Is that correct?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  The basis for it is in my direct 

testimony.  Where I talk about how, in the absence -- 

the basic cost-effectiveness analysis for the crisis 

assistance program is a customer receives a disconnect 

notice, and the disconnect notice says "Pay your bill 

in 10 days or your service will be terminated for non-

payment."  A low-income customer who doesn't have the 

ability to pay the bill in 10 days will in response 

engage in some responses that are not only not 

effective, but they're affirmatively counter-

productive in the long term. 

  So, for example, they may not pay their 
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rent in order to pay their utility bill.  But at some 

point they've got to pay the rent.  That just means 

that they've pushed some dollars out in the future. 

  What the crisis assistance program does is 

to -- I think I used the term "short-circuit".  Is to 

short-circuit that short-term decision-making to allow 

the customer the time to engage in some positive 

responses to the unpaid bill, whether it's through 

reducing their consumption, or entering into a payment 

plan, or reducing other household expenses.  It takes 

away -- by providing resources to get past that 

immediate crisis point, it allows a more productive 

response in the long term, to keep that customer on 

the system and paying the utility bill.   And that is 

financially beneficial to the utility to have that 

happen. 

    Proceeding Time 1:30 a.m. T45 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Okay.  All right, I just have one very 

quick series of questions left, Mr. Colton.   

  So on pages 22 through 23, or 37 to 38 of 

the PDF if people are looking on their computers, you 

provided a figure that you characterized as the total 

cost of providing the 4 cent discount on the first 400 

kilowatt hours, and we were specific about that before 

the break.  So it was almost $27 million.  Was that 

the cost for the entire ESUB plan including the terms 
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and conditions? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No, the terms and conditions aren't 

part of the ESUB plan.  There really are three 

synergistic proposals.  Or -- well, three synergistic 

proposals that we've advanced.  ESUB stands on its 

own, the increased low income DSM stands on its own, 

and the low income terms and conditions stand on their 

own.  So while they stand on their own, clearly they 

have synergistic impacts.  The ESUB works better 

because of the DSM and the DSM works better because of 

the terms and the conditions.  So the whole is greater 

than the sum of its parts. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Perhaps I should have been a little more 

general.  I meant just the low income proposal.  So 

that is basically the cost that you have calculated 

for just the ESUB portion of the proposal that's being 

put forward. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.   Have you costed the costs of 

implementing and administering the ESUB and then also 

any changes that need to be made to accommodate your 

proposed terms and conditions, or the crisis 

intervention fund that you're proposing? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, the crisis intervention fund -- 

let me take each of those separately.  The crisis 

intervention fund has been costed at a quarter per 
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month per customer.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   And so everything is taken out of that. 

I would expect an administrative rate of about ten 

percent, but those administrative costs would be taken 

out of that pot of money.  We have not costed -- I 

have not costed the terms and conditions, no. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  Well, you said that you assumed a 

ten percent cost for administering the crisis 

intervention fund.  Was that a figure that you 

actually developed in conjunction with BC Hydro, or 

was that an assumption that you've made sort of 

external to any discussions that BCOAPO may have had 

with them?  I'm just wondering how you arrived at that 

10 percent figure? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   The 10 percent figure is simply the 

general administrative costs that similar funds allow 

their administrators, and it's a cost cap on 

administration.  If an administrator can administer 

the program with 5 percent, which the Ohio utilities 

do, they come in at about a 5 percent administrative 

rate, that's great.  That means more money for 

benefits, but a general rule for administration is ten 

percent. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay, and does that include any costs 

that may be there to set up the actual crisis 
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intervention infrastructure, or is that just ongoing 

administration costs? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   That's ongoing administrative costs. 

MS. WORTH:   Q:     Okay.   And with the 4 percent 

discount, so the ESUB proposal, did you cost the setup 

and the ongoing administration of that particular 

component, or is it just that you've costed out how 

much the actual discount would cost? 

Proceeding Time 1:34 p.m. T46 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Now, with the ESUB, the company 

provided a figure of $550,000 a year for internal and 

external administrative costs.  And I don't question  

-- I have no reason to question that.  That does not 

seem to be excessive.   

  With set-up costs -- the way set-up costs 

are generally handled is that the -- a program such as 

ESUB assumes a certain take-up rate, and so I -- my 

testimony is that we should assume a 50 percent take-

up rate.  But we don't achieve the take-up rate on day 

1.  We don't start on the first day of the program 

with everybody participating.  And so the ramp-up from 

day 1 to full penetration means that there will be 

some excess costs in there that will have been 

collected but not spent on benefits.   

  And in other jurisdictions, those costs are 

used to fund the set-up costs.  And it's simply 
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because no matter what kind of program you implement, 

there will be a ramp-up of participation, which means 

that there will be a certain period of time where 

you're over-collecting.  And I don't use that term in 

a technical fashion, but you're collecting money that 

you're not spending on benefits.  And that money is 

used for set-up costs.  

  So the net set-up costs won't increase the 

cost to ratepayers.   

MS. WORTH:   Q:   Okay.  Thank you, those are my 

questions, Mr. Colton.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Ms. Dong?   

MS. DONG:   Hello, panel, or good afternoon, panel.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good afternoon.  

MS. DONG:   No, the Zone II Ratepayers Group does not have 

any questions for Mr. Colton.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Oh, sorry.  I probably need an updated 

list here, then.  Yes.  The Non-Integrated Ratepayers' 

Group, Mr. Weisberg.  Thank you.  Sorry about that. 

  Good afternoon.  

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Good afternoon.  Good afternoon, Mr. 

Chair, Commissioners.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. WEISBERG: 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:  Mr. Colton, I will have only a very 

short series of questions for you.  I'm appearing as 
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counsel on behalf of the Non-Integrated Areas 

Ratepayers Group.  That, of course, will inform the 

context of the questions to you.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   May I start out by saying that as a 

Bostonian, I liked your green tie yesterday.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   You may say that, and you may say 

that again, sir, if you wish.  But thank you, I 

appreciate it.  It was a little homage to your people.  

But thank you for that, the comment.   

  Are you aware, sir, that BC Hydro provides 

services to certain communities outside of its Zone I 

integrated system?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I am.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   And are you aware of the general 

circumstances in what is called Zone IB and Zone II, 

which together comprise the non-integrated areas of BC 

Hydro's system?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   If by referring to the general 

circumstances you mean that they are remote 

communities, little population, little density, with 

few services, yes, I am aware of that.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.  That was, I think, a fairly 

good overview, and a fair response to the question.  

Slightly more specifically, are you aware of BC Hydro 
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or third parties electrical infrastructure in either 

Zone IB or Zone II? 

Proceeding Time 1:39 p.m. T47 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.  Are you aware of economic, 

social or demographic circumstances in either Zone IB 

or Zone II? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I know that I have read and studied the 

economic circumstances of the First Nations people.  

To the extent that there is a correspondence between 

Zone IB and Zone II and First Nations, I am generally 

aware of that, yes. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay.  And do you have anything 

additional to add or observe in terms of either 

economic, social or demographic circumstances than 

that? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, the First Nations peoples 

certainly are the lowest of the low income that I have 

worked with and studied in my work in Canada.  They 

have fewer services that have been provided.  I won’t 

express an opinion about whether the provincial and 

federal governments have kept their word on 

commitments that have been made, but there are lower 

incomes and fewer services to the First Nations 

people.  Peoples.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Thank you.  Are you aware of the 
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range of practical electricity generation options that 

are available in Zone IB or Zone II? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Does your written evidence and your 

oral testimony together reflect your active 

consideration of specific concerns, issues or 

circumstances that are related to electrical services 

in Zone IB or Zone II?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I’m not sure I would say that my 

written testimony or the oral testimony that I’ve 

given today indicates an active consideration of that.  

I know that BCOAPO was the recipient of several 

information requests, and I endeavoured to incorporate 

an active consideration of the conditions in Zone IB 

and Zone II, primarily the remoteness of those 

communities.  And primarily the requests that I 

responded to that I’m thinking of involved the 

provision of DSM services in particular.  It is more 

difficult to provide DSM services in Zone IB and Zone 

II than it is in other parts of the BC Hydro service 

territory.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  In response to my 

first question, you identified a number of factors 

that you understood to generally apply to Zone IB and 

Zone II.  Calling those to mind again, would you 

expect that such factors such as geographic 
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remoteness, limited or no road access, small 

communities, or the absence of fuel options such as 

natural gas for instance, may potentially exacerbate 

the challenges for low income customers that you’ve 

described in connection with electrical utility 

service? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Absolutely.  I have not worked in other 

jurisdictions where the remoteness is on a similar 

magnitude as with Zone IB and Zone II, but I have 

worked in other jurisdictions where remoteness and the 

factors that you just stated have been in play.  And 

the answer is absolutely. 

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Okay, and that is based on the sum of 

your experience and utility matters and specifically 

low income customers in those circumstances. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. WEISBERG:   Q:   Or similar. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Christian. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   I’m guessing you can probably guess why 

I’m on my feet.  I think, as I said earlier before 

lunch today, that it’s not proper to elicit opinion 

evidence from a witness who’s qualified to give 

evidence in one area, namely low income rates.  And 

although my friend with his last question tried to 
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steer the witness back to a more general topic, low 

income rates, the previous question and a number of 

ones previous to that are, frankly in my view, 

inappropriate.  The witness is not here to speak to 

the circumstances in B.C.  He’s here to speak to low 

income rates.  That’s what he’s qualified to do and 

that’s what he’s allowed to give his opinion evidence 

on.  He doesn’t have facts that he can testify to and 

he doesn’t have opinions that he can testify to with 

respect to circumstances in B.C., and he shouldn’t be 

invited to offer opinions on things that he isn’t 

qualified to speak to.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Weisberg? 

MR. WEISBERG:   Mr. Chairman, that ends my series of 

questions.  I won’t challenge or respond to my 

friend’s comments, which I thought were his 

observations and he is entitled to make them.  My 

point in asking these questions of this witness was 

primarily to assist the Panel in understanding to what 

extent consideration of Zone I be -- and Zone II 

issues have informed his evidence, and I think that's 

before you as adequately as it needs to be. 

    Proceeding Time 1:44 p.m. T48 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Weisberg. 

MR. WEISBERG:   So I'm finished.  Mr. Colton, thank you on 

your answers.  I complement you on the wheat coloured 
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tones in your sports jacket which is a complement to 

my people.  And thank you, Mr. Chair.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Weisberg.   Mr. Bussoli. 

  Mr. Austin, are you -- do you have a cross-

examination? 

MR. AUSTIN:   Yes, I was on the list for a very short 

cross-examination. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sorry about the confusion.  You were on 

my list also, but I thought my list was out dated.   

But turns out it's not.   

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Good afternoon, Mr. Chair and Panel. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. AUSTIN: 

MR. AUSTIN:   Q:   Mr. Colton, I have one very simple 

question for you.  In terms of your proposed essential 

services usage plan, would it make any difference if 

it were a stand-alone rate as opposed to being a block 

within Tier One of BC Hydro's residential inclining 

block rate? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No.  Someone asked us that question as 

an information request and my response was that I 

don't see a need to make it a separate rate, but if it 

is a separate rate, it doesn't make a difference. 

MR. AUSTIN:   Thank you very much.  No further questions. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Austin. 

  Mr. Bussoli. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. BUSSOLI: 
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MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:    Mr. Colton, I'm going to turn you to 

your direct testimony and just want a clarification of 

a couple of questions.  That's Exhibit C2-12 and page 

10 specifically.    

MR. COLTON:   A:   I'm there. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   So at the bottom of the page there, 

that last paragraph you state: 

"While the above-noted research specifically 

examined the relationship between a flat 

rate and an inverted block rate, the broader 

empirical findings about the extent to which 

low use customers fail to contribute certain 

costs to the utility system is what is 

relevant to this proceeding." 

 So the broader empirical findings you're referring to 

here are the findings regarding low use and load 

factor, is that correct? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes, that low use is associated with 

both lower contributions to peak and higher load 

factors. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay, so when you talk about the 

extent to which low use customers fail to contribute 

certain costs to the utility system, you're referring 

to the costs related to load factor, is that correct? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I'm referring to demand costs that are 

allocated based on load factors. 



BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 24th, 2016 - Volume 7                            Page:  1318 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay.  And then if you just turn 

forward a couple of pages to the top of page 12, your 

answer there.  You state that: 

"While the company reports that it cannot 

provide monthly energy use data, the company 

does provide some data on which to reach 

conclusions about the seasonal variation of 

usage between low income customers and 

residential customers generally."   

 Are you inferring that customers more frequently in 

the Step 2 block have higher seasonal variation? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay, and can you expand on why you 

think more Step 2 usage implies more seasonal 

variation? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  The months in which consumption 

increases are associated with -- are seasonally 

related and the company provided data to BCOAPO, I 

believe in the consultation that occurred during the 

summer and fall of 2015, which supports that. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   And could it be that customers more 

frequently in the Step 2 block have higher Step 1 

usage in the months when they are not in the Step 2 

block? 

Proceeding Time 1:49 p.m. T49 

MR. COLTON:   A:   It's conceivable.  I don't have any 
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basis to decide that one, to make an observation one 

way or another.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay, thank you.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Any data.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   So I'm going to move forward in your 

evidence to pages 15 and 16, and what I'm looking for 

here is the basis for the determination of the 

essential services usage block size.  And if you go to 

the bottom -- it's the bottom of page 15, top of page 

16, really.  Your last sentence there says "Instead, a 

decision rule at the 80th percentile according to BC 

Hydro is a more important decision rule."  And your 

reference is the BCOAPO IR 2.340.1.  That response 

says in part -- we don't need to go to that, but if 

you -- it says in part, two years is the 81st 

percentile for account length of apartments; i.e., the 

only one in five apartments are occupied by the same 

account-holder for longer.  Therefore this is 

considered a more appropriate default duration.   

  Would you agree with me that the BC Hydro 

response is referring to the length of apartment 

accounts, and not the size of the SUB?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   When they talk about the 81st -- when 

they talk about using the 81st percentile.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   That's right.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  Yes.  Absolutely.   
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MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   And a bit more of a background for my 

next question, but -- so on the top of page 16 -- or 

sorry, in the middle of page 16, you say, "As can be 

seen …"  Underneath that table there.   

"As can be seen, a monthly essential 

services usage block of 400 kilowatt hours 

would account for the higher usage in 

single-family detached homes while not 

overcompensating the lower usage of 

apartments and duplex/condo residents, as 

determined by the company's own 80th 

percentile decision rule." 

 But earlier on page 15, you state at the first line of 

your last question on that page: 

"My recommended essential service usage 

block is just below the low income median 

consumption of 5,298 kWh per year." 

 And also, just below that quote, you then say that 

using an average, either the mean or the median, 

number for purposes of setting a coverage is 

inappropriate for the purposes of making certain 

coverage decisions in all circumstances.   

  Now, if we go to that table on page 16 that 

I've just looked at, that table shows the median 

consumption for low income households.  Do you know 

what the 80th percentile consumption is?  And how much 
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of it would be covered by your recommended ESUB? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  If you go to Schedule RDC-1, page 

1 of 2, that schedule provides the consumption by 

decile for both residential customers as a whole and 

for low income customers.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   What schedule -- RDC-1? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Schedule RDC-1 of my direct testimony  

-- to my direct testimony.  Page 1 of 2.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, thank you.   

    Proceeding Time 1:54 p.m. T50 

 MR. COLTON:   A:   It provides the consumption by decile 

for all residential customers and for low-income 

customers at a separate place.  I also simply noted, 

what's perhaps obvious, but so I apologize if I'm 

stating the self-evident, but the  "all residential 

customers" includes both low income and non-low 

income.  So if this consumption was between low income 

and non-low income, the differences would be even 

greater.  Because the lower usage of the low income 

folks pulls the total for the total population down.  

  But the answer to your question of "Do we 

know what the usage percentiles is," is schedule RDC-

1, page 1 of 2.    

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay.   And then just one more 

clarification question here.  It appears that you've 

used an amount slightly less than the low income 
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median consumption, but earlier on page 15 you said 

that using an average, either the mean or the median, 

is inappropriate.  So can you tell us -- 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No, that's actual- -- what I said -- 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   May I interrupt? 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Sure.  No, that's fine. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Using the mean or median in costing a 

program is inappropriate because -- and take the ESUB 

as an example.  Let's assume you have a two-person 

system.  One person has consumption -- let me make up 

some numbers here.   

  One person has consumption of 700, one 

person has consumption of 300.  If you use the mean, 

you would use 500 to cost out the program.  But that 

would give you too high of a cost because the person 

at the 700 won't go above the maximum allowed by the 

program, and the person with 300 won't go above 300.  

Just what you're doing in using the average is you're 

taking a part of the higher consumption customer and 

assigning it to the lower customer and you end up with 

a cost that's too high   

  So what my direct testimony says is that 

when you cost a program out, you can't use the mean or 

the median because when you do that you take some high 

consumption use and inappropriately allocate it to low 
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users, and that's not the way the costs in the program 

would actually be incurred.  So just to clarify. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   No, that's helpful.  Thank you. 

  So I'm going to move forward here and look 

at the relationship between ECAP, the Energy 

Conservation Assistance Program, and an Essential 

Services Usage Block.  So later on in your direct 

testimony you discuss the relationship between ECAP, 

BC Hydro's energy conservation assistance program, and 

your proposed ESUB, and then also at BCUC IR to 

BCOAPO, which was 7.2, that asked if low income energy 

conservation programs in Canada and the U.S. are 

effective for low income apartment renters.   And in 

that response you state -- you say: 

"The following documents indicate that there 

are a multitude of energy efficiency program 

designs and structures that can deliver a 

cost effective energy efficiency measures to 

renters."   

   And then following that statement you list a number of 

references about improving energy efficiency programs 

aimed at affordable and rental housing.    

  So in your view, do these reference address 

the issue of cost effectiveness of low-income energy 

efficiency programs? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   They address -- I'm not sure they 
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address the cost effectiveness of them, but as I 

remember that information request, the question was 

are there programs that can be directed -- efficiency 

programs that can be addressed or directed toward low 

use customers and apartment dwellers.  And the answer 

is yes.  And I provided, as part of that response 

examples of DSM programs that were specifically 

addressed to low income renters and even more 

specifically the low income renters in multi-family 

housing. 

Proceeding Time 1:58 p.m. T51 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay.  Right.  Well, so then is it 

your opinion that those programs, or that low energy  

-- low income energy conservation programs in Canada 

and the U.S. are effective for low income apartment 

renters?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay, and do you know which states or 

provinces most closely resemble the utility programs 

and the social safety net here in British Columbia?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   The DSM programs?   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Yes.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I'm not sure I could answer that, 

because most utilities that I've worked with, most 

jurisdictions I've worked with, have moved away from 

the reliance that BC Hydro uses on distributing low-
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cost self-implemented or self-installed measures and 

have moved toward the whole house treatment of 

residential customers, including low income customers.  

So rather than providing the faucet aerator with the 

hot water heater ramp, with the cellophane for the 

window, there are deeper whole-house retrofits.  There 

are -- the reliance that BC Hydro has on these low 

cost self-installed measures is, in my opinion -- not 

my opinion, my experience, is declining.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  My next question 

deals with cost recovery and I'm going -- I'm again 

going to refer you to the page 15 and 16 comment that 

I referenced earlier, with respect to the decision 

rule set at the 80th percentage according to BC Hydro 

is a more appropriate decision rule.  And then there 

is the reference to the BCOAPO 2.340.1.  There is also 

a footnote 10.  And in that footnote, at the bottom -- 

in that footnote 10 at the bottom of page 16, you say, 

"I recommend usage sufficiently high to 

cover 80 percent of the bills.  Moreover, in 

establishing standard utility allowances for 

the food stamp programs in Iowa, Illinois, 

and Wisconsin, I use consumption at the 80th 

percentile." 

 So if we turn to your Schedule RDC-2 of your evidence 

--  
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MR. COLTON:   A:   I'm there.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   So I just want to know, is the cost 

for each customer group based on the median 

consumption for each group?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   No.  The cost of the program is based 

on 400 kWh, which -- per month.  And that 400 kWh was 

derived as I talked about in my direct testimony.  The 

company itself stated that low use is -- they defined 

low use as between 370 and 380 kWh, and the 

percentiles that we looked at would show that 400 kWh 

per month would fit nicely with the median, the 

overall median low income.   

  But then I talked about the 80 percent 

because the overall median income, of course, isn't 

reflective of everybody.  The overall median income is 

a compilation of apartment users and single-family 

users, and people in the different zones.  

    Proceeding Time 2:03 p.m. T52 

  And so what I did and what I talked about with the 80th 

percentile was whether in using 400 I would seriously 

misrepresent or miss the consumption in one of the 

smaller sub-populations and I found that I wouldn't.  

That the use of the overall median not only reflected 

the population, but was reasonably reflective -- not 

completely reflective, but reasonably reflective, of 

each of the housing types and electricity heating 
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versus electricity non-heating.  So it was really a 

balancing act needing one number, but a number that 

would reasonably fit with these other subpopulations.   

  So that's what that pages 15 and 16 was 

talking about.  And then schedule RDC-2 reflects the 

use of the 400 kWh.  

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Well, thank you.  You actually 

answered my next two questions on that, so that was 

helpful.  

  I'm going to jump forward to the 

establishment of a crisis intervention fund which is 

later at pages 43 and 44 of your evidence.   And it's 

the bottom of page 43.  You state that -- the last 

line actually: 

"The revenue generated through this crisis 

intervention bill rider of 25 cents per 

month times 1.8 million customers should 

yield an annual fund of roughly 5.4 

million." 

 Is there any basis for wanting to arrive at an annual 

fund of about 5.4 million? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No, 5.4 million was derived.  It was 

the 25 cents that drives that.  We didn't start with 

$5.4 million and say what monthly amount does it take 

to get to $5.4 million.  We started with the 25 cents 

and multiplied it out to say, does that give us a 
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reasonable amount to work with, and concluded that it 

did. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay, the next question is on late 

payment charges, pages 94 to 96 of your direct 

testimony.  On page 94 you state that most collection 

activities costing significant dollars do not begin in 

the first ten days after the due date of a bill. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Where are you on page 94? 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   I'm sorry, it's the last line, over to 

the top of page 95. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I see it.  Yes, I'm with you.  Okay. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   And then you summarize at the bottom 

of the last question on page 95: 

"In sum, this realization that payments must 

be overdue by some time before the utility 

begins its collection process, and thus 

before the utility begins to incur expenses, 

is particularly important to ensure that 

households who pay late but who do not have 

collection activities directed against them 

do not have unnecessary costs imposed upon 

them.  Such unnecessary fees are imposed if 

a late payment charge is imposed on the day 

after the due date.  Failing to recognize 

that collection activity is not initiated 

until some later date." 
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 So do you conclude from your analysis that costs 

associated with collection activities escalate as the 

time that the bill remains unpaid after the due date 

progresses? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   And the summary of dunning was 

provided as an exhibit yesterday.  So there's no 

question, the dunning and collection activities 

increase as the time after the due date increases. 

Proceeding Time 2:08 p.m. T53 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay, a few questions on Standing Low 

Income Advisory Group recommendation, and that 

proposal is on page 133 of your direct testimony.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I’m there, yes.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay.  You proposed that BC Hydro 

create a Standing Low Income Advisory Group and you 

reference page 55 of BC Hydro’s response to BCOAPO 

Information Request 1.192.1.  Just for the record, the 

reference there is to Attachment 1 of the IR and the 

document is titled “2015 Rate Design Application:  

Assessment of Potential Low Income Terms and 

Conditions,” is that correct? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   That’s correct, and to even reference 

that further, that document, that Attachment 1 to 

1.192.1 has been twice revised.  And so given the most 

recent revision in the middle of July, July 13th I 

believe it was, this page number may be off.  I 
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perhaps should have gone through and checked all my 

page cites against the most recent revision, and I 

didn’t.  So that page number revision may not apply to 

the July 13th version.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay, thank you.  And then at the 

bottom of that question you state: 

“I reiterate…” 

 and this is page 133, 

“I reiterate but do not further elaborate on 

the need and justification for such an 

advisory group, because it appears that not 

only BC Hydro but also MSDSI is supportive 

of that proposal.”   

 Pages 55 and 56 of the BC Hydro document referenced -- 

I’m just going to continue and then if you need to 

look at it we can look at it.  But pages 55 and 56 of 

the BC Hydro document reference do appear to generally 

accept the idea of low income advisory groups with 

some caveats about terms of reference and funding 

requirements.  

  Does BC Hydro’s response satisfy your 

recommendations at this time? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  Yes.  Having sat through the 

cross-examination of the terms and conditions panel by 

the company yesterday, the company’s panel clearly 

indicated any number of times, issues that they 
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believed should be assigned to a low income advisory 

group.  So it would seem, as an observer of that 

testimony, that the company is intending to move 

forward and that there are important things, important 

questions to be assigned to that advisory group.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Thank you, those are my questions. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Bussoli.  Mr. Christian. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   It looks like you and I, Mr. Chairman, 

have the same order of cross.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Good afternoon. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good afternoon.  

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. CHRISTIAN: 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Good afternoon, Mr. Colton. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Good afternoon. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Welcome to Vancouver. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Thank you. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   I understand it’s your first time 

here. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   It is indeed. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And I hope you’ve had an opportunity 

to enjoy some of the benefits our city offers at this 

time of year. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   We are biking through Stanley Park 

later this week and we are going to Whistler. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   That sounds pretty good.  Probably 
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not -- well, no, you’ll be able to get out before the 

end of the day but I’m not sure that anybody else here 

will be doing that tomorrow.   

Proceeding Time 2:12 p.m. T54 

  One of the things I was really glad to hear 

in your direct testimony this morning was the number 

250.  Because this morning, when I was preparing --  

reviewed my notes with respect to my questions for 

you, I had the note, "250 times testified", and I 

thought, "I have to go check that, because that's a 

very large number."  But then in fact you said it in 

your direct testimony.  That is about, as I understand 

it, probably 8 or 9 times per year on average that 

you've testified in your 30-year career.  Is that 

right?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Thirty years divided by -- or 250 

divided by 30 would be 8 cases a year.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Yeah.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Some years are busier than others.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And in all that time, you haven't 

come yet to Vancouver, so --  

MR. COLTON:   A:   I'm looking forward to the next 

invitation, to help the company do some work.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   You're familiar with the term 

"energy poverty", I believe?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I am.   
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MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And in your meaning of that word, 

just let me turn to it -- or that expression.  And in 

an IR response that the BCOAPO filed, it says, "When 

Mr. Colton uses the term 'energy poverty' he refers to 

customers' ability to pay their utility -- their 

bills, and thereby meet the utility's financial needs 

without undue hardship."  And that's correct, is it?  

That is your --  

MR. COLTON:   A:   It is correct that that's how I 

responded to that Information Request, yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Oh, good.  I wasn't -- I wanted just 

to make sure that it was actually your answer in your 

words --  

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   -- as opposed to -- you know, not 

that Ms. Khan would do anything -- entirely proper.  

MS. KHAN:   Oh, no.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I not only remember that, but I 

prepared that.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Okay, great.  Thank you.  And I 

think in that same IR response it was noted and 

confirmed that you do not use the term "energy 

poverty" anywhere in your direct testimony.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Okay.  As I go through my notes 

here, you're going to see that I'm crossing lots of 
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questions off, because it's either the curse or the 

benefit of going last that many of the subject matters 

of cross that I had have already been addressed.  So, 

the 80th percentile rule, I think that we don't need to 

go to again.   

  The low-income discount, the four-cent per 

kilowatt-hour discount you propose, as I think I 

understood from an IR response, that would yield a 

maximum saving, a monthly bill saving of $16 per 

month.  Is that right?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   A maximum, yes.  At the full 48 -- at 

the full 400.  Four cents times 400 kWh is $16.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  And that low income discount 

would be available to all qualifying low income 

customers, regardless of their circumstance.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I'm not sure what you mean by 

"regardless of their circumstances".   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Well, you, I think, talked about the 

fact that the low income qualification would be a 

yes/no toggle.  

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And --  

MR. COLTON:   A:   It's --  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Please, go ahead, I didn't mean to 

interrupt.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   No, I -- yes, you are either income-
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qualified or you are not income-qualified.  And if you 

-- if the answer is yes, then that's correct.  Nothing 

-- there is no other factor that is used to qualify 

you.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Good.  And the "you" --  

MR. COLTON:   A:   Other than the fact that you have to 

apply.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Of course.  And the "you" in your 

answer refers to the BC Hydro customer, the person who 

is the account holder.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  There is nothing else that would 

be applied, no other factor that would be applied to 

determine the eligibility of a B.C. account holder -- 

BC Hydro account holder.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  So that $16 per month 

maximum benefit would apply to the BC Hydro account 

holder, provided they were qualified as low income 

regardless of number of residents in their premise?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And regardless of the size of the 

premise?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And regardless of the location of 

the premise?  

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Regardless of the income of all 
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other people who happen to reside at the premise?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, it's -- the income qualification 

would be a household qualification, but with that 

proviso, yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Yes, I'm sorry.  And then also 

regardless of the value of the assets owned by people 

residing at the premise.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And finally, regardless of the 

underlying rate structure, whether it's a RIB or a 

flat rate or some other alternative.  I think you're 

proposing a 4 cent per kWh discount for up to 400 

kilowatt hours, but my understanding is, that's 

regardless of what the Commission decides should be 

the default residential rate.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Oh, I agree with that.  I mean, it's 

within the context of a RIB rate, but if the 

Commission were to adopt some other rate structure, 

the proposed ESUB would stay the same.  Yes. 

    Proceeding Time 2:17 p.m. T55 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     All right, thank you.   So going 

to the crisis intervention fund, I think there was a 

number of questions on this already, the proposed 

crisis intervention fund.  And I understand that it's 

your evidence that a comparison of the size of the 

proposed fund, relative to the similar funds in other 
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jurisdictions would not be useful or informative 

without a consideration of the totality of the 

resources brought to bear on inability to pay 

problems.   Is that your evidence? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I not only agree with that, but I think 

I wrote that.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     Excellent.  Well, I read it from 

the quote so that sounds -- we're on the same page 

here.  The question I have, though, is about the 

meaning of the expression "totality of resources 

brought to bear."  Can I take it that that expression 

refers to all the elements of a program that is meant 

to address inability to pay problems? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  The size of the fund in the City 

of Philadelphia or the City of Vancouver, or the 

Province of British Columbia may differ from the size 

of the fund that would be reasonable for the State of 

Vermont or the State of Montana. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     Okay, so maybe I'm not actually 

clear here.  The "totality of the resources brought to 

bear", are you referring to the utility's low income 

program in its entirety or are you referring to the 

utility's low income programs plus any other social 

services available to low income customers? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Can you read the quote again, and let 

me parse it for you. 
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MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Absolutely.  Your evidence is that 

the comparison of the size of a proposed fund relative 

to similar funds in other jurisdictions, and now I'll 

read the specific quote and words: 

"…would not be useful or informative without 

a consideration of the totality of the 

resources brought to bear on inability-to-

pay problems." 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes, that would include both utility 

resources and non-utility resources. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     Thank you.  I'm going to ask you 

another question here that has been touched in part.  

I just want to get one thing a little bit clearer 

though.  It sort of is consistent with what we just 

talked about here.  I think it's your evidence that 

the ESUB rate and the crisis intervention fund and the 

other elements of your proposal are not proposed on an 

individual stand-alone basis but rather collectively, 

and the idea is, I think, that the contributions of 

all elements are meant to be synergistic. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I think my testimony was the opposite, 

that the ESUB rate, the crisis intervention fund, the 

DSM proposal and the terms and conditions are stand-

alone proposals.  However, given that they are stand-

alone proposals, we need to recognize, or one needs to 

recognize that they have synergistic impacts. 
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MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  That's perfect, actually.  

That's where I thought we were going.  We didn't 

actually have a disagreement there.  But I guess maybe 

just for the record, "synergistic" means, I suggest to 

you, that the total effect is greater than the sum of 

the parts. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   So to get the entire benefit of your 

proposal, you need all elements of your proposal. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   To get the total benefit you need all  

-- yes.  If you define "total" as including all the 

synergies.  If all the elements are synergistic, in 

order to get the complete synergisms, you would need 

each of the elements.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Quite right. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  Sure. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And is it true that you see no role 

for the Commission in the administration of the crisis 

intervention fund? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, there was a no necessary role.  

Someone asked an information request about what role 

the Commission would play and my response was that the 

Commission, in the world according to Roger, the 

Commission would approve the funding, but once the 

Commission decided on the reasonableness of the 25 

cents a month funding, the Commission wanted to insert 
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itself into deciding the eligibility criteria and 

other aspects of the administration. 

Proceeding Time 2:22 p.m. T56 

  However, I believe my information request 

response further said if the Commission wanted to go 

there, there is nothing that would prevent the 

Commission from going there.  I just don’t think the 

Commission would want to get into that level of detail 

in the day-to-day operations of a crisis intervention 

fund.  In my opinion the Commission is interested in 

is the quarter a month reasonable or not reasonable?  

And once the Commission makes that decision, it’s okay 

now, now go and do it.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   I think that’s a little bit 

different from the IR response, and so in that case 

because of that I’d like you to turn to it if you 

would.  It’s BCOAPO’s response to BC Hydro IR 16.2.  

That’s Exhibit C2-17.  Again Exhibit C2-17, BCOAPO’s 

response to BC Hydro IR 16.2.  It’s page 20 or page 21 

for those who are following along and looking for a 

PDF number.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   So 16.2, the question was:  Would 

complaints regarding the application of the guidelines 

make a third party administrator be resolved by the 

Commission? 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Yes, that’s right, that’s the 
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question I’m referring to. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Okay. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And the answer there was "No, in my 

view that looks pretty unequivocable."  And then 

there’s an explanation that follows that explains that 

BCOAPO would advocate for a similar model has been 

adopted in Ontario for its low income energy 

assistance program emergency financial assistance.  

And so I think what I heard you say just a minute ago 

was that although you wouldn’t recommend it, you could 

see that there might be a role for the Commission.  It 

seems to me this answer advocates for something that 

has no Commission involvement, and I’m wondering if 

that reflects a difference in your opinion and that of 

the BCOAPO.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   No.  There is another information 

request and I would have to go looking for it, where  

-- and I don’t view it as being inconsistent.  But 

again, I would see no role for the Commission in 

providing for a review of complaints or a day-to-day 

operation.  However, having said that, I acknowledge 

that whether there is a role for the Commission on 

those issues is a decision for the Commission to make.  

And if the Commission decides that it wanted to insert 

itself into those processes, it would certainly have 

the -- it would certainly be, I don’t want to say 
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entitled to do that, but that would be within their 

decision-making purview.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   The challenge presumably would be 

the extent to which the Commission had jurisdiction to 

oversee the activities of a third party administrator 

of this fund.  You appreciate that as a lawyer.  I’m 

not asking you for a specific legal question on this, 

but you can appreciate that a third party may well be 

the outside the Commission’s jurisdiction.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I could appreciate that if one sets 

aside the notion that the Commission could say that we 

approved the 25 cents per month to fund the third 

party crisis intervention program, and therefore we 

want a say in how it operates.  And I wouldn’t foresee 

-- I personally would not foresee or recommend the 

Commission inserting itself in that way, but I could 

see where the Commission could and would say, well, 

our opinion is different than yours. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right, and I’m not sure I got an 

answer to my question.  The question was, if the 

Commission did want to insert itself in that way, you 

can understand that there may be some jurisdictional 

abilities or limitations on its ability to insert 

itself in that way, to the extent that the third party 

can be -- isn’t subject to Commission orders.   

Proceeding Time 2:27 p.m. T57 
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MR. COLTON:   A:   But my response was the Commission 

approved the funding.  And so the Commission could say 

-- if it was just a third party that was administering 

money that hadn't been approved by the Commission, I 

could see where there might be a jurisdictional issue.  

But if the Commission approves the 25 cents, and says, 

"We want this money spent this way," I think the 

jurisdictional questions becomes less.  I think the 

jurisdictional ability of the Commission to say, "We 

approve the funding and therefore we want to have a 

say in how that money is spent," is more clear-cut.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  I want to just turn to one 

element of your proposal.  That is that shut-off 

protection for very young, seniors, and those under 

medical circumstances that would make the cut-off of 

electricity particularly problematic.  I think you had 

a more artful turn of phrase for that last bit than I 

just used.  

  I think, as I understand the proposal, it 

would be necessary, if BC Hydro were directed to adopt 

that proposal, that BC Hydro would have to maintain in 

its customer records information it has, or indeed 

should have, I think is your evidence, about the 

existence at a residential premise of any people who 

met the criteria.  Is that correct?  

MR. COLTON:   A:   The company would need to maintain a 
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flag, yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  And it would have to 

maintain that flag, or establish that flag, as I 

understand your evidence, regardless of whether that 

information was received from the account holder, a 

person residing at the premise, or even a third party.  

Is that correct?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   That's the way I would implement that, 

yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   All right.  And I don't believe, in 

your proposals you addressed the specifics of the 

shut-off protections insofar as there is no proposal 

for an age threshold for the very young, and there is 

no age threshold for seniors.  And similarly you do 

not define medical conditions that would be -- fall 

within it.  Am I correct in that regard, sir?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   That's correct.  I recommended that the 

proposal be modeled on the model regulation that I 

authored for some U.S. commissioners.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And just so -- I think probably you 

and I and counsel, but others who may not be lawyers 

may not be familiar with what "model regulation" 

means.  I suggest to you "model regulation" is 

essentially a draft proposal on how a law, regulation, 

or enactment might be put forward by a body with 

authority to do so.   
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MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  With annotations to jurisdictions 

that served as the precedent for each of the -- for 

each element in the draft.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes, I agree with that.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Okay.  And then let's go back to the 

shut-off protection.  So two other things that I don't 

think that were specific elements of your proposal 

insofar as you developed a proposal that far, you 

didn't suggest how BC Hydro -- what the mechanism, if 

any, that BC Hydro should put in place to verify the 

information that it might receive from the account 

holder or person residing in the premise, or a third 

party.  There is no verification mechanism proposed in 

your evidence.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And nor is there any mechanism 

proposed by you with respect to how BC Hydro 

maintained the currency of such information.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Okay.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yeah, and the element -- program 

elements like that can't and should not be set out in 

direct testimony.  There is -- that's a conversation 

to occur with the company personnel who do it.  So, 

putting those kinds of operational recommendations in 
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direct testimony, it would be inappropriate.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Unforeseen consequences might arise.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   There is no reason for me to lay out 

how a program such as that should be operated without 

having the conversation with the company about the do-

ability.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Good, thank you.  Deferred payment 

plans.  The purpose, as I understand it, of your 

deferred payment plan proposals is, in part, to 

benefit low income customers in allowing those 

customers to face bill payments that the customers can 

reasonably expect to make.  Do you recall that, sir?  

That's from your direct testimony. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  And ultimately therefore to 

improve the collectability of money to the company.   

    Proceeding Time 2:31 p.m. T58 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  So, does it follow that, to 

the extent that bills increase, that is the absolute 

value of the bill, not the deferred payment part, the 

bills themselves increase during the term of a 

deferred payment plan, the objective, that I've just 

identified, is undermined. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   It's possible.  The data that the 

company provided doesn't support that, but I concede 

the possibility. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     Right.  And you understand that BC 



BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 24th, 2016 - Volume 7                            Page:  1347 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

Hydro's residential bills -- I hope so, because we 

talked about this at length yesterday, that BC Hydro's 

residential customer bills typically increase over the 

winter season. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  And we talked -- "we" talked.  

There was a conversation extensive yesterday about how 

the percentage of deferred payment plans that 

defaulted in the months of those higher bills was the 

same as the percentage of defaults in the months with 

the lower bills.  So yes on both counts. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Thank you.  So late payment charge.  

I just want to walk through kind of a chronology from 

the time a hypothetical customer receives service to 

the time the customer is billed and the application of 

late payment charges.  I think it's a little unclear 

on the record, but hopefully we can get that straight.  

  So firstly, can you confirm your 

understanding that a due date is shown on BC Hydro 

residential bills? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And that the due date is 21 days 

after the bill is issued. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   So let's take a hypothetical example 

of a customer who is being billed for December 

consumption and he's issued a bill on January 1st.   
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Are you with me so far? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   That bill that's issued on January 

1st would have a due date of January 21st, or perhaps 

22nd.  I'm not sure they count the 21.   It's either 

the 21 or 22. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And under its tariff, BC Hydro may 

apply a late payment charge to the account if payment 

is not made by that due date.  It may.  You can take 

that one subject to check. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Under the tariff -- this was the 

correction I made this morning.  I don't believe -- I 

think that's what I originally said and the company 

told me that I was wrong, that the company didn't 

impose the late payment charge until day 30.  So it's 

not the day after the due date, it is day 30.  It's 

ten days after the due date. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right, so the next question was 

going to go right to that, which is that in fact, 

because BC Hydro has a discretion and doesn't in fact 

apply the late payment charge until 30 days after the 

bill is issued. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes, that's my understanding.  Day 30 

is the day that the late charge gets imposed. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   But you are uncertain about the fact 
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that the due date is the date upon which BC Hydro may 

impose the late payment charges. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  Yes, I am uncertain. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   All right.  I think we can probably 

work with the 30-day number then.  So for a customer 

who had consumption in December and was issued a bill 

on January 1st, they wouldn't face a late payment 

charge until as much as two months after they received 

this service, correct? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   They receive the service in December.  

They receive the bill on January 1.  The late payment 

charge gets imposed on day 30, so it would get imposed 

on January 31st.   So I'm not sure where you're getting 

your two months. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Oh, because the customer on day 1 of 

December is getting service on day 1.    

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  Okay, sure.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   So in part their bill and the late 

payments associated with the late payment doesn't get 

applicable to them until 60 days later approximately. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   So the usage that was incurred on 

December 1st, billed on January 1st and has a late 

payment fee imposed on January 31st, there is a 60-day 

lag in there, yes.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  And it's your proposal to 

not charge a late payment charge unless and until an 
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arrearage is reached 60 days beyond the bill's due 

date.  And that's your evidence, firstly, I believe. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And the due date you refer to in 

that testimony is the due date shown on BC Hydro's 

bill. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

    Proceeding Time 2:36 p.m. T59 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   So what you are proposing, I think, 

then is to extend the time from -- in our hypothetical 

example from either January 31st to in or about the 

third week in March, about March 21st or March 22nd. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes, toward the end of March, yes, I 

agree with that. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     So the hypothetical customer could 

have received -- or would have received service for as 

much as one, two, three -- December, January, February 

and three-quarters of March before they had to face a 

late payment charge. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   In the interest of transparency, 

wouldn't you think that if BC Hydro were directed by 

the Commission to adopt your proposal that it should 

change the due date on its bills to reflect when in 

fact the customers would be subject to a late payment 

charge? 
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MR. COLTON:   A:   I'm not sure what you mean by that. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Well, right now, the bill provides a 

due date on it, right? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And you would agree, I think, that 

customers would understand that they pay the due date 

or they pay by the due date or they face the prospect 

of a late payment charge. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And so if you extend the time by 

which a late payment charge can be applied to a 

customer by the 60 days, you're effectively moving the 

due date from 21 days after the billing date to 81 

days after the billing date. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No, I don't agree with that at all.  

That doesn't follow at all. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   So your suggestion would be that  

you'd leave the due date unchanged at 21 days after 

the bill is issued. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Sure.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And then you'd tell the customers 

that they don't have to pay it until 60 days after the 

due date.  Is that your proposal, sir? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   It's your opportunity to answer now 

what your proposal is on this point. 
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MR. COLTON:   A:   You're equating -- you're saying that 

person doesn't have to pay unless the late payment 

charge is imposed.  But we know a number of things, 

from the -- some of the information that was provided 

yesterday.  We know that the vast -- or not the vast 

majority.  The highest percentage of people who make a 

payment pay in day 1 and day 2 after receiving a bill.  

There was an exhibit yesterday.   

  And we know that the highest percentage of 

people paid in day 1 or day 2.  We know that payments 

went down in days 3 and 4 and 5 and there was a slight 

uptick on days 5 and 6 and there was a discussion that 

that probably had to do with mailing and bill 

processing.  

  And then payments continued throughout the 

rest of the month.  There was no late payment charge 

that prompted those folks to pay.  And it was -- I 

don't remember -- well, since I don't remember, I 

won't go there.  But -- because the schedule speaks 

for itself. 

  The late payment fee was not the prompter, 

was not the factor that prompted payment.  And we also 

saw that even after the late payment fee was imposed 

that there was no uptick in payments after the 

imposition of the late payment fee.  So to say that 

people -- if there's no late payment fee, there is no 
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reason for people to pay their bills, is just not 

consistent with the data that we have.   There are 

numbers to show that that's wrong, that -- that that 

statement is wrong. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   That was very helpful, but I think 

actual was the question was about the due date showing 

up on the bill, and maybe I got the question wrong.  

But what I'm trying to get at is the due date shown on 

the bill either has some significance with respect to 

customers paying their bill or it does not.  Is it 

your evidence that it has no effect on when a customer 

pays a bill? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No, we know that that's not the case. 

Because we saw yesterday that on the due date and on 

the day after the due date there was an uptick in 

payments.  We saw those numbers and so the due date 

does have significance.   The due date also has 

significance from the perspective of the summary of 

dunning activities that occur. 

Proceeding Time 2:41 p.m. T60 

  But my testimony is that the high cost of 

dunning activities to get paid by a late payment 

charge don't occur until day 60.  And if the late 

payment charge is a charge designed to compensate the 

company for the costs that it incurs in collections, 

then the imposition of the late payment charge should 
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be related to those -- to the time at which those 

activities that are causing those costs to start.  And 

the current late payment charge doesn't work that way.  

And my proposal would work that way.  As soon as the 

company started to engage in those activities that 

were higher-cost, that needed to be compensated 

through a late payment charge, then the company would 

be allowed to impose a late payment charge.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Well, I think our questions and our 

answers are at cross-purposes to some degree, because 

your answers keep focusing on the late payment charge, 

and my question was about the effect of the due date, 

and those words on the bill.  But I'm going to move 

on.  

  I'd like to ask some questions about 

minimum connection charge, a reconnection charge, and 

account charge.  Your evidence is that BC Hydro costs 

do not vary based on the number of service connections 

and account charges -- or account charges.  Is that 

right?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And surely, sir, in that context, 

costs refers to short-term variable costs.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I would refer to decremental costs.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Okay.  In the short term.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   In the short term.  
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MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Thank you.  There was some talk 

about guarantees this morning.  I'm going to use the 

word "sureties" just to be a little more -- not 

precise, actually, just to want to kind of distinguish 

the conversation about guarantees, which was in the 

context of how an existing BC Hydro account holder 

might possibly, with some tariff changes, assume the 

liabilities of another account holder.  I'm going to 

talk about sureties, which I think is a more general 

proposition, or a general idea.  And in your evidence, 

you talk about the possibility of third parties 

providing sureties or guarantees to customers as an 

alternative way of securing Hydro's potential bad 

debt.  

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And in this context -- well, let me 

confirm just again for the purpose of clarity, 

hopefully, that a surety can refer either to the 

person who is providing the commitment to the 

customer, or it can refer to the instrument by which 

the commitment is provided.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I would accept that.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  And so just for the purpose 

of our questions here, I'm going to use the word 

"surety" to refer to the legally binding commitment, 

the contract, or the instrument.  Okay?   
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MR. COLTON:   A:   Okay.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And then a third party is the person 

who enters into the surety with BC Hydro and the 

customer.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Okay.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  And so leaving aside the 

situation we talked about earlier in this proceeding, 

where the third party who is already a customer of BC 

Hydro might assume the account responsibilities of a 

customer, if we're talking about a surety in the more 

generic way that I'm talking about here, namely the 

legally binding commitment, you would agree that in 

the absence of a payment by a customer, the recourse 

that BC Hydro has against the third party is to sue 

them, on the surety.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I agree with that.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Right.  And I believe you were 

unable to provide an example from another jurisdiction 

in which utilities accept sureties as an alternative 

to security deposits.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I'm not sure I said that.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   So, could I have you turn to Exhibit 

C2-19?   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Which?   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   C2-19.  It's BCOAPO's responses to 

Information Requests from the B.C. Utilities 
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Commission.  So, BCUC IR -- this will be 15.3 we're 

looking at here.  It's on page 25 or PDF page 26.  So, 

again, for those who are, as I always do, trying to 

catch up, C2-19 is the exhibit number.  It's BCUC IR 

to BCOAPO 15.3.  That's page 25 of that exhibit.   

  And the question was,  

"Please provide examples of regulated 

utilities in other jurisdictions which 

accept third party sureties as an 

alternative to cash security deposits." 

    Proceeding Time 2:45 p.m. T61 

  And the answer was, BC Hydro -- sorry,  

"Mr. Colton has not undertaken a 

comprehensive review of all jurisdictions to 

determine which jurisdictions accept third 

party guarantors and/or sureties.  However, 

the following report contains an annotated 

model regulation…"   

 and we’ve discussed what a model regulation already 

is,  

"…regarding cash security deposits that 

includes a section on third party guarantors 

as an alternative to cash security 

deposits." 

 And then there is a cite to a PDF document on the 

internet.   
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MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And so the question I asked you, 

sir, you were unable to provide an example from 

another jurisdiction in which utilities accept 

sureties in alternative to security deposits --  

MR. COLTON:   A:   No. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   -- and I think that this answer that 

-- this IR response is consistent with the proposition 

I just put to you. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No, no, that's incorrect.  I stated 

that I have not taken a comprehensive review of all 

jurisdictions.  Whenever you used the word “all”, 

“every” that poses problems.  And then I provided a 

model regulation -- not simply a model regulation, but 

the annotated model regulation that I authored on cash 

-- well, sureties and guarantees, and that annotated 

model regulation in each aspect of it, it was 

footnoted with the jurisdictions that allow for and 

provide and require utilities to provide cash sureties 

and other security deposit alternatives. 

  So, the annotations, when I say the report 

contains an annotated model regulation, the 

annotations in that model regulation were to the -- 

provided exactly what the question asked for, examples 

of regulated utilities in other jurisdictions.  So, 

you would have needed to --  
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MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   You would have needed to read the 

PDF and all the annotations.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I was going to say read the footnotes, 

but you would have needed to have read the footnotes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Well, I did not sir, but as is 

apparent from my question.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   I’m sorry, I didn’t hear? 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   I did not, and as is apparent from 

my question.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Shame on you. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   I know, shame on me. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Anyway, the examples appear in the 

annotations. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Thank you. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   It was a footnoted model regulation, 

and the footnotes included examples of other 

jurisdictions. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   All right, while we’re on that page, 

can I have you move down to 15.3.1 on the same page, 

the same document?  The question there was to -- 

sorry.  Explain how the system of accepting sureties 

is administered, and the impacts that the acceptance 

of those sureties has on both utility and the 

ratepayers.  And the answer was,  

“Mr. Colton is not aware of any study that 

has been conducted concerning the impacts 
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both positive and negative that the 

acceptance of these sureties has had on both 

utility and the ratepayers.” 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes, and that’s true.  In my 

experience, the benefits and the opposite of benefits, 

the merits and demerits of adopting sureties and 

guarantees are hashed out in the regulatory proceeding 

in which the commission considers whether to adopt and 

require sureties and guarantors, and allow for 

guarantors, but I don’t know of any -- after that has 

been hashed out, I don’t know of any after the fact 

evaluation or study that has been done, to look at the 

impact of that individual regulation. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Are you aware sir, of a report or 

data release I guess, by the Ontario Energy Board on 

October 17th, 2016 regarding arrears in Ontario and 

under the licenced electricity distributors in 

Ontario? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   No.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   It's an August 17, 2016 report or 

release of data from the Ontario Energy Board.  It's 

available on the internet, and I am going to ask you 

to confirm some numbers.  If you haven't read it yet, 

you won't be able to do that except by subject to 

check.  But perhaps either you could accept them 

subject to check, or I could ask you to accept an 
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undertaking to provide those responses. 

  Mr. Chairman, in my view it's a fair 

question given Mr. Colton’s qualifications as a low 

income expert, and the fact that he has a client in 

Ontario.  It's expedient, if I can call it that, way 

to get on the record the evidence that Mr. Colton I 

think should be within his realm of knowledge given 

the role he is playing in this hearing. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Khan, do you have any comments? 

MS. KHAN:   Well, I am just -- this is a report that has 

just been released, and it would have been helpful for 

my friend to provide a copy to us in advance so we 

could have prepared.  I don’t really -- we have been 

in constant communication for the last week, so it's a 

bit mind boggling to me why he didn’t provide it to 

us.  We provided all of our references in advance. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Well, indeed as I had mentioned, I think 

I mentioned, it just came into my attention and the 24 

hours notice that I admittedly asked of my friends 

with respect to its cross-examination, it wasn’t going 

to happen, literally give the current of the date in 

which it came into my hands. 

  But, maybe we could do this.  I appreciate 

my friends doesn’t want to provide that information --

in way that is cross-examination where they can't 

respond to it.  But maybe I could ask that it be 
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provided by way of undertaking with whatever comments 

or gloss Mr. Colton feels he would like to attribute 

to it. 

    Proceeding Time 2:51 p.m. T62 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Khan, is that -- sorry, go ahead. 

MS. KHAN:   Yeah, that's fine. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Thank you. 

 Q:   And then I want to talk about income 

qualification, and in your opening statement you say 

that income qualification would be done by designated 

federal and provincial social assistance programs. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And that's low income qualification 

for the purposes of the ESUB discount and other 

elements of your low-income proposals? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And it wasn't clear to me who you 

thought would be providing the designation referred 

to? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, in my direct testimony I stated 

that -- I recommended that B.C. follow the model that 

the State of Colorado did when it adopted a similar 

type of program.  And the model that Colorado adopted 

was that in the first year their low income program 

was available only to LIHEAP participants.  LIHEAP 

being the federal fuel assistance program.  So if you 
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received federal fuel assistance, then you were 

qualified for their low income program.   

  And so MSDSI would be the British Columbia 

equivalent to Colorado's LIHEAP program.  And then in 

subsequent years in Colorado, the Colorado program, as 

the utility was able to expand its capability to work 

with smaller programs, it expanded the number of 

agencies or organizations from whom it would accept 

income qualifications.  And so that's laid out in my 

direct testimony, that multi-step process was laid 

out.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Absolutely, it is laid out.  

Unfortunately I think, once again, we are at cross-

purposes because you're talking about who designates 

the customer as low income customer. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   The income. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And my question was who designates 

the federal or provincial social assistance program 

that defines the low-income customers.  Who designates 

the -- 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Oh, I'm sorry.   Well, MSDSI would be 

the first year and then in subsequent years I think it 

would be a collaborative process.  You would want to 

have discussions with stakeholders who asserted an 

interest.  BCOAPO would be one of those stakeholders.   

The First Nations communities would be one of those 
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stakeholders.  The company, obviously.  But it would 

need to be a collaborate process to determine which 

agencies reach which groups of people and which 

agencies can the company reasonably work with, given 

the constraints that the company has identified. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   I think we are still struggling, 

sir.  I'm trying to understand who -- let's use MSDSI 

as the example.  Who would designate MSDSI as the 

entity that would provide the intake for BC Hydro? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Well, MSDSI I believe would be 

designated.  If and when the Commission approves the 

ESUB proposal, I would expect the Commission would 

designate MSDSI on the front end.   

  And what I was saying was that in the 

subsequent years it would require a collaborative 

process to determine who those entities would be.  But 

ultimately it would have to be the Commission.  The 

Commission would have to say these following entities 

are appropriate to provide income verifications. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And what happens, sir, if MSDSI 

declines the Commission's designation as the intake 

agency for BC Hydro's low-income program we'll assume 

has been otherwise approved by the Commission?  What 

if MSDSI declines to be that intake agency? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   If MSDSI said, "We are not interested 

in providing income verification," then that would be 
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a problem. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Yes, and indeed, I suggest to you, 

sir, that any low-income program proposal turns on the 

willingness of a third party to provide the low income 

qualification, requires their agreement insofar as 

those third parties are not subject to the 

Commission's jurisdiction directly. 

Proceeding Time 2:56 p.m. T63 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I absolutely agree with that.  In New 

Jersey, the Commission -- well, let me finish.  In New 

Jersey, the Commission said that the state light/heat 

agency is going to do this, and the state light/heat 

agency is going to do that.  And the state light/heat 

agency informed the Commission that you may ask us to 

do something, you may plead with us to do something, 

but you don't tell us to do something.   

  And this Commission obviously would be in 

the same position with MSDSI.  You would say -- the 

Commission's decision would be, MSDSI's designation -- 

income verification fulfills the determination of 

income eligibility in our opinion.  And then there 

would need to be a conversation with MSDSI.  Yes, it 

requires MSDSI's approval.  Or agreement.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Christian, just wondering how far 

along we are.  Whether it would be a good time for a 

break.   
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MR. CHRISTIAN:   We are done, subject to one request from 

Commission counsel, which is to provide the name of 

the report.  And in fact I would have given the name 

of the report, except it's not actually a report.  

It's a series of data sheets that's been released by 

the Ontario Energy Board.  It's on the internet.  

Literally, "OEB, August 17, 2016, arrears report" is 

how I found it.  But it doesn't have a formal title.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Could you provide a link by e-mail to 

all the parties?   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Oh, absolutely.  Yeah, that makes sense.  

That's a good idea.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And to the Commission.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Yes.  We'll do that.   

MS. KHAN:   Well, yeah, and I think what would be helpful 

is to actually have a copy of the documents.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Oh, of course.   

MS. KHAN:   Rather than us going to -- you know.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Yeah, if you'd prefer it, that's -- I'm 

happy to do that as well.   

Information Request  

MS. KHAN:   Yes, absolutely.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   And those are all my questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Oh, that was a well-timed question on 

my part.   
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MR. CHRISTIAN:   Indeed.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you, Mr. Christian.   

COMMISSIONER KIELTY:   Mr. Colton, with respect to your 

comments on cost-effectiveness, I think you said 

collection costs won't go down, but the utility will 

collect more effectively.  Will this manifest itself 

in lower bad debts, which could be quantified?  Like, 

I'm trying to understand.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.   

COMMISSIONER KIELTY:   At some point, it has to have a 

savings.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes.  There are two places that it 

shows up.  If you reduce arrears, or if you collect 

more effectively, you're going to reduce arrears, 

because you're going to -- I keep coming back to these 

four metrics, that we want complete payment, we want 

timely payment, we want regular payment, and we want 

unsolicited payment.  And so if you collect more 

efficiently and effectively, you're going to receive 

more complete payments.  And even more than more 

complete payments, you will receive more complete 

payments per unit of collection.  So the dollars 

collected for dunning activity is a measure of 

efficiency, and it shows up in two ways.  You reduce 

the working capital, because if you reduce arrears, 

even if you don't eliminate arrears, all you have to 
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do is reduce arrears and you will have a reduction in 

working capital.  And you reduce bad debt.   

  And again, even if you only reduce -- even 

if you don't eliminate arrears, if you can reduce 

arrears from -- just to make up a number, from $300 to 

$100, you're going to see an improvement in bad debt.  

And you're going to receive -- and you're going to see 

an improvement in working capital.  Those are the two 

-- not in credit and collections, but in working 

capital and bad debt.   

COMMISSIONER KIELTY:   But it can't be quantified.   

    Proceeding Time 3:01 p.m. T64 

MR. COLTON:   A:   It can be quantified.  And there is 

actually a term for it.  The term is "net back", and 

net back says -- it starts with the billed amount and 

you multiply your collection percentage, and then you 

subtract your credit and collection costs and then you 

add your reduced bad debt and working capital.  And 

what that shows you is the net financial benefit to 

the utility.  And the concept of net back is -- that's 

not my creation, that is a well-accepted mechanism for 

determining the cost effectiveness of collection 

techniques. 

COMMISSIONER KEILTY:   Thank you.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Colton, I have a couple of 

questions.  I just want to back up.  They are fairly 
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high-level questions as opposed to the details of what 

you're proposing.  And one question is, are there 

examples of other industries where pricing of a 

product or a service is based on the income of the 

customer? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Of another industry?  I'm not sure you 

would call it another industry.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Or other line of business.    

MR. COLTON:   A:   In the United States, student loans are 

explicitly -- the repayment of student loans is 

explicitly tied to a percentage of income.  So 

students -- there is -- and tell me when I wander too 

far, please. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sure. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   But in the United States, there is a 

tremendous crisis with students who are coming out of 

college and professional schools inundated in debt, 

and the response has been to tie the repayment of 

those federally insured or federally backed loans to a 

percentage of income.  And the belief is, and it's the 

same belief that I have with utilities, that if you 

require a student or a graduate to pay something that 

they can't afford to pay, the odds of you getting 

nothing or the odds of you getting less than you 

otherwise could have, are much higher.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.  But in those cases, the student 
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loans weren't paid by the educational institutions.  

They weren't paid by the colleges and the 

universities.  There was a third-party that provided 

the loan money and managed collecting it. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   Yes, absolutely.    

THE CHAIRPERSON:   If you look at another essential 

service, like say -- or essential product like food, 

if someone is low income and needs food, then -- I'll 

just speak very generally, they can quite likely get 

some form of assistance like a food stamp or some sort 

of voucher to get food, but you don't ask the food 

industry to somehow subsidize that person's purchase 

of food.  Would you agree with that? 

MR. COLTON:   A:   I would agree with that.  Which is one 

of the reasons that the ESUB is based not solely as an 

affordability program as a social service program, 

such as a food subsidy that you're talking about, but 

it has the three legs of the justification.  The 

improving cost reflectivity and improving the 

efficiency of the utility operation in collecting its 

money, and affordability is only one of the three 

links.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.  But I guess what I'm asking, 

though, is that in case, just a contrast to the case 

of the food stamps and low income assistance in what 

you're proposing, the major difference is that in this 
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case it's the provider of the service that's providing 

the subsidy, whereas in the food case it's the third 

party that was providing the subsidy. 

  So I'm just wondering why is it the utility 

industry, or specifically the electric industry or 

specifically BC Hydro, what's the distinguishing 

feature?  Why is it okay that they provide the subsidy 

in that case, but generally in any other case, it's 

the third party that provides it, and typically 

government.  Or it could be social service agencies. 

MR. COLTON:   A:   There are two distinguishing features.  

One is that the utility industry or BC Hydro as we've 

shown, if they can improve affordability they will 

improve their own deficiency, and the effectiveness of 

their own operations, and that doesn't carry forward  

-- that argument, or that analysis, doesn't carry 

forward to the utility industry. 

Proceeding Time 3:05 p.m. T65 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   And secondly, the --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   To the non-utility industry.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   To the non -- to the food industry.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.  Right.   

MR. COLTON:   A:   To the non-utility industry.   

  And secondly, the food industry has no 

obligation to price its goods on a cost basis.  And 
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the ESUB, one of the -- one of the three legs of the 

justification is that the ESUB improves cost 

reflectivity.  So, and that doesn't carry forward to 

the food industry. 

  So, the improved efficiency, which -- of 

the industry, which under the statutory cite that I 

included, is one of your considerations, is the 

efficient operation of BC Hydro as a utility.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  

MR. COLTON:   A:   Is something that doesn't carry forward 

into other industries.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Okay, thank you, Mr. 

Colton.  

MR. COLTON:   A:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Khan, do you have any re-

examination?  

MS. KHAN:   We do not.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you.  So on that note, 

thank you very much, Mr. Colton.  We'll excuse you. 

(WITNESS ASIDE) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And we'll come back -- we'll take a 

short break and -- are you calling a rebuttal panel, 

Mr. Christian?   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Yes, we are, Mr. Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So we will take a short break.  And I 

just would like to ask all parties -- I am hopeful 
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that -- still hopeful that we'll be finished today.  

But one thing I would like to do before we break -- or 

before we finish today, is try and set a timetable for 

the final arguments.  So if people could be prepared 

to speak to that, hopefully briefly, at the end of the 

day, we'll try and leave here with a timetable for 

final argument also.   

  So we'll come back at 25 after.  Thank you.  

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 3:07 P.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 3:23 P.M.)   T66/67 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated, thank you.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   All right, Mr. Chairman. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   It's 3:30, we are going to be efficient.  

One undertaking, BC Hydro undertaking number 29, this, 

I think is going to be B-55, the question was,  

“Does the amended electric tariff that BC 

Hydro is proposing state clearly anywhere 

that BC Hydro must operate within the terms 

of the electric tariff?”   

  And so there is a lengthy response -- well, 

not lengthy, there is a couple paragraph response 

here. 

THE HEARING OFFICER:   B-56 

 (BC HYDRO UNDERTAKING NO. 29, TRANSCRIPT VOLUME 7, 

PAGE 1192, LINE 24 TO PAGE 1193, LINE 9 MARKED EXHIBIT 
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B-26) 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   So, that takes care of the preliminary 

matters, Mr. Chairman.  The rebuttal panel is seated.  

You are familiar with all the gentleman here.  Mr. 

Mau, Mr. Doyle, and Mr. Sanders.  In Exhibit B-38, BC 

Hydro indicated it would only be Mr. Doyle.  I 

shouldn’t say “only”, but Mr. Doyle and Mr. Sanders, 

but I decided to put Mr. Mau up as well, Dr. Mau, 

sometimes.  Maybe that's how he got a little promotion 

here.   

  I am in your hands as to whether we need to 

swear the witnesses again.  I think technically 

they’ve stood down, but I could also just confirm that 

they are still under oath? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, so that is fine.  You're still 

under oath, panel. 

 BC HYDRO PANEL 4 - REBUTTAL PANEL:   

GORDON DOYLE, Resumed, 

PAULUS MAU, Resumed, 

DAREN SANDERS, Resumed. 

EXAMINATION IN CHIEF BY MR. CHRISTIAN: 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Good.  So, I am going to go through, 

gentleman, each of you quickly.  Can I have you turn 

to Exhibit B-31?  B-31 is BC Hydro’s rebuttal 

evidence, Mr. Chairman.  It was given an exhibit 

number, although it is not technically on the record 
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until BC Hydro puts it forward, and it is now.  I have 

spoken to Ms. Khan, she has no objection to it being 

put on the record as BC Hydro’s rebuttal evidence.  

And so the preliminaries you might otherwise have had 

to deal with are dispensed with.   

  Mr. Doyle, we’ll start with you first, can 

you please turn to Exhibit B-31? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I am there.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Do you have any corrections, sir, 

you’d like to make to this exhibit? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I do, I have two corrections I’d like to 

make. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Can you explain those please? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I would.  The first one is on page 5, 

line 6, it says, “…assume that low-income customers 

would increase.”  It should say, “…assume that some 

low-income customers would increase consumption.”  So, 

the addition is “some” between “that” and “low”.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And the second one, Mr. Doyle? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   My second correction is on page 6, line 

20, the second last word on the sentence says 

“reduced.”  It should be “increased.”  So, it should 

read, “the proposition that on time payments would be 

increased,” rather than reduced.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 



BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 24th, 2016 - Volume 7                            Page:  1376 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Good, and thank you, Mr. Doyle.  

With those corrections, is Exhibit B-31 true and 

accurate to the best of your knowledge and belief? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   It is.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And do you adopt B-31 as your 

evidence in this proceeding? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I do.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Mr. Sanders, do you have exhibit B-

31 there? 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   I do.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Do you have any additional 

corrections to make, sir? 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   No, I do not. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Is Exhibit B-31 true and accurate to 

the best of your knowledge and belief? 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   Yes, it is. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And do you adopt Exhibit B-31 the 

rebuttal evidence as your evidence in this proceeding? 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   I do. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Mr. Mau, you have Exhibit B-31? 

MR. MAU:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Do you have any additional 

corrections you’d like to make, sir? 

MR. MAU:   A:   No, I do not.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And is the rebuttal evidence, 

Exhibit B-31, is it true and accurate to the best of 
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your knowledge and belief? 

MR. MAU:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And do you adopt the rebuttal 

evidence Exhibit B-31 as your evidence in this 

proceeding? 

MR. MAU:   A:   Yes. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Thank you.  Mr. Chairman, Mr. Doyle has 

an opening statement to make.  I left a copy of it 

behind -- at the back, people have seen advanced copy 

of it.  Hasn’t yet been entered as an exhibit.  Before 

I do that though, it will be Exhibit I think B-39?  

No, B-57 I think, is the next exhibit number.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   B-57. 

 ("OPENING STATEMENT OF GORDON DOYLE (BC HYDRO REBUTTAL 

EVIDENCE)" MARKED EXHIBIT B-57) 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Mr. Doyle, do you have your opening 

statement there? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I do.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   And do you have any corrections 

you’d like to make to that opening statement? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I do, I have one correction.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Oh, I’m sorry, the panel may not 

have a copy yet. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Actually I do, we did get it passed 

around earlier, yes.  We did receive one, thank you. 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Okay, good, thank you. 



BC Hydro 2015 Rate Design Application 
August 24th, 2016 - Volume 7                            Page:  1378 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

 Q:   Mr. Doyle, your correction? 

    Proceeding Time 3:28 p.m. T68 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, in the bullet in bullet number 1, 

on the fourth line, at the end it says -- it currently 

reads: 

"…And their load profiles are the same 

shape."  

 It should say, it should read  

"…are substantially the same shape." 

 So "substantially" between "are" and "the".  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Thank you.  And with that 

correction, is your opening statement true and 

accurate to the best of your knowledge and belief.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:  It is.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:     And could I have you now read that 

into the record, please? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I will.  Thank you.   

  On July 6, 2016 BC Hydro filed rebuttal 

evidence, Exhibit B-31, in response to BCOAPO 

intervenor evidence of Mr. Roger Colton, part of 

Exhibit C2-12 as amended by Exhibit C2-39, C2-40 and 

C2-41.   The rebuttal evidence responds to a number of 

arguments advanced by Mr. Colton to support the 

recommendations he has made in his direct testimony.  

This opening statement summarizes some of the key 

elements of that rebuttal evidence. 
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  First, BC Hydro's cost of serving low-

income customers is about the same as serving all 

residential customers.  The rebuttal evidence includes 

yearly load profiles of residential customers and low-

income customers as a whole and in different segments.  

In all cases it is apparent that residential customers 

peak at about the same time, and their load profiles 

are substantially the same.  In the absence of a 

formal cost of service analysis this evidence 

demonstrates that residential customers cause BC Hydro 

to incur demand related and customer fixed costs that 

recoverable through their kilowatt hour energy rates. 

  Second, low income residential customers of 

BC Hydro cannot be qualified for the purposes of any 

low-income discounts or preferences by the Ministry of 

Social Development and Social Innovation without its 

agreement to amend the privacy consents it current 

obtains from low-income customers. 

  Third, when transition issues relate to 

smart meters and other business process changes are 

accounted for, it is clear that BC Hydro's collection 

processes are not only very good but are also 

improving.  In this regard BC Hydro notes that the 

data it provided to the BCOAPO during the engagement 

process leading to the hearing and some material 

errors which caused Mr. Colton to make an incorrect 
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initial assessment.  BC Hydro is quite sorry for the 

inconvenience caused by its errors. 

  BC Hydro's late payment charges are cost-

based and recover the costs of BC Hydro's collection 

activities and carrying costs incurred from the time 

that service is provided.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Q:   Thank you, Mr. Doyle.  

  I'm done with this panel for the purpose of 

my examination and they're ready for cross-

examination. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Christian. 

  Ms. Khan, are you ready? 

MS. KHAN:   Yes. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please proceed. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MS. KHAN: 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   I will be referring, during my questions, 

to your rebuttal testimony at Exhibit B-31.   

  Now, you talk at page 4 about the load 

profiles of low income customers.  Can you tell us 

when you prepared the load profiles of low-income 

customers? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    So we prepared them for the rebuttal 

evidence following -- yeah, so shortly before the 

rebuttal evidence or in the time leading up to that. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay, so probably in June of this year.  

Or maybe even July.  Because I believe your rebuttal 
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testimony was filed around July 6th.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   It was filed July 6th, so it would have 

been likely late May/June. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Late May/June.  Okay.  So would you agree 

with me that BCOAPO asked the company twice for low 

income load profile information.  You can see, for 

example, at Exhibit B-5, BCOAPO 1.70.1 and BCOAPO 

1.72.1 and both times the company said in response to 

those IR requests that it had not calculated such load 

curves.  Do you agree with that? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Yes, that is correct.   

  I will say we -- the load curves we said -- 

I said late May.  It would have been sometime between 

May 9th when BCOAPO's direct testimony was filed and 

when we filed it.   

Proceeding Time 3:33 p.m. T69 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And just to clarify, and you would agree 

with me that both times after we requested the load 

profiles, the company said that it had not calculated 

such load curves?   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   I think in fairness the actual IR 

response should be put to the witnesses, because I 

don't think it actually asked that question that was 

put to the witnesses.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   What's the IR reference again, please, 

Ms. Khan?  
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MS. KHAN:   The IR references, they can be found in 

Exhibit B-5.  And that those are BCOAPO 1.70.1.  Yeah, 

1.70.1.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   1.70.1?   

MS. KHAN:   Pardon?   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   1.70.1?   

MS. KHAN:   That's right.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.   

MS. KHAN:   And then also at 1.72.1.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So I have 1.70.1 in front of me, which 

the question reads, "Please provide the most recent 

study showing month by month the load curve."  And we 

indicated that -- sorry.  You asked at 70.1.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   That's right.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   And we provided the bill consumption.  

At the time, we wouldn't have had the requested 

information.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   So in response to our request number -- 

letter D -- or sorry, C, for -- we asked for -- we 

said, "Please provide the most recent study showing 

the month-by-month load curve for low-income 

residential customers for a complete 12-month period."  

And then in D we asked for the low-use residential 

customers who were also low-income.   

  And BC Hydro said that BC Hydro does not -- 
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and this is on page 2 of that IR response.  "BC Hydro 

does not have the income level of customers in the 

billing database and is unable to provide items C and 

D."   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I see that, and I think there is two 

things.  So if we go to the question, it asks for the 

most recent study.  And as I stated, we do not have a 

study at the time.  With respect to "BC Hydro does not 

have the income level of customers in the billing 

database," that is correct.  To generate the load 

curves, we cross-referenced the residential end-use 

survey data with the billing data.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Now, you state in your rebuttal testimony 

that the operation and intake administration costs for 

the ESUB will be .55 million, about $550,000.  And 

that's found at page 5 of your rebuttal, I believe 

starting at around line 15.   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   Yes, that's correct.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And you would agree that an 

administrative cost of .55 million would be an 

administrative cost rate of only 2 percent of the 

total projected costs of the ESUB by Mr. Colton?  So 

what we've done there to come up with that figure is 

divided 20 -- divided 550,000 by 26.9 million and come 

up with .02 percent.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes.  So I guess where I'm a little 
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confused would be, Mr. Colton -- well, 26.9 million 

was the upper end of it.  He earlier stated that it 

could be up to 50 percent.  I think, you know, 

jurisdictionally we've seen in California being closer 

to the 90 percent for their rate, so maybe that 27 

million is correct.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Can you tell us if the operation and 

administrative cost change -- if the -- can you tell 

us if the operation and administrative costs change if 

the take-up rate for ESUB changes?  In other words, if 

participation goes up, do administrative costs go up?  

Or if participation goes does, do administrative costs 

go down? 

    Proceeding Time 3:38 p.m. T70 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   I think there's a combination of fixed 

and variable charges with respect to this, largely 

dependent upon the role that MSDSI is going to play in 

eligibility.  The assumptions that we've made to this 

point are assuming that MSDSI will allow us access to 

the data, that we can find a way to work through the 

privacy and consent issues with them.  In which case, 

for that portion of the participants, to a large 

degree, I would expect it to be fixed or not terrible 

flexible.   

  I think after that point it becomes 

variable in terms of more difficult to reach the more 
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difficult -- more customers and so those costs will 

potentially increase. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Now, you state that under the ESUB rate 

BC Hydro believes that there will be some increase in 

low income consumption, and that's at page 5 of your 

rebuttal evidence, starting at line 22.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I see that. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And so would you agree with me that even 

if that were true, if the consumption of a low income 

customer was already in excess of 4800 kilowatt hours 

a year, as consumption increased the cost of ESUB 

would not increase since the maximum usage for ESUB is 

400 kilowatt hours per month of that 4800 kilowatt 

hours per year.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Sorry, can you repeat the question in 

there, please? 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Sure.  So would you agree with me that 

even if that were true, even if there would be some 

increase in low income consumption, that if the 

consumption of a low income customer were already in 

excess of 4800 kilowatt hours per year, as consumption 

increased above that 4800 kilowatt hours a year point, 

the cost of ESUB would not increase since the maximum 

usage for ESUB is 400 kilowatt hours per month of that 

4800 per year.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:    So the $26.9 million wouldn't change. 
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However, there could be increases in costs to serve 

the additional consumption by those customers.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Now, you've stated that the ESUB would 

result in a rate increase of about 1.5 percent and you 

said that at page 5 of your rebuttal at lines -- 

starting at line 27 through to page 6 of line 3.  So 

you would agree with me that this 1.5 percent assumes 

a hundred percent take-up rate of ESUB.  Is that 

correct? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Again it does, and I think that 

assumption based on the some of the experiences in 

California with respect to their care rate or their 

rate for low-income customers where their utilities 

typically have an the 80 to 90 participation, that 

would result in roughly 27 million.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   So if the take-up rate were less than 100 

percent, the cost would be less than 1.5 percent, 

right?   

Proceeding Time 3:42 p.m. T71 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, the cost of the 400 -- you'd have 

less volume taking, yes, so it would be less.  

However, some of those fixed costs may not -- that Mr. 

Sanders spoke to may not change.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And you would agree with me, would you 

not, that your projected rate impact of 1.5 percent is 

roughly the same as Mr. Colton's estimate provided in 
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response to BCOAPO's response to CEC IR 15.1, which 

could be found -- which can be found at Exhibit C2-20.  

You're welcome to turn to that.  I don't have the PDF 

page reference, but it's Exhibit C2-20.  The IR again 

is 15.1.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, it's similar.  I would note that 

the 1.5 percent rate increase would represent between 

33 and 50 percent of the rate increases we're 

receiving over the next three years.  So, four and a 

half, three and a half, and three.  So we would have 

an additional one and a half percent increase to a 

large number of our residential customers as a result 

of implementing that rate.   

  Oh, sorry, my mistake.  It was three, three 

and a half, and four percent.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Now, you've stated at page 6, lines 9 to 

13, that you have no evidence that BC Hydro's costs 

would be materially reduced by the ESUB.  Do you see 

that there?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Sorry, can you repeat the line?   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Sure.  It's page 6, lines 9 to 13.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   No, we do not have any evidence that the 

costs would be materially reduced.  We do know our 

revenues would be reduced, however.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   I'd like you to take a look at Appendix B 

to Mr. Colton's direct testimony.  And we -- I think 
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we referred to it yesterday.  So, again, Mr. Colton's 

testimony can be found at Exhibit C2-12.  And Appendix 

B looks like this.  And it's the list of those 77 

reports.  So it starts at page 186 in the bottom 

right-hand corner of Mr. Colton's testimony.  

MR. MAU:   A:   Sorry, what exhibit would that be **again?   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   C2-12.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I do recall the 77 reports.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Can you point out which of these reports 

that Mr. Colton said he could make available to you 

that you reviewed in formulating your opinions about 

the ESUB rate?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   No, I cannot.  I believe our opinions on 

the ESUB rate are related to what we believe, and how 

it would interact within BC Hydro's existing rates.  

One of the concerns that we have with the ESUB rate is 

that, as it stands, because BC Hydro's residential 

charge is always variable charge, it's recovering some 

of the demand-related charges.  As such, for very low-

use customers, one of the things that we have a 

concern about is that you wouldn't be recovering those 

demand-related customers as well we're currently 

recovering 55 percent of our customer-related costs 

with a variable charge.  So when you have very low 

demand, we may not be recovering all of the charges 

required to serve those customers.   
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  And we did look at whether -- if we were to 

do a fully allocated cost to try to recover those 

demand and customer costs, and compare that to a -- to 

both the residential inclining block that we have now 

as well as Mr. Colton's proposals, and what we -- we 

looked at a couple of different consumption levels, of 

the customer consuming at 200 kilowatt hours of 

demand, and what we determined is on a fully-allocated 

basis, we would -- it would be about $31 if we're 

recovering the demand through a demand-type charge.   

  Through the residential inclining block, 

we've received -- we recover about -- we recover $22, 

so about 71 percent of that.  And with the ESUB 

proposal, it would fall to about 46 percent.  And 

those figures -- sorry, those dollars were all in 

monthly bills.  And we did the same analysis at 400 

kilowatt hours per month as well as 675, which is the 

existing threshold, and we saw a similar pattern of 

roughly the residential inclining block at 400 

kilowatt hours recovers about 72 percent of the costs.  

Mr. Colton's would recover 43 percent. 

    Proceeding Time 3:47 p.m. T72 

  As we move to 675, which when the threshold 

of 675 was set, it was about 90 percent of the mean.  

So, as you would expect, the RIB, the residential 

inclining block recovers about 90 percent of all of 
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the costs at that point, while the ESA would only be 

recovering about 68 percent at that point. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay, so my question was, actually, had 

you reviewed -- which of those reports had you 

reviewed in making -- had BC Hydro reviewed in coming 

to its conclusions about the ESUB rate, and my 

understanding of your response is that you didn’t 

review any of them? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   No, I did not review them.  As I said, I 

looked at what the impacts to the rate within BC 

Hydro’s costs and rates would be, and I think that's 

the most appropriate way to look at how you would 

evaluate the ESUB rate in B.C.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay, so turning next to Page 12 of your 

evidence, rebuttal evidence, starting at lines 6 and 

going through to 19.  Here you talk about the 

administrative costs of implementing the Ontario Low 

Income Bill Assistance program, do you see that there? 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   Yes, I do. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And can you tell me how many distribution 

electric companies serve Ontario? 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   I am not aware of the specific number.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Would you say it is in the range of 73, 

74? 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   That seems reasonable.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Electric utilities?   
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MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, I had 80 in my mind, but.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Yes.  I also have the same, I think it is 

in the -- it is somewhere in that range.  I think that 

the 80 figure might include some gas utilities, but in 

any event it is in the 70s at the minimum.  Do you 

agree with that? 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   Yes.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   And can you tell me the range in the size 

of those electric companies in terms of number of 

customers? 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   Not offhand.  I just would generally 

say at the high end you’ve got some utilities, such as 

Toronto Hydro that are, have comparable, or nearly 

comparable size to BC Hydro, and at the bottom you’ve 

got some very small distribution companies for sure.  

I would point out that those costs in this case are 

not what we’re referring to for the costs of each of 

these individual utilities.  Those are the costs 

specific to the OEB and the set-up of those programs.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Are you aware of any Ontario electric 

utility who did not -- which did not adopt the Ontario 

Electricity Support Program because the utility was 

too small? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I think we’re not sure whether they were 

required to by law or legislation or otherwise, so I 
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am not sure we can comment on that. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Are you aware of whether any Ontario 

utility, electrical utility did not adopt the crisis 

assistance program?  Which is referred to in Ontario 

as the low income energy assistance program emergency 

financial assistance program, because the utility was 

too small? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Again, I am not aware of what the 

legislative requirements were for the adoption of, or 

any other conditions.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay, now at page 13 of your rebuttal 

evidence, starting at -- well, at lines 23 to 25.  So, 

your testimony says that some costs of ESUB could be 

allocated to non-residential customers.  So why would 

implementation and administration costs not be 

directly assigned costs rather than being allocated? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, so I believe we don’t assign our 

information and technology costs at that level of 

granularity.  There may be some duplication of the -- 

there may be some cross-system work I am not sure, but 

from our methodology there would be some cost. 

    Proceeding Time 3:52 p.m. T72 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay.  Next I’d like to take you to page 

25 of your testimony, lines 12 to 14 there.  Can you 

talk about why the success of instalment plans should 

not be a factor to consider in deciding whether to 
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restructure the company's instalment plan processes? 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   I think we're suggesting that it 

shouldn't be a factor.  The point being that it's not 

the only factor.  And the mere fact that an instalment 

plan's overall success rate is low, doesn't mean that 

the instalment plan's success rate should increase.  I 

think the point, as we have already committed to 

through the stakeholder engagement, recognizing that 

it's a balance of the success of the instalment plans, 

which say is a proxy for the customers' ability to 

pay, but also being able to balance that with the 

outstanding arrears, management of the arrears.  

Making sure that costs don't go to -- or unpaid bills 

don't go to bad debts, making sure that at some point 

customers pay their bills so that the rest of the 

customers aren't left with those costs for the 

borrowings on unpaid revenues, for instance.  

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Would you agree with me that someone 

who's on an instalment plan that is paid up presents 

less of a risk of revenue loss than someone who is on 

an instalment plan that defaults? 

MR. SANDERS:   A:   No, I would not, because I think 

that's a very general statement.  And so I would say 

in some situations, I would agree with that.  But in 

other situations getting somebody on an instalment 

today may allow them to pay a bill for a period of 
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time, but that doesn't mean that six months from now 

that they won't stop paying that bill.  And now they 

still have amounts in arrears that could have been 

stopped had they paid that bill sooner.  So it is a 

balance of both, I believe. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay, next I'd like to take you to page 

33 of your testimony, staring at line 15, and this is 

in response to a question, question 43.  So it says: 

"It is not reasonable to expect that 

customers have an unlimited period to pay 

their bills." 

 So it's in response to a question about Mr. Colton's 

testimony.  

  Do you have a copy of Mr. Colton's opening 

statement that he read earlier this morning?  So 

that's at Exhibit C2-38.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:    We do. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay, and at the end of it you'll see, at 

the very last few pages there's a list of his summary 

of recommendations.    

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I see that. 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Okay.   So taking a look at the list of 

recommendations that he included, can you indicate 

which of those recommendations involve Mr. Colton 

recommending an unlimited period of time for customers 

to pay their bills? 
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MR. DOYLE:   A:    Again, I would say that it was not his 

-- clearly our response in our rebuttal evidence was 

not addressing his opening statement, as his opening 

statement was provided more recently, it was in 

response to the quoted text, "to set an arbitrary date 

on which the company will begin to impose a monthly 

late payment charge has no rational basis."  I think-- 

Proceeding Time 3:57 p.m. T74 

MS. KHAN:   Q:   Thank you.  And finally, can you explain 

to us how the company applies the Step 1 and Step 2 

usage levels when residential customers are provided 

with bi-monthly bills?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So, the Step 1 and Step 2 level is -- 

the level is 1370 -- or, sorry, 1350 kilowatt hours 

per bi-monthly period.  That is the way in which it 

is.  So that's consistent with the bi-monthly bill.   

MS. KHAN:   Q:   So if a customer has five -- uses 500 

kilowatt hours in one month and 875 the next month, 

then that doesn't make any difference as to whether or 

not somebody has 1,000 in one month and 300 in the 

next month, in terms of determining the -- how -- the 

point we're trying to get at is how is it split up, in 

terms of determining that threshold for going into 

step 2.  Is it determined on a monthly basis even if 

the customer is billed on a bi-monthly basis?   

MR. SANDERS:   A:   That's correct.  If the customer is 
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billed on a bi-monthly basis, then the threshold is 

set bi-monthly, and it's cumulative consumption to 

that point.  That's correct.   

MS. KHAN:   Okay, thank you.  Those are our questions, 

panel. 

  And I just have one other point to raise 

about an undertaking that was provided to us just 

before this panel started, so would you like to make 

those comments now?  Just a correction? 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please go ahead.   

MS. KHAN:   So this is Exhibit B-56, and it was just 

handed out, just before this panel took the stand.  

And so I thank you for the response.  However, it 

notes that the requester is BCOAPO.  It should note 

that the requester is Dennis and Sharon Noble.  If 

that could be corrected, please.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Thank you, Ms. Khan.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Ms. Khan, do you need us to re-file it, 

or is it okay just to note it on the record?   

MS. KHAN:   I would prefer that you re-file it.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Yeah, we can do that.   

MS. KHAN:   Okay, thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Christian. 

  Mr. Andrews.   

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. ANDREWS: 

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   Would you agree with me that when BC 
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Hydro modeled conservation based on rate changes, it's 

the marginal price or change in the marginal price 

that is related to the elasticity methodology for 

estimating conservation?   

MR. MAU:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   I'd like to turn to page 5 of your 

rebuttal evidence.  In line 5 and 6, you say it's more 

reasonable to assume that some low income customers 

would increase consumption in response to ESUB rate 

and then in line 16 to 23, you explain that the 

concept of price elasticity is the rationale for that 

statement.  And I put to you that for customers who 

were receiving the ESUB rate, that have consumption 

that is higher than 400 kilowatt hours a month, there 

is no change in their marginal rate.  That is, whether 

they are paying Step 1 or Step 2, depending on their 

consumption, would not change as a result of the ESUB 

rate.  Correct?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So maybe I'll start, and Mr. Mau can add 

in if needed.  But, so I think that would depend on 

the month.  Some months, the marginal price may be the 

difference between the 4.29 cents and the 8.29 cents, 

if they're not consuming in the Tier 2.  So they would 

have their 400, depending on where the consumption 

level is, their marginal price, maybe what is 

currently Step 1. 
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Proceeding Time 4:02 p.m. T75 

 But under the ESUB, would become the second step, 

because their consumption would be at the 400.  So 

their marginal price for anything above 400 would be 

at the existing Tier 1 of 8.29 cents.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   Is that answer based on the 

understanding, or the assumption, that the proposal is 

that the 400 kilowatt-hours per month at the 4 cents 

would not count towards the 675 threshold between Step 

1 and Step 2?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Sorry, my understanding is, it would be 

the first 400 of the 675.  So you'd have 400 at 4.29 

cents, and then you'd have 275 at 8.29 cents, and the 

remainder at the higher Step 2 rate of 11 cents.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   So let me then basically restate the 

question.  If we're only talking about a customer on 

ESUB in months where they are consuming more than 400 

kilowatt hours, there is no change in the marginal 

rate.  It would be either Step 1 if that corresponds 

to their level of consumption, or Step 2 if it's Step 

2 that corresponds to their consumption.   

MR. MAU:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   So the only situation in which there 

would be an elasticity basis to anticipate increased 

consumption would be for those low-income customers 

who are consuming 400 kilowatt hours a month or less.  
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MR. MAU:   A:   That's correct.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   And would you agree with me that a 

low-income customer who is consuming 400 kilowatt 

hours of electricity a month, or less, may well, to 

the extent that they did increase their consumption, 

be using electricity for a genuinely important purpose 

and not in any sense wasting it.  Because that's a 

very small amount of electricity to start off with, 

and they're only saving $16 a year.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yeah, I think for an apartment the 400 

may represent a greater portion, so it may not be 

quite sort of essential service -- essential needs 

type.  Or, you know, those important factors that you 

were talking about, because apartments typically can 

consume around that area.   

MR. ANDREWS:   Q:   So would you agree with me that a low 

income customer who consumes less than 400 kilowatt 

hours a month and who is motivated by a change in the 

marginal cost of their electricity to consume more, 

may well be consuming the additional electricity on 

items like keeping the apartment warmer, as a rebound 

from efforts that they had made previously to reduce 

their consumption because of the financial impact on 

them?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes, I believe that's consistent with 

what we -- some testimony we had on panel 2.   
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MR. ANDREWS:   Thank you.  Those are my questions.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Andrews.  Ms. Worth?   

MR. WEAFER:    Mr. Chairman, no questions, thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Is there a -- MoveUP?  Were 

there questions -- Ms. Worth, yes.   

MS. WORTH:   Mr. Chairman, panel, MoveUP has dealt with 

what it needs to for this panel.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you, then. 

  So that leaves Commission counsel, Mr. 

Bussoli.  

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Just a few questions, Mr. Chair.  

CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. BUSSOLI: 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   And here I'm going to refer to page 4 

of your rebuttal evidence, as well as the exchange 

earlier today between Mr. Weafer and Mr. Colton.  And 

I'm also going to refer to Mr. Colton's direct 

testimony, pages 8 and 9.  You don't have to go to 

there exactly.  I think you probably remember this if 

you were listening at all.  Mr. Colton makes the case 

that low-use customers tend to have a higher load 

factor and high use customers.  Do you recall that? 

 Proceeding Time 4:07 p.m. T76 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I do recall him saying that.  

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Do you agree with this proposition? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    No, we believe that low -- sorry, did 

you say low income or low load factor -- or low 
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consumption?   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Low use customers tend to have a 

higher load factor than higher use customers.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   We do not agree with the general 

proposition that low-use customers have a lower load 

factor than higher use customers.  When we look at the 

tables, they generally follow the same pattern and in 

calculating those load factors, they are very similar. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay, now if you turn to Mr. Colton's 

direct testimony at page 9, which is Exhibit C2-12, 

right in the middle of the page there at line 10 -- 

MR. MAU:   A:   Can you repeat the reference? 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Sure, it's Exhibit C2-12, page 9. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   We do have it.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   So he begins at line 10.   

"These observations are significant in that 

the company states that low load factors are 

indicative of customers that are relatively 

more costly to serve and load factor is 

therefore a consideration when evaluating 

rate class segmentation.  Despite these 

relatively lower costs that low-income 

customers impose on the system as low-use 

customers, low-use customers do not have the 

reduced costs reflected in their rates." 

  Now, at page 4 in your rebuttal evidence 
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you disagreed and showed that annual load profiles of 

low incomes and non-low-income customers parallel each 

other. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Let me just turn to those graphs. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Sure.   

    Proceeding Time 4:09 p.m. T77 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    So there's a couple pieces to that I 

would address.  So Mr. Colton asserts that BC Hydro 

says that low load factor customers are more -- least 

costly to serve.  I think we qualify that when we look 

at our IRs, in BC Hydro’s responses that all else held 

equal, and that part was left out.  There is a number 

of IRs that do reflect that. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay, so can BC Hydro --  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   I think he is still answering the 

question. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Oh, sorry.  I was just going to ask if he 

could show the IRs.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yeah, so those responses where we speak 

to that would be BC Hydro’s response to BCUC 1.82.1, 

1.82.2 and 1.82.3.  All of these qualify that it is 

not a hard and fast statement, that it's -- you know, 

other factors considering, one of the main levels you 

want to look at is levels of consumption and other 

factors such as that.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Yeah, so my question on that then is, 
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can BC Hydro’s findings on income and load profiles be 

extended to low-use customers and non-low-use 

customers? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Sorry, our findings with respect to 

what?  I just missed what --  

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   On income and load profiles.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So, our exhibits demonstrate the load 

profiles of the -- we developed load profiles for a 

number of segments, so both low-income, non-low-

income, and then low-income and non-low-income broken 

out by dwelling type as well.  And under all of those, 

what we see is, we see similar load shape.  And when 

we calculate the load factors, they are all very 

similar.  So for example under single-family 

dwellings, as a whole, the load factor is 45 percent.  

Proceeding Time 4:12 p.m. T78 

 For low-income, it would be 40 percent.  For non-low-

income, it would be 45 percent.  For apartments, low  

-- as a total, 41 percent.  Low-income apartments 

would be 43 percent load factor, non-low-income would 

be 40 percent.  So there, there is a slightly higher 

load factor for low income apartments, and a higher 

load factor for non-low-income single-family 

dwellings.  But they're generally within a few percent 

of one another.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay, and then what load shape would 
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low use customers -- low use consumers -- or sorry.  

Do low use consumers impose lower costs on the system?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Again, I think that depends on when you 

look at the graph.  We have non-low-income customers, 

which -- sorry.  At the very bottom line, the 20th 

percentile, so if we look in Figure 1.1, we have -- 

sorry, Figure 1.3 is more -- better by dwelling type.  

You see it shows it better.  But you know, they're 

similar load profiles there, for both low-income and 

non-low-income customers.  Similar again when you look 

at low-income and non-low-income apartments in that 

20th percentile, which would be the low use, would be 

very similar.  So again, they're generally very 

similar amongst them.   

  And I would also add that, you know, a 

number of low use customers are not low income.  

Looking at -- and Mr. Colton had brought those, the 

tables with the deciles.  We have approximately -- if 

we take 170,000 low-income customers, about 70,000, 

75,000 of those customers would fall under the realm 

of 4800 kilowatt hours per year.  For non-low-income 

customers, after backing out the low-income customers, 

that would be about 433,000 non-low-income customers 

that still have low use.  So, there is a large number 

of non-low-income customers that have low use.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Thank you.  Moving on, earlier today 
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counsel for MoveUP questioned Mr. Colton to consider 

whether applying the ESUB to all residents and not 

just low income. 

    Proceeding Time 4:15 p.m. T79 

  Is the ESUB block itself a good idea or is 

it simply the design of the ESUB that BC Hydro 

disagrees with? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So I guess BC Hydro has concerns.  We 

don't believe there's a cost basis for the ESUB and as 

such, that is not -- so we don't think that that would 

be -- it would be a discriminatory rate as it stands, 

and as such, we don't think that such a rate could be 

approved. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   All right.  So just moving onto our 

last question, which again deals with ESUB, the cost 

of ESUB to ratepayers.  I'm going to refer you to 

pages 4 to 6 of your rebuttal and also pages 26 of Mr. 

Colton's direct testimony.  So Mr. Colton's testimony 

is Exhibit C2-12. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Sorry, was that page 4 to 6 or page -- 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Actually page 5.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:    Oh, sorry. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Of the rebuttal evidence, which is 

Exhibit B-31.  

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Yes. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   And also if you have the direct 
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testimony of Mr. Colton, page 26. 

MR. DOYLE:   A:    I do.  

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   So In his testimony he says: 

"I have calculated an annual bill impact of 

my recommended essential services usage 

block discount…"  

 which was the 400 kilowatt hours per month, with a 

discount of 4 cents, 

"…to residential ratepayers for the 

mechanism which spreads the revenue 

reduction over all residential consumption.  

I found that the bill impact for customers 

in each consumption decile is as set forth 

below.  As can be seen at median consumption 

the bill impact is only $1 per month.  At 

the 80th percentile consumption level, the 

bill impact is only $1.64." 

  In your rebuttal evidence at page 5 you 

state that the ESUB rate would add about 1.5 percent 

to non-participating customers' bills if the increase 

is applied evenly to both Step 1 and Step 2 RIB rates 

and up to about 3 percent if it's applied only to the 

Step 2 rate, in addition to any other revenue 

requirement rate increases. 

    Proceeding Time 4:17 p.m. T80 

  So, can you explain or expand on BC Hydro’s 
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view that the annual cost of the implementation of the 

ESUB should be absorbed by all ratepayers? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Sorry, the implementation -- I think it 

was more just how it would be and whether we would 

actually be able to break it out when we do the cost 

of service, whether we get down to that level of 

granularity, that it would likely be allocated to all 

customers.  The 1.5 percent relates to the difference 

between the discount of 4 cents and what the customers 

would be paying for the service under the Step 1.  So 

it's the $26.9 million.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   So would you be able to say whether or 

not BC Hydro has a view of whether it should be -- if 

the ESUB should be applied to -- if it was ordered, to 

be applied to just residential with a cost applied to 

residential ratepayers?  Or all ratepayers?   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   So, when we say the costs, we are 

talking with respect to the cost of the 

implementation? 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Cost of the implementation, yes.   

MR. DOYLE:   A:   Ideally where possible, we would try to 

-- you would want to directly assign it.  However, 

when we are doing the cost of service study I am not 

sure whether we’d get to that level of granularity.  

There is, you know, there's only so -- there's I guess 

a benefit -- how much effort can go into finding each 
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costs within the IT infrastructure and then trying to 

dis-aggrate it, and then directly assign it to rate 

classes would be quite a task and departure from 

probably how we are able to do it.   

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Okay, and then one final question, if 

it is implemented, and if the cost is spread to all 

ratepayers, do you know what the revenue requirement 

increase would be, approximately? 

MR. DOYLE:   A:   I do not, but it would be very small 

given the $1.5 million, or the $1 million or so to 

implement it in relation to our revenue requirement. 

MR. BUSSOLI:   Q:   Thank you, those are all our 

questions.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Bussoli.  

  Karen, do you have any questions of the 

rebuttal panel? 

COMMISSIONER KEILTY:   I have no questions. 

COMMISSIONER COTE:   No questions. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, Mr. Christian, do you have any 

re-examination of your panel? 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   If I did, I would be very quick about it, 

but I do not. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you very much.  On that 

note then, thank you very much to the rebuttal panel, 

and you are excused.  Although, why don’t you just 

stay there for a moment, because I think we might be 
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wrapping up.   

(WITNESS PANEL ASIDE) 

MR. DOYLE:   Sorry, I’m just --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yeah, you want to get out of here, I 

know. 

  Mr. Christian, I think that brings us to 

the end of your undertakings, is that correct? 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Subject only to the request by Ms. Khan 

to re-file Exhibit B-56 without the reference to 

BCOAPO, and so we will do that.  I have got one here, 

but it is still actually not I think quite exactly 

what she wants and what we agreed to do.  So, we’ve 

got BCOAPO’s name on it, so we have got at least one 

undertaking still to file, which I think we can 

probably get to tomorrow.  It's going to be a pretty 

minor little issue. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right, and you’re also going to 

distribute the information from the OEB website, is 

that right? 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Yeah, no.  So I had a discussion with Ms. 

Khan and that at the break with -- what I’d understood 

I’d ask for was an undertaking that they file it, I’d 

give her the information how to file it, but the idea 

would be that in light of my failure to give her 

advanced notice that I was going to ask questions 

about it, they could kind of put any commentary they 
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wanted on the cover to the undertaking response.  So, 

I think that is where I’ve left it with Ms. Khan, and 

I'll be providing the link to anybody who wants it, 

and we'll circulate that as well.   

Proceeding Time 4:21 p.m. T81 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   In fact, yeah, that's -- we'll do that 

regardless of how Ms. Khan deals with the undertaking.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.  Okay.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   All right?   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, thank you very much.  I assume 

that's all right with you, Ms. Khan?   

MS. KHAN:   Yes, we have agreed to that.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you.  Mr. Miller?   

MR. MILLER:   So, subject to the outstanding undertakings, 

I suggest then that we formally close the evidentiary 

record.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Very well.   

MR. MILLER:   Then I understand there's also been a slight 

update to what I advised you at the break.  There may 

be a tentative agreement with regard to scheduling of 

argument.  So I'll let Mr. Christian address that 

point.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   I'm not sure we've got an agreement, Mr. 

Chairman, but Ms. Khan and I have had some discussions 
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about a proposal that the BCOAPO has had.  We haven't 

-- really not had an opportunity to share it with 

other counsel, and it does potentially impact other 

counsel.  So I think we're far from a proposal.  But 

we certainly have some momentum, if I can call it 

that.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Ms. Khan, and you'll correct me if I've 

got this wrong, but had raised the possibility of the 

BCOAPO filing its evidence -- or, sorry, its argument 

at the same time that BC Hydro filed its argument, 

with the idea that BC Hydro files an argument that 

responds and argues about its proposals in its 

application, and BCOAPO would file an argument at the 

same time, articulating the reasons that the 

Commission should accept Mr. Colton's recommendations.   

  Then all parties, all interveners, would 

have a normal intervener right of response, but BC 

Hydro would respond to the BCOAPO argument and the 

BCOAPO would respond to the BC Hydro argument, as part 

of the kind of second stage of the argument phase.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   And then finally each of BCOAPO and BC 

Hydro would have a right of reply with respect to the 

submissions made, in respect to their proposals.   

  In the course of our discussions, I'm not 
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sure if Ms. Khan agrees with this characterization, 

but I think she agrees with the conclusion where we 

got to.  BC Hydro's position was, well, in effect, 

that would treat the BCOAPO sort of as an applicant, 

as it were, by -- you know, having them -- a final 

right of reply on their proposals.  And we said BC 

Hydro's position was, and is, we will consent to an 

argument schedule that has that arrangement in it, 

provided that it's on the record that BCOAPO accepts 

the burden of an applicant that would be consistent 

with that type of argument schedule; in particular, 

the legal burden of persuasion that it would face with 

the Commission with respect to its proposals.   

  And the other carve-out we suggested that 

we would -- would be necessary for us to agree to this 

proposal was that the question of the Commission's 

jurisdiction to approve low income rates, because 

that's been in issue that's been engaged in since the 

very beginning of this process, that we would still 

want to have that in our main argument and have that 

kind of final word, as it were, in our final reply at 

that point. 

    Proceeding Time 4:24 p.m. T82 

  My understanding is that BCOAPO, at least, 

willing to proceed on that basis, as is BC Hydro.  I 

don't have the views of other counsel on that, and nor 
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do we have dates.   But as I say, we have some 

momentum towards maybe a proposal that will work for a 

number of parties, subject to the Commission's 

ultimate approval. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Christian. 

  Ms. Khan, do you concur with what we've 

just heard? 

MS. KHAN:   Yes, I do.   With the exception that in terms 

of the burden of proof of an applicant, this is 

something that Mr. Christian had just raised with me 

at the break and so I haven't actually had the 

opportunity to investigate the legal implications of 

that, but on its face, it seems fine to us. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  What I'd like to do then is I'd 

like to invite any other intervenor to make a comment 

on that proposal and then perhaps what we will do is 

we'll take it away and give everyone the opportunity 

to provide a written submission within a week or so, 

or whatever reasonable amount of time. 

  And Mr. Andrews, I see you've got a 

comment. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Yes, BCSEA-SCBC support that proposal.  The 

interest that we have is to be able to respond to the 

BCOAPO argument on the low income proposals and that's 

accomplished by what Mr. Christian set out. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   And do you have any comments on 
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timelines, just in terms of how much time you would 

like to prepare your arguments? 

MR. ANDREWS:   No, I think generally we want a short 

period.  We're not looking for anything extensive, but 

it has to be minimally reasonable.  At least a week, 

perhaps two for a response. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   Okay.   Let's --  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Sorry, when you talk about submissions 

are talking about submissions with respect to argument 

or the actual arguments to be filed?   Because if -- 

MR. ANDREWS:   I was addressing the time between the 

filing of arguments and the filing of the responses to 

the arguments and I think upon reflection, it should 

be at least two weeks there. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   This is the time it would take you to 

respond, I assume, is what you -- your response. 

MR. ANDREWS:   Correct. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.   Okay, we'll take everyone, so 

Mr. Austin, can we get -- 

MR. WEAFER:    Mr. Chairman, I'm not sure how -- I think a 

five-minute break might be more appropriate.  If we 

could the counsel to at least chat about the proposal 

and then we may be able to come up with a common view.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   That's fine.  So we'll come back at 

twenty-five to.   Mr. Austin? 

MR. AUSTIN:   I would just like to make the one comment.  
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In terms of BCOAPO's right to reply, I don't think it 

should be an unlimited right to reply.  It should be a 

right to reply in relation to its proposals as opposed 

to matters, let's say for example, the Clean Energy 

Association of B.C. raises in relation to specific 

areas of BC Hydro's application. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you.  So please, we'll come 

back at twenty-five to five. 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 4:28 P.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 4:37 P.M.)   T83/84 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please be seated.  Thank you.  

  Mr. Christian, I understand that you have 

some good news for us, do you?   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   Yes, indeed.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   All right.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   In record time, Mr. Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Excellent.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   So the proposal as I described it, all 

counsel have agreed to it.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   I wouldn't say that it was unanimous 

enthusiasm for it, but people have accepted that it's 

maybe the best that we can pull off, given the time 

that we have.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   And the difficulties of coming up with 
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something better.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sure.  

MR. CHRISTIAN:   I think at least one party actually still 

may want to speak to it.   

  With respect to the dates, the dates, what 

we propose are September 26th for the arguments by BC 

Hydro and the BCOAPO.  The intervener responses, and 

BC Hydro and BCOAPO's responses to each other would be 

October 11th, which is the day after Thanksgiving.  And 

then the reply arguments of BC Hydro and the BCOAPO 

would be on October 24th.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   And BC Hydro concurs with Mr. Austin's 

comment earlier, and indeed with respect to the scope 

of the reply rights of BC Hydro, and the BCOAPO would 

have.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   And to account for that, and our kind of 

request that the BCOAPO accept the status of an 

applicant, at least with respect to the burden of 

proof, what I propose to counsel, and they agreed to 

this, was that BC Hydro would draft up a letter to 

actually file on the record of this proceeding, laying 

out not only the order of argument as described, but 

the agreement of counsel with respect to what the 

scope of that might me.  
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  Now, I suppose that's redundant to the 

extent the Commission orders there, but it seemed to 

me that we should all -- counsel, at least, have 

agreed should be on the same page in that.  So, Hydro 

drafts a letter, circulates it to all counsel, gets 

everybody's agreement, we can file it with the 

Commission, and that would kind of create at least 

from our perspective a common understanding of how 

argument would proceed.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.  And would you want to do that 

before the Commission issues its process order, or 

should we go ahead with the process order first? 

MR. CHRISTIAN:   I think the process order can go ahead 

and issue -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   -- but maybe just make an allowance for 

the fact that counsel have come to agreement on 

certain elements regarding scope --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   -- that will be reflected in a filing to 

be made forthwith.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you.  And you said someone 

-- there is a party that wants to make a submission?   

MR. CHRISTIAN:   I thought there might be.  Yes, I was 

right.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Thank you, Mr. Christian. 
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  Mr. Keen?   

MR. KEEN:   My ears were burning there, Mr. Chairman.  The 

only comment I want to make on behalf of AMPC is, we 

have no objection to this proposal.  We would like the 

record to reflect that it's not something we would 

endorse as a general practice, or something that ought 

to have precedential weight when the next time comes.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sure.   

MR. KEEN:   In a future proceeding.  We would probably 

design something differently.  But in these 

circumstances, we have no concerns.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  

MR. KEEN:   Thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thanks for pointing that out, Mr. Keen. 

  All right.  So, and there is no further -- 

no one has any further comment on this issue, then?  

Okay, so we will issue a process order.  We'll do it 

as soon as possible, but it will probably be early 

next week, I would imagine, before we get it out.   

  So unless there is any other matter, then 

I'd like to thank everyone for your participation in 

this.  It's good to see a level of participation we've 

got here.  And thank you all.   

  And so we're adjourned now, and I hope you 

have a good weekend.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 4:40 P.M.) 
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